This electronic thesis or dissertation has been downloaded from the King's Research Portal at https://kclpure.kcl.ac.uk/portal/



#### Addition of Contingency Management to Stop Smoking Services in Opiate Users A Pilot and Feasibility Study

Ainscough, Thomas Stephen

Awarding institution: King's College London

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author and no quotation from it or information derived from it may be published without proper acknowledgement.

END USER LICENCE AGREEMENT



Unless another licence is stated on the immediately following page this work is licensed

under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International

licence. https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

You are free to copy, distribute and transmit the work

Under the following conditions:

- Attribution: You must attribute the work in the manner specified by the author (but not in any way that suggests that they endorse you or your use of the work).
- Non Commercial: You may not use this work for commercial purposes.
- No Derivative Works You may not alter, transform, or build upon this work.

Any of these conditions can be waived if you receive permission from the author. Your fair dealings and other rights are in no way affected by the above.

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact <u>librarypure@kcl.ac.uk</u> providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

# Addition of Contingency Management to Stop Smoking Services in Opiate Users: A Pilot and Feasibility Study

Tom Ainscough

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy of the University of London

#### King's College London

#### Institute of Psychology, Psychiatry and Neuroscience

National Addiction centre

October 2017

In loving memory of my grandfather, Arthur Millington (1933-2015).

Without your impromptu (and often unsolicited) science lessons throughout my childhood, I may never have walked this path. I regret that you are not here to see me complete this journey, but you have accompanied me in my thoughts every step of the way. Thank you.

#### Acknowledgements

Completing a PhD is by no means a solo undertaking, and there a number of people without whom this PhD simply would not have been possible.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my first and second supervisors, Ann McNeill and Leonie Brose. I feel incredibly lucky to have had you both as my supervisors, and your help and guidance in every aspect of my PhD and personal development has been invaluable. I am also grateful to my third supervisor, John Strang, for helping me to secure the PhD, and his input at the early stages, particularly to the development of the pilot study.

I should also thank all of the people at the National Addiction Centre who have, in no matter how tangential a way, supported me throughout the PhD process. Special thanks go to Chinye Osai, who has saved my skin more times than I care to mention.

I would also like to thank all of the staff at the treatment centre where I ran my pilot study. They were not only welcoming enough to allow me to take up residence in their work place, but also to make me feel like a part of their team. I would especially like to thank Mike Kelleher, Luke Mitcheson, Kieran Finnerty, Liz McDonnell, and particularly, Vicky Price.

Finally, I would like to thank all of the participants that took part in the pilot study.

#### Abstract

Prevalence of tobacco smoking amongst those in treatment for opiate dependence is almost five times greater than that of the general population. Despite this, very few of those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction receive help to stop smoking. Contingency management (CM) is a behavioural intervention, based on the principles of operant conditioning, where desired behaviours are positively reinforced with some form of reward. CM may represent a potentially useful addition to standard stop smoking treatments for those in opiate addiction treatment, but has never been tested in this context in the UK. This thesis describes the development and piloting of an intervention, investigating the addition of a contingency management intervention for tobacco smoking, to standard stop smoking services treatment, in individuals undergoing treatment for opiate addiction.

A meta-analysis was first conducted, investigating the use of CM as an intervention for the use of non-prescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment. CM was found to be to be more effective than control in engendering abstinence from a wide range of drugs. Moderator analysis showed CM to be more effective than control in preventing use of cocaine, cocaine and opiates, tobacco, and poly-substance use, but not of opiates.

Whilst carrying out the meta-analysis, it was discovered that no tool currently existed for assessing the quality of CM studies. This was addressed by the design and testing of a new tool, the CMQAT (Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool). The tool underwent three stages of reliability and validity testing. Inter-rater reliability increased from slight at stage one, to fair at stage two, and was better than that of an established quality assessment tool (EPHPP) that achieved only slight agreement. Predictive validity could not be established at any stage.

The results of the meta-analysis and CMQAT development were used to design a feasibility and pilot study, testing the addition of a CM intervention, to standard stop smoking services treatment. Forty opiate addiction patients were recruited into the study, and 37 were randomised to either an experimental (CM for smoking abstinence) or control (CM for attendance at the clinic) condition. The rate of recruitment was greater than that of other similar studies, yet only ten participants completed the intervention, two from the experimental condition and eight from the control, with none of the participants attending follow-up. The most widely reported reason for dropping out of the study was that the smoking clinic was not run at convenient times. Overall, I believe this thesis constitutes a significant contribution to the CM literature. The findings of the meta-analysis offer further support for the efficacy of CM as an intervention for non-prescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment. The CMQAT forms the foundation for future work to improve both the accuracy of quality assessments of CM trials, and the reporting of methods and data in published reports of CM trials. The feasibility/pilot study represented the first time in the UK that CM had been used as an intervention for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment. The primary observation from this study was that with the CM protocol used, retention in treatment was poor, with only 25% of participants completing the five-week intervention. Taken together, the findings have a number of implications for research, practice and policy. Perhaps the most important of these though, is that implementing CM in a clinical setting alongside standard stop smoking services treatment, introduces a number of new challenges not encountered in a laboratory setting. Further feasibility and pilot work is required before a full scale randomised controlled trial can be carried out.

### **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements	3
Abstract	4
Table of Contents	6
List of Tables	11
List of Figures	12
Abbreviations	13
Chapter 1:	14
Introduction	14
1.1 Tobacco Smoking	15
1.1.1 Tobacco and Health	15
1.1.2 Tobacco Dependence Mechanisms	15
1.1.3 Tobacco Smoking and Opiate Addiction	16
1.1.4 Smoking Cessation	17
1.1.5. Smoking Cessation in Opiate Use	18
1.2 Contingency Management	19
1.2.1 Underlying Theory	19
1.2.2 Development of CM Over Time and Use in Addiction Treatment	nent
	20
1.2.3 CM for Smoking Cessation	22
1.2.4 Efficacy of CM on Discontinuation of Rewards	22
1.2.5 CM for Smoking During Treatment for Opiate Addiction	23
1.3 Conclusion and Aims	24
1.3.1 Conclusion	24
1.3.2 Intervention Development	25
1.3.3 Aims	26
Chapter 2:	28
Contingency Management for the Treatment of Drug Use in Op Addiction Treatment: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis	piate 28
2.1 Rationale	29
2.2 Background and Aims	
2.3 Methods	31

2.3.1 Search Strategy31
2.3.2 Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria31
2.3.3 Study Selection31
2.3.4 Quality Assessment31
2.3.5 Data Extraction and Synthesis32
2.3.6 Outcome Measures32
2.3.7 Moderators32
2.3.8 Data Analysis33
2.4 Results34
2.4.1 Included Studies34
2.4.2 Study Description and Quality Assessment
2.4.3 Meta-Analysis37
2.4.4 Moderator Analysis
2.4.5 Publication Bias40
2.5 Discussion41
Chapter 3:56
Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool56
3.1 Introduction and Aims57
3.1.1 Introduction57
3.1.1 Existing Quality Assessment Tools57
3.1.2 Aims of Developing the CMQAT (Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool)
3.2 Stage One: Development and Testing of the Quality Assessment Tool 60
3.2.3 Developing Assessment Criteria60
3.2.4 Creating Rating Criteria and Calculating Study Quality63
3.3 Stage One: Reliability and Validity Testing Methods64
3.3.1 Study Selection64
3.3.2 Reliability and Validity Measures64
3.3.3 Inter-Rater Reliability Testing64
3.3.4 Predictive Validity Testing65
3.4 Stage One: Results65
3.4.1 Missing Data65

2 4 2 CMOAT Quality Patings and Inter Pater Poliability	66
2.4.2 CMQAT quality Ratings and Inter-Rater Reliability	
2 5 Accoccment Criteria Devisions	09
2.5.1 Alteration Process	70
2.5.2 Changes Mode to Critoria	70
3.5.2 Changes Made to Criteria	
3.6 Stage Two: Validation Testing Methods	
3.6.1 General Methods	
3.6.2 Study Selection	
3.6.3 Predictive Validity	78
3.6.4 EPHPP Quality Assessments	78
3.7 Stage Two: Results	79
3.7.1 CMQAT Quality Ratings and Inter-Rater Reliability	79
3.7.2 EPHPP Quality Assessment Tool Quality Ratings and In Reliability	iter-Rater
3.8 Stage Three Methods	84
3.9 Stage Three Results	84
3.9.1 CMQAT Quality Ratings	84
3.9.2 Predictive Validity	86
3.10 Discussion	86
Chapter 4:	91
Addition of Contingency Management to Stop Smoking Services Users: A Pilot and Feasibility Study	in Opiate 91
Methods	91
4.1 Background	92
4.2 Methods and Design	93
4.2.1 Objectives	93
4.2.2 Study Site	93
4.2.3 Participants, Recruitment, Inclusion Criteria and Rando	misation 94
4 2 4 Study Design	94 95
4 2 5 Standard Treatment	
426 Contingency Management Intervention	
4.2.7 Monguros	
4.2.7 Measures	101

4.2.8 Follow-Up Procedures102
4.2.9 Planned Analysis103
4.3 Ethics
4.3.1 Risks to Participants103
4.3.3 Informed Consent104
Chapter 5:
Addition of Contingency Management to Stop Smoking Services in Opiate Users:
A Pilot and Feasibility Study105
Results
5.1 Recruitment and Participants106
5.1.1 Recruitment106
5.1.2 Participant Flow Through Study107
5.1.3 Recruitment Method108
5.1.4 Participant Demographics108
5.1.6 Smoking Behaviour109
5.2 Primary Outcome: Intervention Adherence
5.2.1 Treatment Completion111
5.3 Secondary Outcomes: Smoking Behaviour and Opiate Treatment 112
5.3.1 Issues encountered measuring smoking112
5.3.2 Smoking behaviour112
5.3.3 Opiate Treatment113
5.4 End of Treatment Questionnaire113
5.5 Non-Completer Questionnaire116
5.5 Follow-Up117
5.6 Discussion
5.6.1 Summary of Results118
5.6.2 Pilot and Feasibility Results118
5.6.3 Limitations121
5.6.4 Strengths122
5.6.5 Implications and Recommendations for Future Research123
5.6.6 Conclusion126
Chapter 6:

Discussion	127
6.1 Summary of Findings	128
6.1.1 Meta-Analysis	128
6.1.2 Design and Development of the CMQAT	129
6.1.3 Pilot Study	130
6.2 Implications for Research	131
6.3 Implications for Clinical Practice	136
6.4 Implications for Policy	138
6.5 Conclusion	139
References	141
Appendices	162
Appendix 1: Published Meta-Analysis Paper	163
Appendix 2: Meta-Analysis Search Strategy	186
Appendix 3: CMQAT Stage Two Rating Criteria	188
Appendix 4: Published Pilot Study Protocol	194
Appendix 5: Baseline Data Collection Forms from Pilot Study	203
Appendix 6: Participant Information Sheet and Consent Form from P Study	'ilot 207

### List of Tables

Table 1 EPHPP ratings for all included studies organised by drug target of
CM intervention
Table 2 Random effects moderator analysis results for LDA
Table 3 Random effects moderator analysis results for PNS   40
Table 4 Description of included studies45
Table 5 Number of studies rated by each assessor as providing strong,
moderate and weak evidence on CMQAT69
Table 6 Correlations between CMQAT quality scores and study effect sizes
for each of the three assessors
Table 7 Correlations between EPHPP quality scores and study effect sizes
Table 8 Number of studies rated by each assessor as providing strong,
moderate and weak evidence on CMQAT stage two
Table 9 Number of studies rated by each assessor using the EPHPP quality
assessment tool as providing strong, moderate and weak evidence
Table 10 Number of studies rated by the assessor using the CMQAT as
providing strong, moderate and weak evidence in stage three
Table 11 Correlations between CMOAT quality scores and study effect
sizes for each of the three assessors
Table 12 Reward schedule for a participant that remains abstinent and/or
attends all smoking cessation treatment meetings (dependent on
condition) for the duration of the intervention. Maximum total reward:
f115
Table 13 Method of recruitment by treatment condition
Table 14 Demographic variables by condition 109
Table 15 Smoking behaviour variables by condition 110
Table 16 Number of participants in each condition attending each
treatment session 111
Table 17 Primary outcome data by condition 111
Table 18 Participant $(N-9)$ responses to the end of treatment questionnaire
114
Table 10 Participant $(N-0)$ responses to the end of treatment questionnaire
$\frac{115}{115}$
Table 20 Desticipant $(N-0)$ responses to the and of treatment question pairs
116 an $116$ $1$
$\begin{aligned} & Table 21 Desticionant responses to the new completer substitution$
rable 21 rarticipant responses to the non-completer questionnaire, N (%)

## List of Figures

Figure 1 Stages of intervention development as adapted from the 2008 MRC
guidelines for the development of complex interventions
Figure 2 PRISMA flow diagram
Figure 3 Forest plot for LDA during treatment of all substances combined
Figure 4 Forest plot for PNS during treatment of all substances combined
Figure 5 Stage one criterion ratings for CMQAT67
Figure 6 Stage one overall ratings for the CMQAT
Figure 7 Stage two criterion ratings for CMQAT80
Figure 8 Stage two overall ratings for the CMQAT
Figure 9 EPHPP criterion and overall ratings of all three assessors for stage
two studies, with overall quality ratings calculated as according to the
EPHPP instructions
Figure 10 Stage three criterion and overall quality ratings
Figure 11 Key elements of the development and evaluation process, as
adapted from the 2016 MRC guidelines
Figure 12 Flow diagram of the main elements of the study
Figure 13 Recruitment Rate over the 18-week recruitment period 106
Figure 14 Participant flow through study107

### Abbreviations

СМ	Contingency Management
CMQAT	Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool
СО	Carbon Monoxide
EPHPP	Effective Public Health Practice Project
HRA	Health Research Authority
IRAS	Integrated Research Application System
LDA	Longest Duration of Abstinence
NCSCT	National Centre for Smoking Cessation and Training
NHS	National Health Service
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence
NRT	Nicotine Replacement Therapy
PNS	Percentage of Negative Samples
ppm	Parts Per Million
RCT	Randomised Controlled Trial

## Chapter 1:

## Introduction

## 1.1 Tobacco Smoking

#### 1.1.1 Tobacco and Health

Prevalence of tobacco smoking varies dramatically between countries, with rates in 2015 ranging from as little as 6.6% of a country's population (Nigeria) to 97.5% of the population (Kiribati) [1]. Globally, approximately 820 million men and 176 million women are smokers [2]. Prevalence of smoking has been steadily decreasing globally, with age-standardised prevalence of daily tobacco smoking in men declining from 41.2% to 31.1%, an average annual rate of decline of 0.9% and for women declining from 10.6% to 6.2% between 1980 and 2012 [3]. Recently, smoking prevalence in the UK dropped below 17% nationally for the first time ever [4]. Despite this, however, the increasing global population means that the number of daily smokers has actually increased, from 721 million in 1980, to 967 million in 2012 [3].

Tobacco smoking is the leading cause of premature death in the western world [5], currently killing 6 million people per year across the globe and predicted to kill 8 million people annually by 2030 [6]. Smokers have between a two and fourfold greater risk of premature death than those who do not smoke [7,8] and in England alone smoking killed 74 people in 2014 [9]. The main cause of smoking-related thousand premature death occurs through cancer [10]; smoking tobacco causes over a guarter of all cancer deaths in the UK [11], with 270,000 new cases of cancer per year in Europe directly attributable to it [12]. Tobacco smoke contains 5000 chemicals, of which 98 are harmful to humans when inhaled and 60 are carcinogenic [13]. Twenty of the chemicals in cigarettes have been found to cause lung cancer tumours in lab studies, with polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons of particular concern [14], and causal links have now been made between tobacco smoking and at least 14 different types of cancer [15]. Smoking also increases mortality through a number of other negative health outcomes, and in the UK smoking is responsible for 23% of all hospital admissions for respiratory disease and over 10% of admissions for circulatory diseases [9]. These deleterious health effects translate to profound economic costs, costing the NHS £2 billion a year to treat, and costing the UK economy £13.9 billion per year in total [16].

#### 1.1.2 Tobacco Dependence Mechanisms

It is now widely accepted that the primary substance responsible for the addictive nature of tobacco smoking (but not its negative health effects [17,18]) is nicotine [19,20]. However, this was not always the case, and it was not until the surgeon general's report in the late 1980s [21] that nicotine was placed on a parity with other drugs of abuse [19]. Nicotine's

primary target in the brain is nicotinic acetylcholine receptors (nAChRs) [22]. These are found throughout both the central and peripheral nervous systems. Two main cholinergic projection subsystems exist, one of which projects to the dopaminergic neurons of the substantia nigra and ventral tegmental area (VTA) [23]. Nicotine has been shown to produce dopamine release in this region of the brain that is qualitatively similar to that of other drugs of abuse [24]. Dopamine release in these brain regions has been identified as playing a critical role in drug addiction [23,25]. This is therefore the proposed mechanism by which tobacco smoking becomes addictive, with the rapid rate of nicotine absorption in the brain and high amounts of nicotine attained in the brain from smoking thought to be crucial factors that promote and sustain nicotine addiction [26].

#### 1.1.3 Tobacco Smoking and Opiate Addiction

Despite smoking prevalence in the UK falling below 17% nationally for the first time [4], smoking prevalence amongst those in treatment for opiate addiction remains far higher, between 84-98% [27–31]. Worryingly, despite a large proportion of this group expressing interest in smoking cessation [27,28], very few are ever offered smoking cessation treatment during treatment. In the South London and Maudsley NHS trust for example, only 15% of those in treatment for drug abuse were offered smoking cessation help during treatment in 2014 [32].

Currently, the mechanisms underlying this high co-morbidity of tobacco smoking and opiate use are not well understood, with several potential explanations identified. One potential explanation is that of the common pathway of addiction, where addiction to multiple substances is thought to be mediated through the dopamine reward pathway [23-25]. Another possible explanation is that some aspects of tobacco dependence may be mediated through the effects of endogenous opiates [33]. For example, smoking is associated with lower availability of opioid receptors in the thalamus and basal ganglia, an effect related to craving and severity of addiction [34]. There is still debate about the effects of this on tobacco smoking, however, as opiate antagonists have thus far not proven to be effective in smoking cessation [35]. This said, the opiate receptor agonist methadone has been shown to increase tobacco smoking [36], and nicotine dependence to increase discomfort from opiate withdrawal during detoxification [37].

Another potential joint pathway for this co-morbidity is that of cuereactivity, the term given to a broad range of physiological arousals and psychological desires that occur when drug users are presented with drug related cues [38]. It is thought that these responses to cues are learnt associations, and have been shown to occur in both tobacco smokers and opiate users [39]. Research has shown how neutral stimuli (coloured cards) can quickly become conditioned as cues for smoking [40], and how this can elicit a greater urge to smoke [41]. Related to this is the phenomenon of state dependent memory, where the internal state of an individual impacts memory storage and retrieval [42]. This has been successfully shown to occur for tobacco smoking in humans [43] and opiates in mice [44,45]. Taken together with the high co-morbidity of tobacco smoking and opiate use, it seems logical to suggest that tobacco and opiates may act in some individuals as cues for each other, and that the use of one may induce a desire for the other. This is as yet to be substantiated with research but offers another potential explanation for the high co-morbidity of tobacco smoking and opiate use.

#### 1.1.4 Smoking Cessation

Smoking cessation precipitates several different adverse withdrawal symptoms [46,47]. These can include irritability, anxiety, difficulty concentrating, increased appetite, restlessness, depressed mood, insomnia [48], mood swings and cigarette cravings. Anticipation of withdrawal symptoms has been identified as a barrier to the initiation of a quit attempt [40], and severity of withdrawal symptoms is associated with relapse to smoking during cessation [49]. Resultantly, quit rates from tobacco smoking are relatively low, with NHS services achieving quit rates of 53% at 4 weeks, falling to only 15% at one year [50]. Despite this, those receiving behavioural support combined with pharmacological support for their smoking addiction are still four times more likely to quit than those not receiving help [51].

When smoking cessation treatment first began in the late 1960s, the approach to treatment was somewhat sporadic. One of the earliest large scale trials into smoking cessation, "The Smoking Control Research Project", trialled a combination of counselling and tranquilising drugs to aid cessation [50,52,53]. Cessation rates were good, with an average success rate of 20% at one year follow up [53]. However, the different counsellors employed wildly different treatment strategies, ranging from an "aggressive crusading approach" to "rational persuasion" [54], somewhat obscuring the findings. In the early 1980s, however, the model for current smoking cessation interventions began to take form, now known as the "Maudsley Model" [50]. This approach to smoking cessation was one of the first to concentrate on nicotine withdrawal, with a primary focus on therapy being able to tackle the initial difficult period of acute nicotine withdrawal [55]. This early treatment implemented five evening visits organised over 4 weeks, with clients expected to quit immediately after the first meeting [55]. Nicotine gum was also provided as part of the treatment, with appropriate training as to how to use it, along with measurements of breath carbon monoxide (CO) levels to chart progress [55].

Over the intervening years, this approach has been adapted and changed in line with new evidence, to what is now used across the NHS and in many other countries, the "Standard Treatment Program" of the NCSCT (National Centre for Smoking Cessation Training) [56]. These programs are now run by local authorities rather than the NHS, but still focus on dealing with initial nicotine withdrawal, and still require clients to set a quit date within the first week. However, the standard treatment now runs over 6 weeks, with one session per week. As well as providing behavioural support, the treatment also encourages the use of evidence-based pharmacotherapies, namely nicotine replacement therapy (NRT). It is also emphasised how best to use these, and clients are encouraged to try a variety of different types in order to determine which best suits their individual needs [57]. Each of the six treatment sessions has a clearlydefined purpose and focus. The manualised nature of the program has allowed its widespread use in various health care settings throughout the UK, and its easy adaption to specialist client groups such as those in addiction treatment and mental health care settings. The pharmacotherapy options now available to smokers are far broader than they were in the initial days of the Maudsley model and are not limited to NRT. NRT options now include patches, strips, nasal spray, gum, lozenges, inhalator, microtabs and mouth spray, whilst non NRT pharmacotherapy options include varenicline and bupropion [56]. A large body of evidence now exists showing that both NRT and non-nicotine-based pharmacotherapies are effective and efficacious in encouraging cessation [58-60], with the partial nicotine receptor agonist varenicline showing the greatest efficacy and effectiveness [61,62]. Other treatments, for example, contingency management (see below) have also been utilised in smoking cessation, with results suggesting that incentives increase cessation rates over 40% compared to control (60).

#### 1.1.5. Smoking Cessation in Opiate Use

Smoking cessation during treatment for opiate addiction remains a relatively under-researched area compared to smoking cessation in the general public. This is somewhat surprising given the high rates of smoking prevalence amongst this group [27–30]. Even more so when it is considered that smoking tobacco during opiate detoxification results in significantly greater opiate craving and significantly lower rates of detoxification completion [37], and is associated with higher levels of illicit drug use [63]. To compound this issue, not only does smoking tobacco

have a negative effect on drug treatment, but illicit drug use can negatively impact on smoking cessation attempts, reducing efficacy of normal NHS smoking cessation treatment by nearly half [64].

Moreover, until very recently, smoking cessation has been viewed by drug treatment staff as of significantly lower importance than treating clients' main drug of abuse, with less than of a third of staff across seven community and residential addictions services in one UK trust thinking it should be treated early in a client's primary addiction treatment [32]. In an assessment of 408 methadone clinics in the USA, only 18% offered individual or group smoking cessation counselling, and only 12% prescribed NRT [65]. Contrary to this, however, a number of studies have now shown that stopping smoking has no negative impact on drug addiction treatment outcomes, with some studies suggesting a positive effect [66].

Several different treatments for smoking cessation have been trialled in the US in those in treatment for opiate addiction, with varying degrees of success. In one study, varenicline significantly increased quit rates and smoking reduction compared to placebo, however, this effect ceased once treatment was removed [67]. Similar results in cessation and smoking reduction have been observed with combined bupropion and nicotine replacement therapy [68]. Electronic cigarettes have also been shown to significantly reduce the number of cigarettes smoked per day in opiate addiction treatment [69]. A more widely researched intervention for smoking cessation during treatment for opiate addiction treatment is contingency management (see below). Four studies have shown significant increases in smoking abstinence and reduction in cigarette smoking in opiate addiction treatment [70-73] using contingency those in management. However, these small studies were again all carried out in the USA, tested a total of only 132 participants in contingency management conditions using a mixture or reward schedules, and had experimental phases lasting between two and 12 weeks. At current, no studies have been conducted in the UK investigating the use of contingency management as an intervention for tobacco smoking during treatment for opiate addiction.

## 1.2 Contingency Management

#### 1.2.1 Underlying Theory

Contingency management (CM) is founded on the principles of operant conditioning, developed by B.F. Skinner during the first half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, from the earlier work of Konorski, and later Thorndike [74]. According to operant conditioning theory, changes in behaviour are

brought about by either positive or negative reinforcement, with positive reinforcers encouraging behaviours with desirable outcomes, and negative reinforcers discouraging behaviours that have aversive outcomes [74]. These basic behavioural principles (positive and negative reinforcement) have been used to explain a variety of human behaviours, including addiction. In terms of addiction, it is posited that the positive effects of drugs operate as positive reinforcers for further consumption with the desire to avoid the negative effects experienced during withdrawal acting as negative reinforcement [75]. The proposed neurological underpinnings of positive reinforcement identify the mesocorticolimbic dopamine system as being the primary brain circuit responsible for the rewarding nature of drugs [76]. It is argued that the positive reinforcing effects of drugs are driven by the increased dopamine release observed after their administration [77,78], as well as the extinction of the reinforcing effects of drugs after selective destruction of the system [20,79,80]. The negative reinforcing effects of drugs are thought to be mediated by the same dopamine system, and be linked to a reduction in reward function [76]. Namely, a decrease in dopamine and serotonin neurotransmission after prolonged exposure to drugs of abuse [81] causing the anhedonic effects associated with acute drug withdrawal [76]. CM utilises these same reward mechanisms to encourage healthier behaviours, in this case the reduction or cessation of drug use [82]. Importantly, CM focuses on the use of positive reinforcement rather than negative. Not only is this more pleasant for both clients and staff [82], but curtails the high attrition rates seen with negative reinforcement [83], and is generally more effective in substance misuse than negative reinforcement [84].

## 1.2.2 Development of CM Over Time and Use in Addiction Treatment

CM was first developed by F.S. Keller in the early 1960s as a means of teaching psychology to university students [85]. It was quickly adopted as a means of altering a number of behaviours, from obesity [86] to household energy use [87]. One of the first investigations of CM in the addictions field was carried out on tobacco smokers in the late 1960s. Participants handed over their own money at the beginning of the experiment and were paid it back in increments for every time they recorded being abstinent at each check-up [88]. Of the 25 participants, 21 remained abstinent for the course of the experiment, and at 12-month follow up, 38% were still abstinent.

Contemporary CM interventions operate on a similar premise; however, in line with the modern focus on positive reinforcement over negative participants receive rewards without staking anything of their own. Cash is also no longer used and participants now normally receive monetary vouchers that can be used against the purchase of particular goods (sometimes referred to as voucher-based reinforcement therapy) (Higgins & Silverman in [89]). Other rewards for desired behaviour can include clinical privileges, or on-site prize distribution [90]. Although this is the general format for CM interventions, there are a number of different variations that have been developed and tested. A body of evidence now exists showing CM to be effective in treating a wide range of substance use (illicit drugs, alcohol and tobacco) disorders, often performing better than other behavioural interventions [91–95]. CM has been observed to be particularly efficacious in engendering abstinence from opiates [93].

CM for the treatment of addiction usually takes the form of voucherbased reinforcement therapy, where patients are rewarded with vouchers for displaying the desired behaviour (for example returning negative drug samples, or clinic attendance). Commonly, the value of the vouchers received escalates with each successive display of the desired behaviour up to a set maximum (escalating schedule). If patients do not exhibit the desired behaviour (i.e. relapse), then the reward value will reset to the minimum level and begin to increase at the same rate as before. More recently, a new CM protocol has been developed aimed at reducing the overall costs of implementing CM interventions, known as the fishbowl method [96]. This operates on the same basic principle as conventional CM but rather than participants receiving vouchers, they instead receive the chance to draw tickets. These tickets give them the chance to earn high, medium or low value gifts, or win nothing at all (25% of tickets in the original study) [96]. This form of CM was highly effective in encouraging abstinence amongst alcohol dependent patients [96].

The most recent development in the way that CM interventions are conducted, is percentile shaping [97-99]. Percentile shaping (or simply shaping) aims to increase patient contact with rewards, thereby increasing the likeliness of them achieving the desired treatment outcome. This is achieved by making rewards contingent, not on absolute abstinence, but on providing biochemically verified levels of a drug in progressively lower percentiles. An investigation of this in tobacco smoking cessation tested the effects of providing contingent rewards based on producing breath CO samples in the either the 10th, 30th, 50th or 70th percentile group. The percentile group in this case is linked to a participant's last 10 breath samples. In the 70th percentile group, for example, receiving the reward is contingent on producing a breath sample with CO levels lower than the 7th lowest sample of the last nine samples delivered. In the 10th percentile group, on the other hand, a breath sample needs to be lower than the lowest of the previous 9. All percentage schedules resulted in reduced breath CO levels, but those in the 70th percentile group delivered the lowest CO samples. Similarly, the number of participants delivering breath samples indicating complete abstinence was far lower in the 10th percentile group than any of the others [98].

It has been noted, however, that shaping schedules can result in participants receiving rewards of far greater magnitude for their first abstinent sample than those in non-shaping trials. This means that it may not be the increased contact with rewards that makes shaping successful, but instead simply the magnitude of reward. When this was tested, it was observed that standardising the rate at which rewards escalate in a shaping schedule (i.e. increasing only for samples showing abstinence, not for being lower than the previous), then non-shaping CM performs far better than shaping. Participants not only achieved cessation earlier, but also maintained it longer than those in a shaping condition [100].

#### 1.2.3 CM for Smoking Cessation

CM for the treatment of tobacco smoking is relatively under-researched when compared to its use as an intervention for illicit drug use. However, a small number of studies finding CM to be an effective intervention for tobacco smoking have been conducted in a range of treatment settings. For example, CM has been used successfully to treat smoking in pregnancy [101], adolescence [102,103], schizophrenia [104], and post-traumatic stress disorder [105]. Although all of these studies observed significantly greater cessation rates or reductions in breath CO in CM conditions compared to control, only one [101] of these studies was carried out in the context of standard stop smoking treatment. This study offered pregnant smokers up to £400 in vouchers, over a 12-week period, for CO verified smoking cessation. At the primary outcome assessment, significantly more participants receiving rewards than not receiving rewards had stopped smoking (22.5% vs 8.6%). Moreover, a Cochrane review of 21 studies using incentives to encourage smoking cessation found that the odds ratio for quitting with incentives compared to without was 1.42 [106]. This suggests that overall, CM can act as a successful intervention for smoking cessation, across a number of different treatment populations.

#### 1.2.4 Efficacy of CM on Discontinuation of Rewards

Although CM is often highly effective during treatment, the primary issue encountered with CM interventions is the high remission rates observed at follow-up once contingent rewards are stopped. For example, in the Cochrane review mentioned above, only three of the 21 studies showed any advantage of CM over control after 6-month follow-up. For example, when CM was compared to cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT) in secondary-school smokers [107], CM engendered significantly greater 7day abstinence (36% of participants) than CBT (0%). At one month follow up though, only 7% of CM participants were still abstinent, compared to 4% in the CBT. The same has been observed in substance abuse settings, with a meta-analysis showing a decrease in effect size from d = 0.52 to d = 0.37in the three months following treatment completion [93].

Different CM schedules do appear, however, to have differential effects on the longevity of treatment effects. Escalating with reset CM, for example, has been found to show significantly lower tobacco smoking relapse in follow-up than fixed-schedule CM [108]. Similarly, in tests of escalating schedules with and without reset, as well as fixed reward schedules, escalating with reset schedules performed significantly better at engendering an initial period of abstinence that remained unbroken for the rest of the study [109]. Little research has been carried out directly addressing the high remission rates observed in CM, however, Kellogg and colleagues have identified seven key factors affecting the efficacy of CM interventions (target behaviour, choice of target population, choice of reinforcer, incentive magnitude, frequency of incentive distribution, timing of incentive, and duration of intervention) [82].

#### 1.2.5 CM for Smoking During Treatment for Opiate Addiction

The use of CM as an intervention for smoking cessation during opiate addiction treatment is markedly under researched. To our knowledge, there are currently only four studies published that have researched CM in this context [70-73], all of which were carried out in the US, two by the same research group [70,73]. All took place in drug treatment centres (but not standard smoking cessation treatment, see below), with one taking place in a centre specifically for the treatment of drug use in pregnant women [71]. The total value of rewards available ranged between \$362.50 to \$857.50, and two [70,72] of the four studies offered pharmacotherapy alongside the CM intervention, namely bupropion [70] and NRT [72]. All studies employed an escalating with reset CM schedules, with one of the studies also using a percentile shaping schedule [71]. However, there is a significant divide between studies in the length of intervention used and the number of times per week that participants were required to biochemically verify abstinence from tobacco smoking and receive rewards. The two studies run by the same research groups [70,73] lasted only 14 days, but recorded smoking and administered rewards on every day. The two remaining studies, conversely, were conducted over a much longer period of time (12 weeks), but biochemically measured smoking and administered rewards only three times a week. Notably, despite these studies representing the only instances of CM being used for treating

tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment, only two of the studies [71,73] are classified as a pilot or feasibility studies, with the other two [70,72] reported as full trials. These two pilot studies only reported efficacy data, however, not pilot or feasibility findings.

Overall. all studies reported significantly greater smoking abstinence in CM conditions than in control conditions at the end of treatment. However, the outcomes used to measure this differ from those used to measure clinical efficacy in the UK. The Russell Standard [110] suggests that the minimum standard required of an effective treatment is for 40% of participants to be abstinent four weeks after the quit date. The two, two-week long interventions measured abstinence rates of only 30% [73] and 10% [70] at the 30-day follow-ups. Of the two reaming studies, one [71] reported a cessation rate of 31% after 12 weeks of the intervention, whilst the final study reported cessation rates of 25-30% at week four [72]. This mirrors the findings regarding the long-term effects of CM outlined above. It is worth noting that the Russell standard is used for smoking cessation in the general population, and the lower rates of cessation in those undergoing opiate addiction treatment may still represent a clinically significant reduction.

There are also a number of other limitations in the findings of these studies. Firstly, none of the studies was carried out in what could be considered a 'normal' treatment environment. None of the CM interventions ran as an adjunct to normal stop smoking treatment, or even attempted to emulate the one appointment per week normally seen in smoking cessation treatment, instead assessing participants multiple times per week. Secondly, all of these studies were carried out in the US, making it hard to generalise their findings outside of a US opiate addiction treatment setting. Therefore, although CM appeared to show promise as an intervention for tobacco during opiate addiction treatment, it remained unclear not only how these results transferred to normal medical practice, but whether CM could even be implemented in this context at all.

## 1.3 Conclusion and Aims

#### 1.3.1 Conclusion

In conclusion, tobacco smoking during treatment for drug addiction, specifically in opiate addiction, poses a major barrier to treatment success. Moreover, very little has been done thus far to encourage this group to stop smoking, despite the steady downward trend in smoking prevalence observed in the general public. The result of this is not only undue financial stress on the already over-stretched resources of the NHS, but the

needless premature death of a huge number of already disadvantaged people. Not only is there now a great deal of evidence supporting this premise, but research has begun to highlight potentially effective means by which this can be stopped. CM has been used widely in the drug addictions field for a number of years, and has developed a strong supporting evidence base [91-95]. Moreover, it has been used not only to treat opiate addiction itself, but also the use of various other drugs during opiate addiction still remains under researched, however, and has never been tested in the UK. The purpose of this thesis is to address this issue, and aims to do so using the MRC guidelines for developing and evaluating complex interventions [111].

#### 1.3.2 Intervention Development

Due to the specific nature of the target population and behaviour, a CM intervention of this type falls under that of a "complex" intervention. The intervention will therefore be designed under the Medical Research Council (MRC) guidelines for the development of complex interventions [111]. These guidelines constitute the important steps and processes to be followed when developing a complex intervention. Initially, the guidelines described the design process as progressing linearly through clearly defined phases in an iterative process. This constituted four phases; Phase I: Modelling, Phase II: "Exploratory Trial", Phase III: Definitive "Randomised Controlled Trial", and Phase IV: Long Term Implementation. These were preceded by a pre-clinical theory stage and follow a continuum of increasing evidence (see Figure 1) [112].



#### **Continuum of Increasing Evidence**

*Figure 1* Stages of intervention development as adapted from the 2008 MRC guidelines for the development of complex interventions

The most recent version of these guidelines, however, note that the development of interventions may not necessarily progress in a linear or even cyclical manner [111]. The updated guidelines instead recommend that the development of complex interventions should be performed systematically, incorporating the best quality evidence and theory available, and tested using a phased approach. It is these updated guidelines that will be implemented in this thesis (see Figure 11, chapter 4).

#### 1.3.3 Aims

There are three primary aims for this thesis:

- 1. To update the literature on the efficacy of CM for treating drug use in the context of opiate addiction, by performing a systematic review and meta-analysis. At the time of commencing my PhD, the most recent review assessing this was published in 2000. The reason for the broad focus of this is due to the lack of research focussing on CM for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment.
- 2. To use the information gathered during this process to identify key effective components of CM interventions in this field in order to formulate a CM intervention for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment.

3. To test the feasibility of implementing this intervention in a UK outpatient drug treatment clinic, making recommendations for the potential testing of such an intervention in a full scale randomised control trial.

Chapter 2:

Contingency Management for the Treatment of Drug Use in Opiate Addiction Treatment: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis

## 2.1 Rationale

The MRC guidelines for the development and evaluation of complex interventions [113] suggest that most interventions will initially go through a development phase. The purpose of the development stage is to identify the evidence base, to identify and develop theory, and in some cases, to model processes and outcomes. For this initial development stage, it is therefore commonplace to undertake some sort of formal review of the literature. Such a review was undertaken for this thesis to inform the design of the intervention and is detailed below. As mentioned in the previous chapter, a review on incentives for smoking cessation has already been carried out by the Cochrane Collaboration [106]. However, this review was not focussed on the treatment of tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment, necessitating the conduct of a review addressing this question directly. The protocol for this review is published on the PROSPERO website (registrations number 42016015621, available from: http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016 015621). See appendix 1 for a copy of the published article.

## 2.2 Background and Aims

Amongst those in treatment for opiate addiction, use of non-prescribed drugs is very common. Hair samples from 99 recently deceased opiate addiction treatment patients identified a range of 21 different drugs being used during treatment, including cocaine, amphetamine, morphine and diazepam [114]. Other studies have observed that over a third of patients entering opiate addiction treatment were also DSM-IV dependent on a drug other than heroin (not including nicotine) [115], and poly drug use has been reported to be as high as 68% [116]. These high levels of drug use are not limited to illicit substances. Tobacco smoking is highly prevalent in drug treatment in general [32], with prevalence rates of over 90% observed in individuals undergoing methadone treatment for opiate addiction [28,117]. Methadone itself has been linked to increased tobacco cigarette consumption, smoke intake and self-reported satisfaction of cigarette smoking [118] and to increased alcohol consumption compared with heroin use [119].

Use of non-prescribed drugs during methadone treatment for opiate addiction has been associated with a range of adverse effects such as poor treatment retention and outcomes [120]. Use of a single drug during opiate addiction treatment is associated with a threefold greater risk of dropping out of treatment, with use of multiple drugs quadrupling the risk [121]. For example, cocaine use during methadone treatment has been linked to persistence of heroin use [122]. Similarly, as mentioned earlier, tobacco smoking during opiate detoxification results in significantly greater opiate craving and significantly lower rates of detoxification completion [37] and is associated with higher levels of illicit drug use [63].

High prevalence rates and the links to adverse treatment outcomes indicate a need for effective interventions for non-prescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment. One of the most widely used behavioural interventions is contingency management (CM). CM uses rewards (for example vouchers, clinical privileges or desirable items to be won as prizes) to positively reinforce abstinence from or reduce use of drugs during treatment for opiate addiction. CM differs from other common psychological interventions in that the focus of treatment is not on introspective analysis of discrepancies between goals and behaviour (as in motivational interviewing) or modification of flawed cognitive processing (as in CBT), but instead on directly influencing the reinforcement mechanisms involved in addiction [123]. Despite a number of recent reviews assessing the efficacy of CM for substance use in general [91,92,95,124], very little is known about the use of CM for treating use of non-prescribed drugs in the context of opiate addiction treatment, where treatment outcomes may differ.

Whilst some of these reviews included studies assessing the use of CM in this context, none directly addressed the efficacy of CM for substance use during opiate addiction treatment. The most recent review of this specific use of CM is a meta-analysis published over 16 years ago [125]. CM was observed to perform better overall than control, and the effects of CM for drug use during opiate addiction treatment were observed to be moderated by five factors (type of reinforcer, time to reinforcement delivery, targeted CM drug(s), number of urine specimens collected per week and type of subject assignment). However, this review did not search the literature systematically, increasing the risk of bias in the selection of study data. Similarly, it did not assess the effects of different drugs targeted with CM, instead only assessing the moderating effects of targeting single or poly drug use. The aim of the present review was to assess the efficacy of CM for treating the use of different nonprescribed drugs during treatment for opiate addiction, by systematically searching the literature and assessing the effects of potentially moderating variables.

## 2.3 Methods

#### 2.3.1 Search Strategy

The review was carried out in accordance with PRISMA (Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses) guidelines [126]. Studies were identified using a keyword search of the online databases Embase, PsychInfo, PsychArticles using the Ovid SP interface and Medline using PubMed, with the following search terms: "Contingency Management" or "Reward" or "Payment" or "Incentive" or Prize" and "Substance" or "Misuse" or "Drug" or "Narcotic\*" or "Tobacco" or "Smok\*" or "Stimulan\*" or "Cocaine" or "Alcohol" and "Opiate" or "Opioid" or "Heroin" or "Methadone". The search was limited to studies published between each database's inception and March 2015, published in the English language and including only humans. See appendix 2 for full search strategy.

#### 2.3.2 Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Studies were eligible for inclusion if they: i) Tested one or more CM intervention(s) aimed at substance use reduction or abstinence in patients receiving treatment for opiate addiction; ii) used a controlled trial designeither a no/delayed treatment control group or an alternative therapy control group, or controlled by repeated participation in two or more treatment arms; iii) randomised participants to conditions; iv) provided reinforcement or punishment contingent on biological verification of substance use/abstinence; v) used consistent measures of substance use at baseline and follow-up; vi) published in a peer reviewed journal. Studies were excluded if: i) Participation was non-voluntary – e.g. court orders, prison inmates etc.; ii) means and standard deviations for treatment effects were not available from the published data or the authors.

#### 2.3.3 Study Selection

Studies were reviewed for inclusion by three independent reviewers, with all studies being reviewed for inclusion twice. One reviewer (myself) processed all titles and abstracts as first reviewer, and two other reviewers (RC and LB) jointly processed half each as second reviewers. An agreement rate of 96% was reached between reviewers; disagreements were discussed and resolved by a separate reviewer.

#### 2.3.4 Quality Assessment

We were unable to identify a quality assessment tool specifically for CM studies. Therefore, the EPHPP's (Effective Public Health Practice Project) 'Quality Assessment Tool for Quantitative Studies' [127] (referred to hereon as the EPHPP tool), was used to assess the internal and external validity of all studies, as well as any biases and confounds. This assesses

the quality of studies as strong, moderate or weak on six domains (selection bias, study design, confounds, blinding, data collection and withdrawals/dropouts) providing an overall score for the quality of the evidence in the study. A study is rated as providing strong evidence only when all domains are rated as moderate or strong, and a moderate rating when strong or moderate ratings are achieved for all bar one of the domains. Inter-rater reliability for the EPHPP tool has been shown to be 'fair' across the six domains and 'excellent' overall, often performing better than the Cochrane Collaboration Risk of Bias Tool [128] which is why it was selected for use here. All quality assessments were performed by a single assessor (myself).

#### 2.3.5 Data Extraction and Synthesis

All data extraction was completed by a single reviewer (myself) using an extraction table designed specifically for the current review and agreed by all reviewers (see supplementary materials). Where studies did not contain means and standard deviations for treatment effects, authors were contacted up to two times to obtain the data. Requests for data were sent to authors of 35 studies, with data for six studies being received [129–134]. Where means and standard deviations were not obtained, alternative data including F tests, t tests and chi square were used to calculate an effect size where feasible [70,72,135,136].

#### 2.3.6 Outcome Measures

Standardised mean differences (Cohen's d [137]) were calculated for each individual study using either 1) longest duration of abstinence (LDA) data or 2) percentage of biochemically verified negative samples (PNS). LDA refers to the longest continuous period of abstinence from a drug, often measured in days or weeks. PNS is a measure of the number of drugnegative samples submitted as a percentage of the total number of samples submitted over the course of a trial [138]. As follow-up data were available for only four [70,133,139,140] of the 10 studies that included a follow-up period, all data used in analyses are those recorded during treatment.

#### 2.3.7 Moderators

A number of possible moderators were assessed, based on those shown in previous reviews to impact on the efficacy of CM [93,125]. These included the drug targeted for intervention, the decade in which the study was carried out, the quality of the study, duration of the intervention, the type of reinforcer used, and the form of opiate treatment participants were undergoing. Some moderators previously suggested to affect the efficacy of CM [93,125] could not be investigated due to a lack of suitable data in the included studies or because all studies used the same approach. For

example, the number of times abstinence was verified per week could not be investigated as 16 studies recorded this three times a week compared to only five recording it twice a week and one study recording it every day. Similarly, type of incentive (positive, negative, mixed) was not tested as all except two studies in both analyses used a mixed incentive. Time to reinforcement could not be tested as all included studies delivered immediate reinforcements.

#### 2.3.8 Data Analysis

Meta-analyses were carried out using RevMan v5.3 [141] software. Data were entered into a generic inverse variance analysis in RevMan that analysed the efficacy of CM compared with control across all drug use during treatment for opiate addiction, using both LDA and PNS. All metaanalyses were carried out as random effects analyses due to the wide variety of CM interventions included [142]. To allow comparison of CM to control, some multi-arm trials were collapsed into a two arm design by averaging the effects across the treatment conditions [143]. This was only done, however, when each arm used CM in isolation (other than normal pharmacological treatment for opiate addiction); if a study arm included CM in combination with another behavioural or pharmacological treatment not part of standard treatment, then this arm was not included in the metaanalysis. This was done in order to match the design of the included studies with only single experimental and control arms. Control arms were not collapsed unless each was a standard treatment control. For example, one study [144] had four conditions (CM with either methadone or buprenorphine and performance feedback with either methadone or buprenorphine), so the two CM conditions were collapsed together, as were the two performance feedback conditions. Another study [145] also had four conditions (CM, methadone increase, CM + methadone increase and a usual care control), but no conditions were collapsed and only the CM and usual care control conditions were used in the analysis. The *I*<sup>2</sup> statistic was used to assess the percentage of variability in treatment effect estimates attributable to between-study heterogeneity.

Moderator analysis was performed using Comprehensive Metaanalysis software V.3 [146]. Results were computed using random effects statistics and indicate the extent to which each moderator accounts for variability in effect sizes with respect to drug use outcomes. A significant value of Q-between indicates significant differences among effect sizes between the categories of the moderator variable. This method also calculates the mean pooled effect size for each category within the moderator variable being tested and whether this is significant. For the drug targeted for intervention, studies fell into five categories: opiates, cocaine, opiates and cocaine combined, tobacco, and polysubstance use. For study decade, studies were grouped as being published from 1990-1999, 2000-2009 and 2010 onwards (study publication dates ranged from 1993 to 2015). Study quality followed the strong, moderate and weak ratings of the 'Quality Assessment Tool for Quantitative Studies' [127]. Intervention durations were grouped as <12 weeks, 12 weeks, and >12 weeks. Reinforcer type was categorised as monetary vouchers and 'other'. Opiate treatment similarly contained two categories, methadone treatment and 'other'.

Publication bias was assessed using the 'failsafe N' technique [147], calculated using Comprehensive Meta-analysis software V.3 [146]. This calculates the number of studies averaging a Z-value of zero that would be required to make the overall pooled effect size non-significant [147].

## 2.4 Results

#### 2.4.1 Included Studies

A total of 3144 studies were identified in the search, yielding a total of 22 studies meeting inclusion criteria that could be included in the metaanalysis (see PRISMA flow diagram, Figure 2). The included studies randomised a total of 2333 patients to 39 CM conditions and 33 non-CM control conditions. This included three studies with two CM conditions each collapsed into a single CM condition, four studies with three CM conditions each collapsed into a single CM condition, and two studies with two CM and two control conditions each collapsed into a single CM conditions each collapsed into a single CM condition and two studies with two CM and two control conditions each collapsed into single CM and control conditions.



Figure 2 PRISMA flow diagram

#### 2.4.2 Study Description and Quality Assessment

Eight of the 22 studies tested the effects of CM for cocaine use, two for opiate use, one for tobacco smoking, six for the combined use of opiates and cocaine, and five for polysubstance use. Twenty-one studies included some form of opiate substitution therapy (18 methadone, one
buprenorphine, one a mixed buprenorphine and naloxone tablet, and one suboxone), with only a single study not utilising any form of opiate substitution therapy. The duration of CM interventions used ranged between 11 days and 31 weeks, with the number of participants in each study ranging between 12 and 388. Seventeen studies reported retention rates, resulting in an average retention rate of 76.4% (range 51.2% - 97.7%). All studies were carried out in the US, with 13 being carried out in the same state (Maryland). See Table 4 at the end of this chapter for a full description of included studies and interventions. Methodological quality assessment using the EPHPP rated two studies as overall providing strong evidence, 10 studies moderate evidence and 10 studies weak evidence (Table 1).

	Selection	Study			Data	Withdrawals/	
Study	Bias	Design	Confounds	Blinding	Collection	Dropouts	Overall
Cocaine							
Epstein et al. 2003	2	1	1	2	1	2	Strong
Katz et al. 2002	2	1	3	2	1	1	Moderate
Kidorf et al. 1993	3	1	1	2	1	1	Moderate
Petry et al. 2007	3	1	1	3	1	2	Weak
Silverman et al. 1996	3	1	1	2	1	1	Moderate
Silverman et al. 1998	2	1	1	2	1	3	Moderate
Umbricht et al. 2014	3	1	1	1	1	2	Moderate
Vandrey et al. 2007	3	1	3	2	1	3	Weak
Opiates							
Ling et al. 2013	2	1	3	2	1	2	Moderate
Preston et al. 2000	3	1	3	1	1	1	Weak
<b>Opiates and Cocaine</b>							
Chutuape et al. 2000	3	1	1	2	1	3	Weak
Epstein et al. 2009	3	1	1	2	1	2	Moderate
Groß et al. 2006	3	1	1	2	1	2	Moderate
Katz et al. 2002	2	1	1	2	1	3	Moderate
Petry et al. 2002	2	1	1	2	1	1	Strong
Schottenfeld et al. 2005	3	1	1	1	1	3	Weak
<b>Tobacco</b> Dunn et al. 2010	2	1	1	3	1	2	Moderate
Poly-substance							
Chutuape et al. 1999	3	1	3	2	1	3	Weak
Downey et al. 2000	3	3	3	2	1	3	Weak
Kidorf et al. 1996	3	1	3	2	1	3	Weak
Peirce et al. 2006	3	1	1	3	1	2	Weak
Petry et al. 2015	3	1	1	2	1	3	Weak

Table 1 EPHPP ratings for all included studies organised by drug target of CM intervention

1 =Strong, 2 =Moderate, 3 =Weak

#### 2.4.3 Meta-Analysis

The meta-analysis for LDA (longest duration of abstinence) from all substances combined contained 18 studies randomising 2059 patients to 31 CM conditions and 25 non-CM control conditions. The random effects meta-analysis produced a pooled effect size of d=0.57 (95% CI: 0.42 - 0.72), with CM performing significantly better than control (Figure 3). A moderate [143] level of the variability of effects between studies was due to between-study heterogeneity (I<sup>2</sup> = 51%).

				Std. Mean Difference	Std. Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Std. Mean Difference	SE	Weight	IV, Random, 95% CI	IV, Random, 95% CI
133 Preston et al.(2)	-0.1	0.26	5.1%	-0.10 [-0.61, 0.41]	<b>+</b>
023 Groß et al. (3)	0.1	0.28	4.7%	0.10 [-0.45, 0.65]	_ <b>-</b>
189 Katz et al. (3)	0.21	0.28	4.7%	0.21 [-0.34, 0.76]	- <b>+-</b>
181 Umbricht et al. (1)	0.23	0.22	6.1%	0.23 [-0.20, 0.66]	+
182 Downey et al. (5)	0.46	0.32	3.9%	0.46 [-0.17, 1.09]	+
097 Chutuape et al.(3)	0.49	0.28	4.7%	0.49 [-0.06, 1.04]	<b>⊢</b> •−
094 Peirce et al. (5)	0.51	0.1	10.3%	0.51 [0.31, 0.71]	+
174 Petry et al. (5)	0.52	0.14	8.8%	0.52 [0.25, 0.79]	-
147 Epstein et al. (3)	0.52	0.14	8.8%	0.52 [0.25, 0.79]	-
134 Schottenfeld (3)	0.57	0.14	8.8%	0.57 [0.30, 0.84]	-
011 Katz et al. (1)	0.58	0.2	6.7%	0.58 [0.19, 0.97]	
156 Petry et al. (1)	0.6	0.26	5.1%	0.60 [0.09, 1.11]	
131 Petry et al. (3)	0.6	0.32	3.9%	0.60 [-0.03, 1.23]	
061 Dunn et al. (4)	1.02	0.33	3.7%	1.02 [0.37, 1.67]	
017 Epstein et al. (1)	1.02	0.22	6.1%	1.02 [0.59, 1.45]	_ <b></b>
013 Silverman et al. (1)	1.1	0.3	4.3%	1.10 [0.51, 1.69]	_ <b></b>
176 Silverman et al. (1)	1.21	0.36	3.3%	1.21 [0.50, 1.92]	
072 Cutuape et al. (5)	2.74	0.74	1.0%	2.74 [1.29, 4.19]	
Total (95% CI)			100.0%	0.57 [0.42, 0.72]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau <sup>2</sup> = 0.0	5; Chi <sup>2</sup> = 34.96, df = 17 (F	P = 0.0	106); I <sup>2</sup> = \$	51%	
Test for overall effect: Z =	7.43 (P < 0.00001)				-4 -2 U 2 4 Favours Control Favours CM

*Figure 3* Forest plot for LDA during treatment of all substances combined. (1) = Cocaine, (2) = opiates, (3) = opiates and cocaine, (4) = Tobacco, (5) = Poly-substance

For PNS (percentage of negative samples), 12 studies randomising 1387 patients to 24 CM conditions and 21 non-CM control conditions were included and the pooled effect size was d=0.41 (95% CI: 0.28 - 0.54), again with CM performing significantly better than control (Figure 4). Variability of effects was not due to between-study heterogeneity (I<sup>2</sup> = 0%).

				Std. Mean Difference	Std. Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Std. Mean Difference	SE	Weight	IV, Random, 95% CI	IV, Random, 95% CI
025 Ling et al. (2)	0.08	0.2	10.8%	0.08 [-0.31, 0.47]	
134 Schottenfeld (3)	0.11	0.34	3.7%	0.11 [-0.56, 0.78]	
181 Umbricht et al. (1)	0.2	0.22	8.9%	0.20 [-0.23, 0.63]	- <b>+</b>
189 Katz et al. (3)	0.22	0.28	5.5%	0.22 [-0.33, 0.77]	
133 Preston et al.(2)	0.38	0.26	6.4%	0.38 [-0.13, 0.89]	+
156 Petry et al. (1)	0.4	0.26	6.4%	0.40 [-0.11, 0.91]	+
174 Petry et al. (5)	0.47	0.14	22.0%	0.47 [0.20, 0.74]	
147 Epstein et al. (3)	0.48	0.14	22.0%	0.48 [0.21, 0.75]	
062 Kidorf et al. (1)	0.58	0.3	4.8%	0.58 [-0.01, 1.17]	
074 Kidorf et al.(5)	0.61	0.36	3.3%	0.61 [-0.10, 1.32]	+
045 Vandrey et al. (1)	0.77	0.42	2.4%	0.77 [-0.05, 1.59]	
061 Dunn et al. (4)	1.02	0.33	4.0%	1.02 [0.37, 1.67]	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Total (95% CI)			100.0%	0.41 [0.28, 0.54]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau <sup>2</sup> = 0.0	00; Chi² = 10.10, df = 11	(P = 0.	.52); I <sup>2</sup> = 0	1% —	
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 6.22 (P < 0.00001)				-Z -1 U 1 Z

*Figure 4* Forest plot for PNS during treatment of all substances combined. (1) = Cocaine, (2) = opiates, (3) = opiates and cocaine, (4) = Tobacco, (5) = Poly-substance

#### 2.4.4 Moderator Analysis

The only moderator found to have a significant effect on the efficacy of CM was intervention drug target, but only for LDA (Tables 2 and 3). Within each of the categories of the six moderators, CM performed significantly better than control in all but three instances. Within drug targeted for intervention, CM performed no better than control for treating non-prescribed opiate use for both LDA and PNS. Within intervention duration, CM failed to encourage significantly better LDA than control in studies with intervention duration of less than 12 weeks. Within opiate treatment type, CM did not result in significantly greater PNS than control for studies where participants were in the 'other' category.

		Effect Size		Z			P of Q
Moderator	$k^{\downarrow}$	$(d)^2$	95% CI	Value	P value	Q between (df) <sup>3</sup>	between
Drug targeted						10 75 (4)	0.03
for intervention	18					10.75 (1)	0.05
Cocaine	6	0.75	0.45-1.04	4.91	< 0.001		
Opiates	1	-0.10	-0.61-0.41	-0.40	0.70		
Opiates and cocaine	6	0.48	0.32-0.64	5.85	< 0.001		
Tobacco	1	1.02	0.37-1.67	3.10	< 0.01		
Poly substance	4	0.62	0.27-0.98	3.45	< 0.01		
Study decade						1.31 (2)	0.52
1990-1999	4	1.08	0.14-2.02	2.23	0.02		
2000-2009	10	0.53	0.41-0.65	8.67	< 0.001		
2010 onwards	4	0.53	0.32-0.74	4.92	< 0.001		
Study Quality						2.66 (2)	0.23
Strong	2	0.87	0.48-1.27	4.37	< 0.001		
Moderate	8	0.57	0.3282	4.47	< 0.01		
Weak	8	0.51	0.30-0.72	4.75	< 0.001		
Intervention							
Duration						1.30 (2)	0.52
< 12 Weeks	2	0.26	-0.41-0.93	0.77	0.44		
12 Weeks	12	0.63	0.44-0.82	6.42	<.001		
> 12 Weeks	4	0.53	0.27-0.79	4.04	<.001		
Reinforcer type						0.022	0.88
Monetary Vouchers	16	0.57	0.41-0.74	6.86	<.001		
Other'	2	0.54	0.13-0.95	2.55	0.01		
<b>Opiate treatment</b>						0.65	0.42
Methadone	13	0.61	0.42-0.80	6.45	< 0.001		
Other	5	0.47	0.20-0.74	3.46	< 0.01		

Table 2 Random effects moderator analysis results for LDA

<sup>1</sup>Number of studies, <sup>2</sup>Weighted random effects, <sup>3</sup> A significant value of Q-between indicates significant differences among effect sizes between the categories of the moderator variable

		Effect Size					P of Q
Moderator	k <sup>1</sup>	$(d)^2$	95% CI	Z Value	P value	Q between $(df)^3$	between
Drug targeted							
for intervention						6.43 (4)	0.17
Cocaine	4	0.4	0.13-0.67	2.89	< 0.01		
Opiates	3	0.18	-0.11-0.46	1.23	0.22		
Opiates and cocaine	2	0.43	0.18-0.67	3.42	< 0.01		
Tobacco	2	1.02	0.37-1.67	3.09	< 0.01		
Poly substance	1	0.49	0.23-0.74	3.74	< 0.001		
						1 10 (2)	0.50
Study decade	2	0.51	0.05.0.77	2.02	0.001	1.10(2)	0.58
1990-1999	2	0.51	0.25-0.77	3.83	<0.001		
2000-2009	3	0.30	0.01-0.59	2.01	0.05		
2010 onwards	1	0.40	0.20-0.60	3.93	<0.001		
Study Quality						0.36 (2)	0.84
Strong	1	0.48	0.21-0.75	3.43	<.01		
Moderate	5	0.36	0.06-0.66	2.32	0.02		
Weak	6	0.44	0.30-0.58	0	< 0.001		
Intervention							
Duration						0.32 (2)	0.85
< 12 Weeks	5	0.47	0.28-0.67	4.73	<.001		
12 Weeks	2	0.42	0.18-0.67	3.35	0.04		
> 12 Weeks	5	0.37	0.02-0.71	2.06	< 0.01		
Dainforcer type						0.41.(1)	0.52
Monotory Vouchors	0	0.30	0 23 0 54	1 87	<0.001	0.41 (1)	0.52
Other'	9	0.39	0.25-0.54	4.62	<0.001		
Other	3	0.31	0.17-0.85	2.94	<0.01		
<b>Opiate treatment</b>						0.35 (1)	0.55
Methadone	8	0.45	0.30-0.60	6.00	< 0.001		
Other	4	0.32	-0.08-0.72	1.58	0.12		

Table 3 Random effects moderator analysis results for PNS

<sup>1</sup>Number of studies, <sup>2</sup>Weighted random effects, <sup>3</sup> A significant value of Q-between indicates significant differences among effect sizes between the categories of the moderator variable

#### 2.4.5 Publication Bias

There is widespread acceptance of the fact that studies reporting positive results are far more likely to be published than studies reporting null findings, resulting in an over representation of positive results within the literature [148–150]. The 'failsafe N' [147] calculates the number of studies reporting null results that would be required to overturn the statistically significant difference between CM and control observed above. For LDA, 560 papers reporting null results would be required, and 101 for PNS.

### 2.5 Discussion

Overall, the random effects analyses showed CM performed significantly better than control in encouraging abstinence from a range of different drugs in patients undergoing treatment for opiate addiction. This was the case when measuring both LDA and PNS, producing medium and small [137] pooled effect sizes respectively. Moderator analysis performed on drug targeted for intervention, decade in which the study was carried out, quality of the study, duration of the intervention, type of reinforcer used, and form of opiate treatment, showed drug target for LDA data to be the only characteristic significantly moderating the efficacy of CM, driven primarily by the ineffectiveness of CM in treating opiate use. Despite only a single significant moderator effect, within each of the six moderator categories CM was found to perform significantly better than control in all but three cases. CM performed no better than control in encouraging abstinence from non-prescribed opiates during treatment for opiate addiction, measuring both LDA and PNS. CM also performed no better than control for LDA in studies with interventions less than 12 weeks long, and PNS in studies where usual opiate treatment was anything but methadone treatment. CM for other non-prescribed drug use in treatment for opiate addiction had no negative impact on usual treatment retention compared to three-month follow-up retention rates observed in usual opiate treatment [151-153].

This review has a number of limitations. One aim of the moderator analysis was to analyse the effects of CM by target drug type. To improve on the work of Griffith et al., (2000), five categories of drugs were used rather than two. However, one of them, polysubstance use, combined studies with four differing definitions of this, making results hard to integrate. CM still performed better in this category though, suggesting a robustness of effects across a variety of different drug combinations. Another limitation is that the review does not contain any grey literature. This means that any CM studies that have been conducted yet never published are not included in the analysis.

The current review does have a number of strengths however. It is the first review in over 16 years to address directly the efficacy of CM for encouraging abstinence from non-prescribed drug use during treatment for opiate addiction. This is important as CM has gained considerable support in this time, having been recommended since 2007 as a treatment for drug misuse by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence [154]. The findings of the current review support those of the previous reviews carried out in the field; finding an overall positive small to medium [137] effect size for CM in treating drug use in opiate addiction treatment [125]. This is in contrast to the usual small effect size of psychological interventions in the field [94]. Findings of the present review are also similar to those of previous reviews assessing the use of CM for drug use overall, regardless of treatment setting, which found similar small to medium effect sizes for drug use in general [91-93,95,124]. The robustness of the effects of CM across different client groups suggests potential utility in treating a diverse range of individuals and needs within the addictions field.

We found no evidence of CM working better than control in encouraging abstinence from non-prescribed opiates during treatment, which is in contrast to Prendergast et al., (2006) who identified CM as one of the most effective treatments for opiate use. The current review included only two studies of this type, compared to four (different) studies included in the previous review because of differing review aims. Moreover, three of the four opiate studies in the previous review systematically reduced methadone doses to zero over the course of the intervention, thereby increasing the likelihood of relapse to opiates and perhaps handing those receiving CM a competitive advantage over those not. Studies in the current review, however, maintained medication doses throughout the duration of the intervention, possibly eliminating this advantage and leading to the observed non-significant finding. With more data, however, results for opiates may more closely follow the trends observed with other drugs.

The moderator analysis performed in the current review has also produced contradictory results to previous reviews. Previous reviews [93,125] found four of the six moderators analysed here to have a significant effect on the efficacy of CM (drug targeted for intervention, the decade in which the study was carried out, the quality of the study evidence, the length of the intervention period). The current study only found a significant effect for drug targeted for intervention. A possible explanation for this is differences in analysis, with the previous reviews adopting a fixed effects analysis, and the current the more conservative and more widely recommended [143] random effects analysis. Support for this comes from more recent reviews that have adopted this same random effects analysis. Lussier et al., (2006) for example analysed the effects of three (drug targeted for intervention, the decade in which the study was carried out, the quality of the study evidence) moderators also analysed in the current and previous reviews, finding none of them to have a significant effect.

More general limitations within the field have also been identified, for example a lack of data available for meta-analysis. In the current review, a total of 21 studies that met all other inclusion criteria could not be included in the quantitative data synthesis. This lack of available data is even more pronounced for follow-up, with only 10 of the 22 included studies utilising some sort of follow-up element in their study design, with data available for only four. These four studies [70,133,139,140] had follow-up periods ranging between 30 days and nine months, with none of the studies observing a significant difference between CM and control conditions at follow-up. CM is often criticised for poor follow-up results, but given the paucity of data reported in the included studies, we were not able to explore this here. Another concern is the quality of the studies included, with only two studies being rated by the EPHPP as providing strong evidence, and 20 papers providing weak evidence. Notably, every study in the current review was performed in the US, with at least 13 performed in the same state and 17 having at least one co-author from the same institution. This significantly limits the generalisability of the currently available evidence on CM for non-prescribed drug use in opiate addiction treatment.

This lack of evidence particularly highlights the need for more research on the effectiveness of CM as an intervention for tobacco dependence during opiate addiction treatment. The systematic search returned only four studies testing interventions for tobacco smoking in this treatment context, only one of which [70] could be included in the meta-analysis due to missing data in the other three. This small study (n=40) tested a 14-day escalating with reset CM intervention, against a yoked control group (voucher earnings were yoked to those of a participant in the experimental condition). CM participants achieved over double the number of PNS than controls (55% vs 17%), and a LDA nearly triple that of controls (7.7 vs 2.4 days). These promising findings further reinforce the need for more studies investigating the effectiveness of CM as an intervention for tobacco smoking during treatment for opiate addiction. It is similarly important that future research studies are carried out in a wider range of countries, include follow-ups to investigate relapse after the removal of rewards, and focus on improving the overall quality of the data that are published.

In conclusion, CM appears to be an efficacious treatment of the use of cocaine, non-prescribed opiates and cocaine, tobacco, and polysubstance use during opiate addiction treatment, but not for use of non-prescribed opiates. Evidence of longer-term efficacy in this treatment context remains lacking, as is research into the effects of CM on tobacco, providing the rationale for the intervention for the intervention developed as part of this thesis.

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
<b>Tobacco</b> Dunn et al. 2010 Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmac ology Vermont, USA	Two conditions: CM and non- contingent voucher Meth. 107.6 $\pm$ 8.8 mg/day or Bup. 14.9 $\pm$ 1.3 mg/day	Rand - 40 Post - 25	Biochemical verification taken every day with vouchers for abstinence delivered daily. Numerous bonuses available for abstinence at certain points	Escalating with reset 90 days Max \$362.50	None reported	Percentage of biochemical samples meeting abstinence criteria	Abstinence defined as breath CO $\leq$ 6 ppm during days 1 to 5 and a urine cotinine $\leq$ 80 ng/ml on Days 6 to 14	Exp. Ppt submitted significantly more negative samples than ctrl. Ppt (t (30.1) = 3.24, p < .01)	No significant difference between the two conditions at any follow up
Katz et al. 2002 Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmac ology Baltimore, Maryland, USA	Repeated measures - single, continuous, interrupted or no voucher Meth. 100 mg/day	Rand - 40 Post - Not reported	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers awarded dependent on condition (one large voucher, continuous or interrupted vouchers, or no voucher)	Multiple Each phase lasted 11 days Max reward dependent on condition	Weekly individual and group counselling	Number of consecutive days cocaine abstinence	PNS and LDA 50% reduction in Benzo. or Benzo <300ng/ml LDA	Mean abstinence duration was 2 days for no voucher, 3.2 days for single- voucher, and 4.9 and 4.8 days for continuous and interrupted voucher conditions, respectively, $F(3, 117)=7.3$ , p=<.001.	N/A

Table 4 Description of included studies

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Kidorf et al. 1993 Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmac ology Baltimore, Maryland, USA	CM or Yoked Control group. Ppt were accepted into the 2 years meth. treatment once the exp had done so Meth. 50mg/day	Rand - 44 Post - 43	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. The single reward was awarded after two consecutive weeks of cocaine abstinence which had to occur within the 7- week probationary period	Fixed schedule 7 weeks Single reward of 2 years meth. treatment	Group and individual counselling at least once per week	Two consecutive weeks of cocaine abstinence	Definition not reported PNS	50% of CM and 14 % of control achieved 2 weeks of continuous cocaine abstinence. No significant difference was found between conditions for the number of negative urines returned	No significant difference between the two conditions was found for the proportion of cocaine negative urines submitted
Petry et al. 2007 Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology Connecticut, USA	Prize based (fishbowl) or voucher based CM, or standard care control Meth. Mean dose between 78.4 and 83 mg/day dependent on condition	Rand - 76 Post - 59	Urines collected twice per week with an average of 4 days between submissions. Negative samples resulted in draws from the prize earn, or vouchers.	Fishbowl or voucher escalating with reset. 12 weeks Max up to \$300 and \$585 respectively	Weekly individual and/or group counselling	Cocaine abstinence	Not reported LDA and PNS	Fishbowl CM ppt achieved significantly greater LDA than control ppt. Voucher CM ppt did not.	No significant difference between percentage of participants submitting negative samples in any condition at 9 months

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Silverman et al. 1998 Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology Baltimore, Maryland, USA	Three conditions, Escalating CM, Escalating CM with start bonus, and yoked control Meth. Mean dose 62mg/day	Rand -59 Post - Average retention 10.3 to 11.3 weeks dependent on condition	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers dispensed after urines tested	Escalating with reset, with bonuses in one condition. 12 weeks Max reward \$1950 without bonuses	Offered weekly individual counselling	Not reported	Benzo. <300ng/ml LDA	Both CM conditions achieved significantly longer durations of abstinence	Difference between CM groups and control remained significant at 8 weeks
Silverman et al. 1996 Archives of General Psychiatry Baltimore, Maryland, USA	Two conditions, escalating with reset CM and yoked control Meth. 50mg/day	Rand - 37 Post - 89% of exp ppt and 83% of ctrl ppt retained for full 12 weeks	Urines taken Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers given for abstinence	Escalating with reset and bonus. 12 weeks Max \$1155	Weekly individual counselling (45 minutes per week)	Not reported	Benzo. <300ng/ml LDA	Exp patients achieved significantly longer durations of sustained cocaine abstinence than ctrl ppt (F(1.35) = 13.5; p = <.001)	No significant difference found between groups 4 weeks post intervention
Umbricht et al. 2014 Drug and Alcohol Dependence Baltimore, Maryland, USA	2x2 Design. CM or Yoked control and Topiramate or placebo. Meth. 100 mg/day	Rand - 171 Post - 113	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers awarded for abstinence	Escalating with reset. 31 weeks Max \$1155	Weekly individual and group counselling	Cocaine abstinence between weeks 9 and 20	Benzo. <300ng/ml PNS and LDA	No significant difference found between any of the conditions	N/A

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Vandrey et al. 2007 Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmac ology	2x4 design - 2 types of reward type (voucher or cheque) and 4 types of reward magnitude (\$0, \$25, \$50 or \$100) Meth., dose not reported	Rand - 12 Post - Not reported	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Rewards were provided for evidence of abstinence Mon to Wed, on the Thur	Fixed, with a single voucher or cheque available in each condition. 16 weeks (two 8-week periods) Largest voucher value \$100	Group and individual counselling	Not reported	Benzo. <300ng/ml PNS	No main effect of incentive type. Planned comparisons found that high value cheques resulted in significantly greater abstinence than high value vouchers	N/A
<b>Opiates</b> Ling et al. 2013 Addiction Los Angeles, USA	4 conditions, 4 CM, CBT, CM+CBT and no behavioural treatment Control Suboxone, variable dose	Rand - 202 Post - 134	Urines collected twice weekly, with escalating numbers of draws for vouchers dependent on drug free urines	Fishbowl with escalating draws. 16 weeks Max initially \$2196, later reduced to \$14600	Counselling	Proportion of opiate negative urines	Exact criteria not reported PNS	Mean number of consecutive opioid-negative UA results did not differ significantly by group.	Same results 52- week follow-up as post treatment

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Preston et al. 2000 Archives of General Psychiatry Baltimore, Maryland, USA	4 Conditions: CM, Increased meth. with non- contingent vouchers, CM + meth. increase, usual treatment control with non- contingent vouchers Meth. dose not reported	Rand - 120 Post - 112	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers administered for evidence of abstinence	Escalating with reset. 8 weeks Max \$554	Weekly individual counselling	Opiate negative urine samples	<300ng/ml opiates PNS and LDA	LDA significantly increased with contingent vouchers (F(1,116)=10.02, p=.002)	N/A
Cocaine and O	piates								
Chutuape et al. 2000 Drug and Alcohol Dependence Baltimore, Maryland, USA	3 conditions: CM with weekly or monthly urine testing, and a control where take home meth. was awarded randomly Meth. 60mg/day	Rand - 53 Post - 43	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. One urine randomly selected either weekly or monthly dependent on condition to decide whether vouchers awarded	Escalating with reset. 28 weeks Max reward was take home doses for all weeks	Weekly individual and group counselling sessions	Not reported	Not reported	The mean LDA was 10.5 (SD 8.9), 8.4 (SD 8.5), and 5.4 (SD 7) weeks for the Weekly, Monthly, and Random Drawings groups, respectively (F(2,52) 1.9, PB0.16).	N/A

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Epstein et al. 2009 Drug Alcohol Dependence Baltimore, Maryland, USA	3x2 dose by contingency design - meth. dose of either 70 mg or 100mg and yoked control, CM for cocaine or split CM for cocaine and opiates	Rand - 252 Post - 23% of ppt dropped out before the end of the intervention	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers were awarded for abstinence from cocaine and opiates either together or separately dependent on condition	Escalating with reset. 12 weeks Max not reported	Weekly individual counselling	Percentage of urine specimens negative for heroin, cocaine, and both simultaneo usly	<300 ng/ml for both opiates and cocaine PNS and LDA	Main effect of contingency on cocaine-negative urines, (F(2,244) = 7.36, p = .0008) and on urines simultaneously negative for opiates and cocaine, (F(2,244) = 3.61, p = .0285) but not in opiate- negative urines, (F(2,244) = 2.51, p = .0830)	N/A

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Groß et al. 2006 Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmac ology Vermont, USA	Three conditions: CM vouchers, Reduction in medication, and standard treatment control Bup, maintained on either 4 mg/70 kg or 8 mg/70 kg for the duration of the study	Rand - 60 Post - 45	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Dependent on condition, ppt either earned points, or did not have their bup dose decreased on evidence of abstinence	Escalating with reset and bonus. 12 weeks Max \$269	Behavioural drug counselling	Mean duration of continuous abstinence, total number of weeks abstinent (non- continuous), and number of missing visits.	<300ng/ml of cocaine or opiates LDA	Contingent medication ppt achieved significantly greater durations of continuous abstinence (M=5.9 weeks, SD=4.6) than ppt in the voucher group (M=2.9 weeks, SD=3.3; Fisher's LSD, p=.05).	N/A
Katz et al. 2002 Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmac ology	Two conditions, CM or Standard care Meth. 100mg/day	Rand - 52 Post - Mean 35.9 days (of 180) in treatment	Urines collected three times per week and vouchers administered for negative samples	Escalating with reset and bonus 12 weeks Max \$1,087.50	Weekly individual cognitive behavioural counselling	Not reported	<300ng/ml for both opiates and cocaine LDA and PNS	No statistically significant condition effects found	N/A

Baltimore, Maryland, USA

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Petry et al. 2002 Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology Connecticut, USA	CM or standard treatment Meth. Average 69 or 70 mg/day in standard treatment and CM	Rand - 42 Post - 39	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Ppt received on draw for abstinence from either cocaine or opiates, and four for abstinence from both. Continuous weekly abstinence earned bonus draws	Fishbowl, escalating draws. 12 weeks Max number of draws dependent on abstinence from different drugs	Monthly individual counselling	Weeks of continuous abstinence from both opioids and cocaine	Not reported	There were significant group difference in the percentage of urine samples negative for both drugs (F(1, 40)=4.01, p=.05	The percentage of urine samples negative for both opioids and cocaine was higher in exp than ctrl ppt (U=112.0, p=.05.) at 6 month follow up
Schottenfeld et al. 2005 The American Journal of Psychiatry USA	2x2 design: meth. or buprenorphine and CM or performance feedback Maximum daily meth. dose of 85 mg or bup. dose of 16 mg	Rand - 162 Post - Cumulative proportion: meth. + CM - 0.6, meth. + performance feedback - 0.75, Bup + CM - 0.45, Bup + Performance feedback - 0.5	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri and vouchers administered for evidence of abstinence	Escalating with reset. 24 weeks Max \$1033.50	Individual counselling twice weekly for the first 12 weeks and weekly for the last 12	Maximum number consecutive weeks of abstinence and proportion of drug- free urine tests	<300 ng/ml for both opiates and cocaine LDA	Meth. ppt achieved significantly longer periods of abstinence than bup. There were no significant effects of CM (F=0.09, df=1, 158, p=0.76) and no significant interaction between medication and CM (F=0.10, df=1, 158, p=0.75)	N/A

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Poly substance	e use								
Chutuape et al. 1999 Drug and Alcohol Dependence Baltimore, Maryland, USA	Two conditions: CM and usual care control Meth. 71 mg/day or 77 mg/day in CM and standard care conditions	Rand - 14 Post - 12	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers or take homes administered for evidence of abstinence dependent on ppt choice	Fixed. 12 weeks Max \$900 or three take homes per week dependent on ppt choice	Twice- weekly counselling sessions (one individual and one group session)	Number of drug free urines	<200ng/ml for meth., opiates, cocaine and benzodiazepi nes LDA	Mean LDA for exp ppt was 8.4 and 1 week for ctrl ppt (t(8)=5.9, p=<0.001.)	5 ppt relapsed after the CM intervention. ended, generally within the first week
Downey et al. 2000 Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmac ology USA	Two conditions: CM and Yoked control Mixed Bup. Naloxone tablets. Dose not reported	Rand - 41 Post - 21	Urines taken Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers administered for evidence of abstinence	Escalating with reset and bonus. 12 weeks Max not reported	Weekly cognitive behavioural substance abuse therapy	Not reported	<300ng/ml for all drugs other than phencyclidine which was <25ng/ml LDA	No sig. difference between the two groups on % drug free urines, LDA or total abstinence for heroin, cocaine or poly drug use during the voucher phase	N/A

Study, publication date, publishing journal and location carried out	Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Participants randomised pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Kidorf et al. 1996 Behavior Therapy Baltimore, Maryland, USA	Two conditions: CM and usual care control Meth. 60mg/day	Rand - 16 Post - 14	Urines collected twice per week and take homes administered for evidence of abstinence. Samples positive for drugs resulted in meth. being administered in a split dose	Fixed with negative consequences for drug positive samples. 2-month cross- over Max 2 take homes per week	Weekly individual counselling	Percentage of drug free urines	Breath alcohol < 0.5, other drug cut-offs not reported PNS	A condition main effect was found, (F(2, 30) = 4.43, p=<.05.) Patients submitted more drug-free urines when exposed to exp (M = 29%; SE = 9.0) than ctrl (M = 9%; SE = 3.0)	N/A
Peirce et al. 2006 Archives of General Psychiatry USA	Two conditions: CM and usual care control Meth. doses ranging between 67.9mg/day to 108 mg/day dependent on recruitment centre	Rand - 388 Post - 67.1% of exp ppt and 64.8% ctrl ppt retained	Urines collected twice per week and prize draws allowed for evidence of abstinence	Fishbowl, escalating with reset. 12 weeks Max 204 draws, resulting in a maximum of approx. \$400 in prizes, plus one guaranteed \$20 prize.	Individual and group consoling. Frequency ranged from 3 times per week to once per month	Not reported	Not reported LDA	Exp ppt were significantly more likely to submit stimulant- and alcohol- negative samples than were ctrl ppt (OR, 1.98; 95% CI, 1.42-2.77; missing samples coded as missing)	No group differences in percentage of submitted samples negative for stimulants and alcohol ( $\chi^2$ =0.08, P=.78)

Study,Design arpublicationopiatedate,substitutipublishingtherapyjournal andtreatmentlocationcarried out	l usual Participants randomised n pre and post intervention	Intervention procedure	CM Schedule, length of intervention and max reward	Additional treatments	Primary Outcome	Abstinence Criteria	Substance use post intervention	Substance use at longest follow-up
Petry et al.Four cond2015\$300 prizeJournal of\$900 prizeConsulting and\$900 voudClinicaland usualPsychologycontrolUSAMeth. dos ranging be 77 mg/day 85.4 mg/d	tions: Rand - 240 CM, Post - Not CM, reported ner CM are s ween and y	Urines taken at least twice a week with at least 2 days between tests. Abstinence resulted in either fishbowl draws or vouchers	Escalating with reset for either fishbowl draws or vouchers dependent on condition. 12 weeks Max either \$300 or 900\$	Weekly group counselling	LDA and proportion of samples submitted negative for cocaine and alcohol	Not reported PNS and LDA	The longest duration of abstinence and proportion of samples testing negative were significantly greater in each of the three CM conditions relative to usual care (F(3,236) = 3.39, p= .02 and F(3,236) = 3.94, p=.009	At the 12-month follow-up, 113 of 225 (50.2%) patients submitted negative samples

Abbreviations - Rand- Randomised to conditions, Post- Post intervention, Exp - Experimental condition(s), Ctrl - Control condition, CM - Contingency Management, TLFB - Time Line, Follow Back, LDA - Longest Duration of Abstinence, PNS - Percentage of Negative Samples, Meth. - Methadone, Bup. - Buprenorphine, Pbo. - Placebo, ppt – Participants, Benzo – Benzoylecgonine, OST – Opiate substitution therapy.

```
Chapter 3:
```

Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool

# 3.1 Introduction and Aims

#### 3.1.1 Introduction

During the process of conducting the meta-analysis, it became clear that there was no quality assessment tool set up specifically for use with CM papers. Due to the complex nature of CM interventions, there are a number of specific elements of the interventions that can impact their efficacy as previously discussed [82]. It can therefore be argued that the currently available means of assessing study quality assess only the generic methodological qualities of CM studies. This is because the most widely used quality assessment tools (for example the Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias [143]) are designed to assess the quality of any randomised controlled trial regardless of the nature of the intervention used. What this effectively means, is that any current quality assessment made of a CM study disregards the quality of the CM intervention itself. Moreover, it can result in unfair appraisals of study quality, due to the incompatibility of some common trial practices with CM interventions, for example, allocation concealment. Due to the importance of accurately assessing study quality in systematic reviews and metaanalyses, the decision was made to attempt to create, for the first time, a quality assessment tool that could be used specifically for CM studies. This chapter details the design and preliminary reliability and validity testing of such a tool. Development took place in two stages: stage one included the initial development of the tool and reliability and validity testing; stage two included refining the tool in light of the stage one findings and the retesting of reliability and validity.

#### 3.1.1 Existing Quality Assessment Tools

The first step in development of the new quality assessment tool was identifying an extant quality assessment tool that could act as a template. A recent meta-analysis of quality assessment tools identified a total of 21 different tools [155]. Quality assessment tools for RCTs were most prevalent, with six different tools being identified. Quality assessment tools were also found for assessing studies of various other methodologies. These included: two tools for assessing non-randomised intervention studies; three for case-control, cohort, cross-sectional and case series studies; three for diagnostic accuracy studies; three for animal studies; three for systematic reviews and meta-analyses, and one for assessing clinical practice guidelines.

Due to the majority of CM studies being tested using an RCT design [91,93-95,125,156], RCT quality assessment tools were most pertinent to

the design of the new tool for assessing quality in CM studies. The six studies identified in the meta-analysis included: the Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias [143]; the PEDro scale (Physiotherapy Evidence Database scale) [157]; the JADAD scale [158]; the Delphi list [159]; CASP (Critical Appraisal Skills Programme) checklist RCTs [160]; and the NICE (National Institute For Health and Clinical Excellence) Methodology Checklist for RCTs [161]. I additionally identified a further two tools used to assess the quality of RCTs: the EPHPP Quality Assessment tool for Quantitative Studies, identified whilst carrying out my meta-analysis, [127] and the National Institute of Health's Quality Assessment of Controlled Intervention Studies [162].

In 2008 the JADAD scale was the most widely used as well as the most reliable and valid [163], however, the Cochrane Collaboration's tool has also become equally widely used and accepted [155]. More recently, however, the EPHPP Quality Assessment tool for Quantitative Studies [127] has grown in prominence, not only being recommended by the Cochrane Collaboration [143] but also being shown experimentally to outperform the Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias as previously discussed[128].

Despite the relatively large number of different quality assessment tools available, the majority of tools, including the three most widely used, all follow a very similar format. Each of the tools includes a series of different criteria used to assess studies on a two or three-point scale. The EPHPP tool, for example, assesses studies on six criteria (selection bias, study design, confounds, blinding, data collection and withdrawals and dropouts) each of which is rated as either strong, moderate or weak. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool assesses papers along seven criteria (random sequence generation, allocation concealment, blinding of participants and personnel, blinding of outcome assessment, incomplete outcome data, selective reporting and other sources of bias) rating them as either low, high, or unknown risk of bias [164]. The modified JADAD uses a series of nine yes or no questions (Is this an RCT study?; Reported as randomised?; Randomisation is appropriate?; Double blinding is reported?; Double blinding is appropriate?; Withdrawals are reported by number and reasons her arm?; Method used to assess adverse events is described?; Method of statistical analysis is described?; Inclusion and/or exclusion of the requirements is described?) to rate the quality of papers. However, as important as these generic methodological aspects are for the overall quality of a study, their generic nature necessarily means that intervention specific aspects are overlooked. Consequently, when these tools are applied to complex behavioural interventions such as CM, an objective rating of quality cannot be achieved. Another important element of study quality is the implementation of an intervention, namely, the degree to which the implementation of an intervention follows recommended practice. This issue of implementation in the appraisal of study quality is something that all current quality assessment tools fail to address [155], again compromising the ability of these tools to assess study quality objectively when used in practice.

A number of different process evaluation frameworks aimed at addressing this dual issue of including both intervention specific aspects and treatment implementation in quality appraisal have been suggested [165-167]. One area where this is beginning to be addressed is in behavioural interventions for smoking cessation, where a taxonomy of the behaviour change techniques used has been developed [168,169]. The application of this for the improvement of treatment was assessed in a recent study. Thirty different group support manuals used by English stop smoking services were assessed using the taxonomy. An average of seven behaviour change techniques were identified in each manual, with two positively associated with short term quit rates [170]. This not only highlights the importance and utility of assessing the active elements of behavioural interventions, but also draws into question why more detail on behaviour change techniques are not included in quality assessment tools. The issue of poor reporting of implementation in behavioural interventions is still widespread, with only 5-30% of experimental studies reporting their interventions in detail [166]. Resultantly, treatment implementation also remains largely unreported despite its documented importance for the quality of both the design and implementation of interventions [171]. With complex behavioural interventions such as CM, the efficacy of the intervention is so closely linked to its design and implementation that any quality rating that neglects these issues is severely limited. Any new quality assessment tool for a complex intervention should therefore attempt to include this in its design.

# 3.1.2 Aims of Developing the CMQAT (Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool)

The rationale for designing the current quality assessment tool was to create a tool that allowed a fairer appraisal of quality than allowed by current quality assessment tools, that includes not only methodological quality but also assesses how factors shown to impact efficacy are implemented. The aims of this study therefore were to:

1. Develop a quality assessment tool specifically for use with CM studies.

2. Test the reliability and validity of the newly developed tool, and compare this against an established quality assessment tool.

# 3.2 Stage One: Development and Testing of the Quality Assessment Tool

#### 3.2.3 Developing Assessment Criteria

In order to achieve these aims, it was imperative to identify key intervention elements that have been shown to impinge on the overall quality of CM interventions; the rationale behind this being that these could then be used as criteria against which to rate the quality of CM studies. In 2007 the NIDA (National Institute on Drug Abuse) and SAMHSA (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration) engaged the leading researchers in the CM field to create a document outlining the foundations and principles of CM, including the key elements impacting efficacy of CM [82]. The seven core elements of CM interventions were identified in the introductory chapter (chapter 1) and are discussed in detail below:

**1. Target behaviour**: All CM interventions, regardless of the target behaviour, should incentivise behaviour using a "reinforcement" rather than "reward" schedule [90]. A "reward" schedule entails the completion of a large, often long-term goal (for example 4 weeks abstinence), whereas a "reinforcement" schedule breaks behaviours down into smaller steps that are each rewarded. This is important as it is the inability to achieve these longer-term goals that CM is designed to remedy. The desired target behaviour and exactly what is expected from those receiving the intervention should be clearly and formally laid out at the beginning of treatment [82], and the target behaviour should be readily measurable and objectively verifiable [172].

The target behaviour that rewards are made contingent upon is very important, especially in terms of differentiating between the goal of the intervention and target behaviour. In interventions for substance use disorders, for example, the ultimate goal and hence the most obvious target behaviour, is long-term abstinence. However, a number of different behaviours can be targeted either individually or in combination, for example, treatment adherence [173,174]. Similarly, percentile shaping, where the goal of the intervention is abstinence but the target behaviour is gradual reduction of use, may work better than making rewards contingent on abstinence from the outset [97,98,100,175].

2. Choice of target population: As resources are often limited, it is important to identify a target population most in need of treatment, even though it would be ideal to treat an entire population. Using the fishbowl method of CM (where tickets representing different value rewards are picked from a container) can often be useful in this context as it reduces the overall cost of delivering the intervention, allowing a wider population to be treated than a standard CM intervention of the same cost. Also, different formulations of reward schedule may work better for different populations. Percentile shaping for example has been found to be particularly successful in the treatment of "hard to treat" smokers [97,98]. Target populations can also differ by treatment centre location. For example, when testing CM to encourage methadone clinic attendance in China, prize-based CM was significantly better at retaining patients in methadone maintenance therapy than usual treatment. However, the difference in the two conditions was only significant in the treatment centre based in a rural part of China and not for the centre in the urban area [176].

**3. Choice of reinforcer**: The most widely used CM reinforcer in addictions research is monetary vouchers, however, they are not necessarily the most effective. When asked, individuals in treatment for opiate addiction report they would rather receive take-home methadone doses than cash incentives [177,178]. This is borne out in meta-analysis findings, where take-home doses of methadone have been observed to be most effective in treating substance use disorder (SUD) amongst those in treatment for opiate addiction [125]. This means that a key factor in choosing the right reinforcer may well involve polling the treatment population or participants to ascertain the most popular incentives. However, this must also be balanced with what the treatment centres, where these interventions are carried out, feel is most suitable for their clients. For example, a common concern amongst clinicians and to some degree researchers is that providing cash vouchers may result in relapsed drug use. This fear is not supported by research, however, where cash has been shown to be of no greater risk than monetary vouchers [129,179]. Some research has shown cash rewards to be more effective than both goods based and voucher based rewards in drug treatment [129,180]. Other research, though, has shown there to be no difference in efficacy between using cash or voucher incentives [129,179]

**4. Incentive Magnitude**: According to theories of operant conditioning (the behavioural principle on which CM is built) the larger the magnitude of the reward the more appealing it is and the more effective it will be at encouraging the desired behaviour [181]. Incentive magnitude has also

been observed in a meta-analysis to moderate the efficacy of CM, with large incentives performing significantly better than smaller ones in encouraging abstinence [91].

5. Frequency of incentive distribution: This is closely related to the behaviour being encouraged, and the ease with which it can be verified. In substance use disorders. CM interventions normally follow an "FR1" (fixed ratio 1) pattern, meaning that every time the desired behaviour is observed, the incentive is given. The necessity for this schedule of incentive distribution in CM for substance use disorders can make the treatment prohibitively expensive, especially when it is taken into account that higher magnitudes of reward will result in greater efficacy of the intervention. The "fishbowl" method of CM was created in order to combat this issue, where rather than being given rewards outright, participants are instead allowed to draw tickets from a container for each display of the desired behaviour. The proportion of "winning" tickets and the monetary values of these are assigned dependent on the study being conducted. This allows an FR1 schedule to be maintained, even with large magnitude rewards, with the actual attainment of tangible goods controlled at whatever fixed ratio rate is deemed necessary, simply by altering the proportion of "winning tickets".

**6. Timing of the incentive**: The time delay between the verification of a desired behaviour taking place, and receiving the reward for doing so, can be instrumental in the efficacy of a CM intervention. This is especially the case in individuals with SUDs, who show increased bias toward immediate reinforcement than delayed reinforcement [182]. A meta-analysis has shown that timing of incentive operates as a moderator to the efficacy of CM, with immediate rewards performing significantly better than delayed rewards in encouraging abstinence [91]. It is recommended that rewards should be received within 48 hours of displaying the behaviour to be most effective [82]. This is especially important in the treatment of SUDs due to the exaggerated delay discounting observed in those with addictions [182]. This is a result of the temporal order of reinforcement in addiction. The positive reinforcing effects of a drug's use happen very quickly after its use, whereas any negative effects usually happen a lot later, meaning that the negative effects of drugs do not act as negative reinforcers [89].

**7. Duration of the intervention**: As noted above, one of the primary shortfalls of CM is that once rewards for behaviour are removed, participants will often return to using drugs. It would therefore seem to be imperative that interventions are run for long enough to allow patients to change their behaviour for a sustained period of time so that the risk of relapse is low. There is very little research that addresses duration of

intervention as a moderator of treatment efficacy. One meta-analysis suggested that there may be no effect on treatment outcomes [125] at all, however, significant methodological heterogeneity between the included studies was likely to explain this observation. Conversely, the results of my own meta-analysis show that, at least for the LDA outcome, CM performed no better than control in interventions under 12 weeks long. Until experimental research is carried out directly investigating this, there is no "ideal" length of CM intervention, and cues should instead be taken from the standard treatment techniques used for each individual drug.

#### 3.2.4 Creating Rating Criteria and Calculating Study Quality

The EPHPP quality assessment tool was chosen as the template from which to create the new tool as it is recommended for use with RCTs by the Cochrane Collaboration [143], and has also been shown to have excellent inter-rater reliability [128]. Resultantly, I translated the seven core principles of CM outlined above to fit this template, creating the new quality assessment scale, to which I gave the acronym CMQAT (Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool).

As discussed in the previous chapter, the EPHPP tool rates studies as either strong (one), moderate (two) or weak (three) across six criteria (selection bias, study design, confounders, blinding, data collection method, and withdrawals and dropouts). The overall quality rating given to a study is then based on the number of weak ratings that the study receives over these six criteria. Studies receiving no weak ratings are rated as providing strong evidence overall, studies receiving one weak rating as providing moderate evidence and all other studies as providing weak evidence. For the CMQAT, we wanted to implement a similar system of scoring, however felt that it was more logical to assign higher scores for higher quality (i.e. reversing the scoring system of the EPHPP). Therefore, the assessments for each criterion in the new quality assessment tool would be three for strong, two for moderate and one for weak. The initial descriptions of strong, medium and weak ratings on each of the seven criteria are outlined below in section 3.5, alongside the changes made to criteria in light of stage one testing, and the resulting new criteria used during stage two testing.

Four different methods for calculating the overall quality of the studies were assessed during reliability and validity testing because of concerns that the strict method of rating studies implemented by the EPHPP tool had the potential of being overly stringent, resulting in studies being rated as providing poorer quality evidence than they actually do. Scoring method 1 "Strict": This was a replication of the scoring used in the EPHPP tool but with scores reversed (i.e. 3 for strong and 1 for weak).

Scoring method 2 "Lenient": The second was a less stringent version of the EPHPP method, allowing studies with a single weak rating and at least three strong ratings to be classified as providing strong evidence, and studies receiving two weak ratings to be classified as providing moderate strength evidence. This again used the reverse scoring system to the EPHPP method (3 for strong and 1 for weak)

Scoring method 3 "Sum": Global rating based on the sum of quality rating scores across the six rating criteria

Scoring method 4 "Average": Global rating based on the average of quality rating scores across the six rating criteria.

# 3.3 Stage One: Reliability and Validity Testing Methods

#### 3.3.1 Study Selection

In order for validation testing to be performed, a selection of CM studies that could be tested using the CMQAT was required. Having previously performed a systematic search for CM studies whilst carrying out the metaanalysis, it was decided that the 22 studies returned by this search would be used for testing the new tool. All of the included studies assessed the efficacy of CM in encouraging abstinence from non-prescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment. Full details of the systematic search and included studies can be found in Chapter 2, and also in appendix 2.

#### 3.3.2 Reliability and Validity Measures

Current evidence suggests that very few of the tools commonly used to assess the quality of studies have actually gone through validation testing [163]. This posed some problems for the development of the current tool as there is very little precedent in the literature as to how to go about validity and reliability testing in this specific context. It was therefore decided that two common measures of validity and reliability would be measured, namely inter-rater reliability and predictive validity.

#### 3.3.3 Inter-Rater Reliability Testing

Inter-rater reliability is a quantitative measure of the degree of agreement between different coders on the same scale [183]. I and two other researchers (Assessors 1, 2 and 3) rated each of the studies, and then I calculated the level of agreement between the three. This was calculated as Fleiss's Kappa, a statistical measure that allows for comparisons of rater agreement between two or more raters [184]. This produces a score between zero and one, with scores of 0.01-0.2 representing slight agreement, 0.21-0.40 fair agreement, 0.41-0.60 moderate agreement, 0.61-0.80 substantial agreement and 0.81-1.00 almost perfect agreement [184].

#### 3.3.4 Predictive Validity Testing

Predictive validity tests the degree to which the scores of one scale are predictive of those of another [185]. In the current case, this was tested by calculating the correlation between the overall quality scores of studies using the CMQAT by each of the three assessors and the effect size of each study. The effect sizes of 22 studies across two different treatment outcomes were used to conduct this testing: twelve studies with effect sizes calculated based on percentage of negative samples, and 18 with effect sizes based on longest duration of abstinence. In performing the predictive validity testing, the quality scores of the relevant studies for each treatment outcome and the effect sizes of studies for each of these treatment outcomes were correlated. This predictive validity testing was also performed using the EPHPP quality assessment tool, in order to investigate whether this established quality assessment tool was predictive of the strength of study outcome. Correlations between effect size and EPHPP score were calculated using the ratings assigned to studies by Assessor 3 (myself) only. Ratings assigned using the EPHPP tool were performed following the instructions supplied with the tool. Due to the small sample size of studies being rated, and the large number of similar scores resulting from the strong, moderate or weak rating scale, correlations were calculated as Kendall's tau with pairwise deletion.

# 3.4 Stage One: Results

#### 3.4.1 Missing Data

Whilst carrying out the quality assessments, it was discovered that a number of the published articles were missing data pertaining to the "frequency of incentive distribution" and "timing of the incentive" criteria. In total, 19 of the 22 studies were missing information required to complete the quality assessment. For the studies with missing data, each was provisionally marked as weak for the criteria for which data were missing. The authors of these studies were then contacted to clarify these details. Twelve of the authors contacted replied, all of which clarified the missing details on the papers.

#### 3.4.2 CMQAT Quality Ratings and Inter-Rater Reliability

Criterion and global quality ratings for all papers, along with percentage agreement between the three assessors, are shown in Figures 5 and 6 below. The number of studies rated overall as providing strong, moderate or weak evidence by each of the three reviewers is shown in Table 5.

#### **Criterion Ratings**

	k	Targe Dehavi	et our		p	Targe opulat	et ion		R	einfor	cer		l n	ncent nagnit	ive ude		Fro di	equeno stribu	cy of tion		T iı	iming ncentiv	of ve		Du int	uratio terven	n of ition
Study	A1	A2	A3		A1	A2	A3		A1	A2	A3		A1	A2	A3		A1	A2	A3		A1	A2	A3		A1	A2	A3
Katz 2002	2	3	3		2	3	3		2	3	2		3	3	3		2	3	2		1	1	1		1	2	2
Silverman 1998	3	3	3		3	3	3		2	3	2		3	3	3		3	3	2		1	3	1		2	2	2
Epstein 2003	3	3	3		3	1	2		2	3	2		2	2	2		3	3	1		1	3	2		2	2	2
Groß et al. 2006	3	3	3		2	2	3		2	3	2		1	1	1		3	3	1		3	3	3		1	3	1
Ling 2013	3	3	3		2	2	3		2	1	2		2	2	2		2	3	2		1	3	2		1	3	1
Vandrey 2007	3	3	3		2	3	2		2	3	3		1	1	1		2	3	2		2	1	2		2	2	1
Dunn 2010	3	3	3		2	2	3		2	3	2		3	3	3		3	3	3		3	1	1		2	2	1
Kidorf et al. 1993	2	3	1		1	2	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		3	1	1		1	1	3		1	1	1
Chutuape et al. 1999	3	3	3		3	3	1		3	3	3		2	2	2		3	3	1		2	3	1		1	3	3
Kidorf et al. 1996	3	3	3		2	3	1		2	1	3		3	3	3		2	3	1		1	3	1		1	2	1
Peirce et al. 2006	3	3	3		2	3	3		2	3	2		1	1	1		2	3	2		3	3	2		1	3	2
Chutuape et al. 2000	3	3	3		2	3	3		2	3	3		3	3	3		3	1	1		1	1	1		1	3	1
Petry et al. 2002	3	3	3		2	3	3		2	3	2		2	2	2		3	3	2		2	3	3		1	3	2
Preston 2000	3	3	3		2	3	2		2	3	2		2	2	2		3	3	2		2	1	2		1	3	1
Schottenfeld et al. 2005	3	3	3		3	3	2		2	3	2		2	2	2		3	3	1		3	3	3		1	3	1
Epstein et al. 2009	3	3	3		3	2	3		2	3	2		2	2	2		3	3	2		3	3	2		1	3	2
Petry 2007	3	3	3		3	3	3		2	3	2		2	2	2		2	3	2		2	3	1		1	3	2
Petry et al. 2015	3	3	3		2	3	3		2	3	2		1	1	1		2	3	2		2	3	3		2	3	2
Silverman 1996	3	3	3		1	3	3		2	3	2		2	2	2		2	2	2		2	3	1		1	3	2
Umbricht 2014	3	3	3		3	3	2		2	3	2		2	2	2		2	3	2		1	3	1		1	3	1
Downey et al. 2000	3	3	3		3	2	1		2	3	2		2	2	2		3	3	2		1	1	1		1	3	1
Katz et al. 2002	3	3	3		2	2	2		2	3	2		2	2	2		3	3	2		3	3	3		1	3	1
		Targe	et	Г		Targe	et	Γ				]		ncent	ive	]	Fre	eauen	ev of	]	Т	iming	of	]	D	uratio	n of
Percentage Agreement <sup>1</sup>	t	oehavi	our		р	opulat	ion		R	einfor	cer		m	agniti	ıde²		di	stribu	tion		iı	ncentiv	ve		int	terven	ition
	A1	A2	91%	Ī	A1	A2	41%	Ī	A1	A2	9%	1	A1	A2	N/A	1	A1	A2	55%	1	A1	A2	41%	1	A1	A2	23%
	A3	A1	91%		A3	A1	27%		A3	A1	86%		A3	A1	N/A		A3	A1	41%		A3	A1	50%		A3	A1	59%
	A3	A2	95%		A3	A2	41%		A3	A2	18%		A3	A2	N/A		A3	A2	18%		A3	A2	41%		A3	A2	23%

*Figure 5* Stage one criterion ratings for CMQAT. A1= Assessor 1, A2= Assessor 2, A3= Assessor 3, <sup>1</sup>Percentage agreement calculated as the number of the same rating given to studies for each criterion, expressed as a percentage. <sup>2</sup> Percentage agreement was not calculated for Incentive Magnitude as this is based on the ranking of studies and therefore is the same for all raters.

		Strict	t			Lenien	t		Sı	ım Sco	re			Av	erage So	ore
Kotz 2002		A2	A3	-			A3		AI 12	A2	A3			AI	A2	A3
Silvermen 1008	2	2	2		2	2			15	20	10			2.42	2.37	2.29
Enstein 2002	2	2 2	2		2	2	2		17	17	10			2.45	2.80	2.29
Epstein 2003	2	2	2		3	3	2		10	1/	18			2.29	2.43	2.00
		2	1		2	3	1		15	18	14			2.14	2.57	2.00
Ling 2013	1	2	2		2	3	2		14	18	19			2.00	2.57	2.11
Vandrey 2007	2	1	1		2	1	2		14	16	14			2.00	2.29	2.00
Dunn 2010	3	2	1		3	3	3		17	16	16			2.43	2.29	2.29
Kidorf et al. 1993	1	1	1		1	1	1		11	11	11			1.57	1.57	1.57
Chutuape et al. 1999	1	2	1		1	3	1		16	19	14			2.29	2.71	2.00
Kidorf et al. 1996	1	2	1		2	3	1		13	17	13			1.86	2.43	1.86
Peirce et al. 2006	2	3	2		2	3	2		15	20	19			2.14	2.86	2.11
Chutuape et al. 2000	1	1	1		2	2	1		15	17	15			2.14	2.43	2.14
Petry et al. 2002	2	3	3		2	3	3		15	20	17			2.14	2.86	2.43
Preston 2000	2	2	2		2	3	2		15	18	14			2.14	2.57	2.00
Schottenfeld et al. 2005	2	3	1		3	3	2		17	20	14			2.43	2.86	2.00
Epstein et al. 2009	2	3	3		3	3	3		17	19	16			2.43	2.71	2.29
Petry 2007	1	2	2		2	3	2		14	19	19			2.00	2.71	2.11
Petry et al. 2015	3	3	2		3	3	3		15	20	16			2.14	2.86	2.29
Silverman 1996	1	3	2		2	3	2		14	20	19			2.00	2.86	2.11
Umbricht 2014	1	2	1		1	3	2	1	13	19	13			1.86	2.71	1.86
Downey et al. 2000	1	2	1		2	3	1		15	17	14			2.14	2.43	1.56
Katz et al. 2002	2	3	2		3	3	2		16	19	15			2.29	2.71	2.14
		_		_				3		1	11					
Percentage Agreement <sup>1</sup>		Strict	t	1		Lenien	t	1		Su	m Scor	e <sup>2</sup>	1		Aver	age Score <sup>2</sup>
2 2	A1	A2	23%	1	A1	A2	75%	1	A1	A2	<i>r</i> = 0.5	08 p = 0.016	1	A1	A2	r=0.510 p=0.015
	A3	A1	55%	1	A3	A1	55%	1	A3	A1	<i>r</i> = 0.2	55 p = 0.252	1	A3	A1	r=0.481 p=0.024
	A3	A2	45%	1	A3	A2	32%	1	A3	A2	r= 0.5	23 p = 0.012	1	A3	A2	r=0.588 p=0.004
				-	·							<u>له</u>				

*Figure 6* Stage one overall ratings for the CMQAT. A1= Assessor 1, A2= Assessor 2, A3= Assessor 3, <sup>1</sup>Percentage agreement calculated as the number of the same rating given to studies for each criterion, expressed as a percentage. <sup>2</sup> Pearson's correlation and associated *p* value.

	Overall Qual	ity Ratings (N,	%)
Assessor and rating method	Strong	Moderate	Weak
Assessor 1, Strict	2 (9.09%)	9 (40.91%)	11 (50.00%)
Assessor 2, Strict	8 (36.36%)	11 (50.00%)	8 (36.36%)
Assessor 3, Strict	2 (9.09%)	10 (45.45%)	10 (45.45%)
Assessor 1, Lenient	7 (31.82%)	12 (54.55%)	3 (13.64%)
Assessor 2, Lenient	19 (86.36%)	1 (4.45%)	2 (9.09%)
Assessor 3, Lenient	6 (27.27%)	10 (45.45%)	6 (27.27%)

*Table 5* Number of studies rated by each assessor as providing strong, moderate and weak evidence on CMQAT

Inter-rater reliability testing yielded an overall kappa value of k= .095 (p= .293) for the strict scoring system and k= .065 (p= .479) for the lenient scoring system, both signifying only slight agreement. Significant positive correlations were observed between assessors one and two, and assessors two and three for the sum scoring method, and between all assessors for the average scoring method.

#### 3.4.3 CMQAT and EPHPP Predictive Validity

Correlations between the four different overall scoring methods for the CMQAT (strict, lenient, sum score and average score) and the effect sizes of the studies rated are shown in Table 6. No significant correlations were observed between any of the CMQAT scoring methods for the three assessors, and effect sizes of the studies rated.

	Marking C	riteria		
Effect Size Type	Strict	Lenient	Sum Score	Average Score
Assessor 1				
	$\tau = 0.380$	$\tau = 0.075$	$\tau = 0.174$	$\tau = 0.174$
Longest Duration of Abstinence (N=18)	(p=0.855)	(p=0.714)	(p=0.368)	(p=0.368)
	$\tau = 0.250$	$\tau = 0.000$	$\tau = -0.065$	$\tau = -0.065$
Percentage of Negative Samples (N=12)	(p=0.315)	(p=1.000)	(p=0.779)	(p=0.779)
Assessor 2				
	$\tau = 0.137$	$\tau = 0.131$	$\tau = 0.191$	$\tau = 0.191$
Longest Duration of Abstinence (N=18)	(p=0.510)	(p=0.539)	(p=0.325)	(p=0.325)
	$\tau = -0.297$	$\tau = -0.385$	$\tau = -0.408$	$\tau = -0.408$
Percentage of Negative Samples (N= 12)	(p=0.226)	(p=0.133)	(p=0.078)	(p=0.078)
Assessor 3				
	$\tau = 0.113$	$\tau = 0.206$	$\tau = 0.249$	$\tau = 0.249$
Longest Duration of Abstinence (N= 18)	(p=0.582)	(p=0.306)	(p=0.198)	(p=0.198)
	$\tau = -0.250$	$\tau = 0.000$	$\tau = 0.050$	$\tau = 0.050$
Percentage of Negative Samples (N= 12)	( <i>p</i> =0.315)	(p=1.000)	( <i>p</i> = 0.831)	( <i>p</i> =0.831)

*Table 6* Correlations between CMQAT quality scores and study effect sizes for each of the three assessors

Correlations between the EPHPP quality scores and the effect sizes of the studies rated are shown below in Table 7. No significant correlations were observed between EPHPP scores of the three assessors, and effect sizes of the studies rated.

Effect Size Type	EPHPP Score
Longest Duration of Abstinence (N=18)	$\tau = 0.212 \ (p = 0.268)$
Percentage of Negative Samples (N= 12)	$\tau = 0.032 \ (p = 0.888)$

*Table 7* Correlations between EPHPP quality scores and study effect sizes

## 3.5 Assessment Criteria Revisions

#### 3.5.1 Alteration Process

Between stage one and two testing, the three reviewers discussed their experiences of using the rating criteria for the CMQAT. Particular attention was given to those criteria on which agreement during stage one was especially low. This process led to a number of changes being made to the stage one criteria before stage two testing. The stage one criteria, along with the changes made and the resulting new criteria are outlined below in section 3.5.2. As well as these changes to criteria, a number of other changes were made including the addition of a set of instructions for the application of the tool. The formatted versions of the stage two rating criteria and instructions are shown in appendix 3.

#### 3.5.2 Changes Made to Criteria

General instructions (introduced after stage one):

- Each of the quality rating criteria is marked on a three-point scale that rates the paper as strong (3), medium (2) or weak (1) for that criterion.
- Where the information required for a rating to be made is missing in the published paper, the study should be rated as weak for that criterion. Authors should then be contacted to clarify this information and the assessment altered accordingly.
- All contingency management schedules should fall under that of "**reinforcement**" rather than "**reward**" [90]. The "reward" model entails the completion of a large, often long-term goal (for example two weeks of abstinence), whereas the "reinforcement" model breaks behaviours down into smaller steps (for example 2 days of abstinence) that are each rewarded. Any study implementing a "reward" schedule of reinforcement should not be rated, and should be excluded from any analyses.

#### 1. Target behaviour:

Stage one rating criteria and instructions:

The type of target behaviour that is incentivised should fall under that of "reinforcement" rather than "reward" [90]. Any schedule falling under the "reward" definition should be given a weak rating. The "reward" model entails the completion of a large, often long-term goal, whereas the "reinforcement" model breaks behaviours down into smaller steps that are each rewarded.

**Strong** - Both observable and measurable with biochemical verification or treatment staff / experimenter verification

**Moderate** - Both observable and measurable with participant self-report data only

**Weak** - Neither observable nor measurable, ill-defined target behaviour or not related to condition being treated

Changes made:

- Any schedule falling under the "reward" definition should be excluded rather than given a weak rating
- Use of self-report data for contingent rewards now to result in a weak rating.
- Behaviour must be both measurable AND observable in order for a strong rating to be awarded.
- If behaviour measurable but not observable then a moderate rating should be given.
- Added stipulation that the CM schedule needs to be maintained throughout duration of the study.

Stage two instructions:

- **"Measurable"** refers to a behaviour that can be measured using an objective recording method, for example, urine, blood or breath levels of a drug [186].
- **"Observable"** refers to the behaviour being directly observable and validated by a member of the treatment team. For example observed or pH or heat tested urine samples [186].
- The same contingency management schedule should be maintained for the duration of the intervention, unless there is an a priori
investigative motive for not doing so. Any study that alters the contingency management schedule without this being part of the initial study design should be marked as weak for this criterion.

Stage two rating criteria:

**Strong (3)** - Both observable AND measurable, with biochemical verification or treatment staff / experimenter verification

Moderate (2) - Measurable but not observable

**Weak (1)** – Neither observable nor measurable, ill-defined target behaviour or not related to condition being treated OR self-report

#### 2. Target population:

Stage one rating criteria and instructions:

**Strong** - Highly specific and very well-defined target population / condition, with few potentially confounding between-participant differences, and with good justification for the use of CM.

**Moderate** - Less specific and less well-defined target population / condition OR some potentially confounding between-participant differences, with some justification for the use of CM.

**Weak** - Non-specific and ill-defined target population / condition with a great deal of potentially confounding between-participant differences; little or no justification for the use of CM OR differences between participants not reported.

Changes made:

- Instructions added to make it clearer where the data for this criterion come from i.e. from the testing of between-participant variables.
- Removed the need for a justification of the use of CM as this was too subjective.

Stage two instructions:

• **"Between-participant differences"** – Demographic variables/ participant characteristics statistically tested for differences between groups (e.g. experimental vs control)

Stage two rating criteria:

**Strong (3)** – Specific and well-defined target population / condition AND no significant between-participant differences

**Moderate (2)** – Specific and well-defined target population / condition AND any significant between participant differences have been controlled for in analysis.

**Weak (1)** – Non-specific and ill-defined target population / condition AND/OR significant between-participant differences, that have NOT been controlled for in analysis OR between-participant differences not reported (contact authors to request data)

#### **3. Choice of reinforcer:**

Stage one rating criteria and instructions:

**Strong** - The choice of reinforcer has been influenced by the participants taking part in the study or has been shown empirically to be of maximum utility in the particular treatment population.

**Moderate** - The choice of reinforcer has been shown in previous research to be of some efficacy, but may not be of optimum efficacy.

**Weak** – The choice of reinforcer is not based on consultation with participants and has either no or limited empirical support.

Changes made:

• Altered to make it clearer that participant input into the choice of rewards needs to be made prior to the initiation of the study.

Stage two instructions:

• The choice of reinforcers used should only be considered to have been influenced by participants if this was done prior to the initiation of the study. For example, the exchange of earned vouchers for goods of participants' choice would not fall under this definition, unless participants had input as to whether they wanted rewards to take this form or not.

Stage two rating criteria:

**Strong (3)** - The choice of reinforcer has been influenced by the participants taking part in the study AND shown empirically to be of utility in the particular treatment population.

**Moderate (2)** – The choice of reinforcer has been shown in previous research to be of some efficacy, but participants have not been consulted.

**Weak (1)** – The choice of reinforcer is neither based on consultation with participants nor has empirical support.

#### 4. Incentive magnitude

Stage one rating criteria and instructions:

Monetary vouchers should be adjusted for inflation and the average weekly value calculated based on receiving all rewards. Clinical privileges should be ranked based on their intrinsic value to patients.

**Strong** - Studies with reward values in the top quartile of ranked studies.

**Moderate** - Studies with reward values in the middle two quartiles of ranked studies.

**Weak** - Studies with reward values in the bottom quartile of ranked studies.

Changes made:

• Made clearer as to how this should be calculated and also added more information to the instructions to allow the ranking of non-monetary vouchers.

Stage two instructions:

- For monetary vouchers/cash rewards, the total available reward value for each study should be adjusted for inflation from the year the study was conducted to the current year. This value should then be divided by the number of weeks that the study ran for, and the studies ranked based on these average weekly reward values.
- Studies using other reward types, for example, clinical privileges should be ranked as moderate, unless there is evidence in the literature that these are of greater intrinsic value than monetary vouchers/cash rewards ranked in the middle quartile.
- If quality assessments are being conducted on only a small number of studies, or outside of the context of a systematic review/metaanalysis, the reward values of similar studies in the relevant field should instead be used a reference point for rating incentive magnitude. Incentives of a greater magnitude than those commonly

used in the field should be rated as strong, those on a par with those commonly used in the field as moderate, and those of lower magnitude than those commonly used in the field as weak.

Stage two rating criteria:

**Strong (3)** - Studies with reward values in the top quartile of all studies being rated

**Moderate (2)** – Studies with reward values in the middle two quartiles of all studies being rated

**Weak (1)** – Studies with reward values in the bottom quartile of all studies being rated

#### 5. Frequency of incentive distribution

Stage one rating criteria and instructions:

**Strong** – Explicit evidence of this being set to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence)

**Moderate** - Evidence of some consideration of this being set to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence)

**Weak** – No evidence of this being set to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence)

Changes made:

• This was altered so that the moderate rating now applies to any study that uses a frequency of incentive distribution capable of capturing total compliance with behavioural goals, but does not explicitly report this as the motivation for implementing the frequency of incentive distribution used.

Stage two instructions:

• If data are missing for frequency of incentive distribution, score the study as moderate if the frequency would capture total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (for example testing for cocaine every two days [187]). Consistent with the general instructions, authors should still be contacted for explicit verification of this and the quality assessment adjusted accordingly.

Stage two rating criteria:

**Strong (3)** – Explicit evidence of this being set to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence)

**Moderate (2)** – Evidence of this having the ability to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence) OR no evidence of the frequency to establish total compliance provided but the frequency would catch all drug use

**Weak (1)** – No evidence of this being set to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence)

#### 6. Timing of the incentive

Stage one rating criteria and instructions:

Based on the meta-analysis of (Griffith et al., 2000):

**Strong** - Immediate reward on display of desired behaviour

**Moderate** - Reward administered within 24 hours of display of desired behaviour

**Weak** - Reward administered after 24 hours of display of desired behaviour OR timing of incentive administration unclear

Changes made:

• Clarified so that a strong rating constitutes rewards administered the same calendar day as evidence of desired behaviour, moderate the next calendar day and weak any time after this.

Stage two instructions:

• It should be noted that for "fishbowl" type interventions (where for each verified display of the desired behaviour, participants earn the right to draw tickets from a bowl that can represent money or prizes), it is the earning of draws from the "fishbowl" that constitutes the reward, not the later exchange of these earned rewards for physical goods.

Stage two rating criteria:

Based on the meta-analysis of (Griffith et al., 2000)

**Strong (3)** – Reward administered on the same calendar day as display of desired behaviour

**Moderate (2)** – Reward administered one calendar day after the display of desired behaviour

**Weak (1)** – Reward administered more than one calendar day after display of desired behaviour OR timing of incentive administration not reported (contact authors to request data)

#### 7. Duration of the intervention

Stage one rating criteria and instructions:

**Strong** – Explicit justification of the intervention duration based on previous research or the length of other treatments being administered to patients (e.g. methadone treatment, drug detox etc.)

**Moderate** – No explicit justification of the intervention duration but it is evident that it follows either a precedent in the literature or other treatments being administered to patients (e.g. methadone treatment, drug detox etc.)

**Weak** – No explicit justification of the intervention duration and no evidence of following either a precedent in the literature or other treatments being administered to patients (e.g. methadone treatment, drug detox etc.)

Changes made:

• Clarified criteria so that strong rating is only available to studies that explicitly justify length of intervention.

Stage two instructions:

• Aligning with other treatment: This refers to the length of the contingency management treatment following the length of another treatment being administered to participants. For example, treatment for illicit drug use often takes place over 12 weeks [188] or for smoking cessation (in the UK) over six weeks [56]. Therefore, a contingency management that followed the duration of another treatment given to participants, but did not explicitly state this as the motivation for the treatment duration used, would be rated as providing moderate strength evidence. Authors should still be contacted for explicit verification of intervention duration and the quality assessment adjusted accordingly.

Stage two rating criteria:

**Strong (3)** – Explicit justification of the intervention duration being based on empirical support of efficacy

**Moderate (2)** – No explicit justification of the intervention duration but it follows clinical precedent or aligns with other treatments being administered to patients (e.g. methadone treatment, drug detox etc.)

**Weak (1)** – No explicit justification of the intervention duration and no evidence of following either a precedent in the literature or other treatments being administered to patients (e.g. methadone treatment, drug detox etc.)

## 3.6 Stage Two: Validation Testing Methods

#### 3.6.1 General Methods

After the changes outlined above had been made to the rating criteria, inter-rater reliability testing was re-conducted. One of the stage one assessors (A1) was no longer available, so an alternative reviewer (A4) performed the stage two ratings alongside myself and the other reviewer who rated studies during stage one. Inter-rater reliability was calculated in the same way as during stage one, and the same method of calculating the four overall quality scores for the CMQAT was also implemented.

#### 3.6.2 Study Selection

The 20 studies used for stage two assessments were identified in the same systematic search as those in stage one. However, these studies were not included in the meta-analysis due to it not being possible to calculate effect sizes for any of these studies.

#### 3.6.3 Predictive Validity

As effect sizes could not be calculated for the studies being assessed during stage two, it was not possible to perform predictive validity testing during this stage of testing.

#### 3.6.4 EPHPP Quality Assessments

As predictive validity testing was not possible during stage two, the interrater reliability of the EPHPP was additionally tested. All three assessors therefore rated stage two studies using the EPHPP tool as well as the CMQAT. The aim of this was to assess whether the CMQAT could achieve similar levels of inter-rater reliability as an established quality assessment tool, i.e. the EPHPP. Ratings assigned using the EPHPP tool were carried out in accordance with the instructions supplied with the tool.

## 3.7 Stage Two: Results

## 3.7.1 CMQAT Quality Ratings and Inter-Rater Reliability

Criterion and global quality ratings for all papers, along with percentage agreement between the three assessors, are shown in Figures 7 and 8 below. The number of studies rated overall as providing strong, moderate or weak evidence by each of the three assessors is shown in Table 8.

#### Criterion

#### Ratings

itunig.	b	Targe ehavio	t our	ſ	р	Targe opulat	et ion	]	Reinfor	cer		I m	ncentiv agnitu	ve de		Fre dis	quency tributi	of on		T iı	iming ncentiv	of 7e		Dı int	iration ervent	of ion
Study	A1	A4	A3	Ī	A1	A4	A3	A1	A4	A3		A1	A4	A3		A1	A4	A3	Ī	A1	A4	A3	ľ	A1	A4	A3
Katz et al. 2004	2	2	2		2	2	2	2	2	2		2	2	2		3	1	3		2	1	3		2	2	2
Sigmon 2004	3	3	3		1	3	1	2	2	2		1	1	1		2	2	3		1	1	1		3	1	1
Rawson 2002	2	3	2		3	3	3	2	2	2		2	2	2		3	2	2	Ī	3	3	2		2	2	3
Correia 2005	3	3	3		2	3	3	2	2	2		2	2	2		3	2	3		1	1	1		3	1	1
Hall 1979	3	3	3		1	1	1	2	1	2		2	2	2		2	2	2		1	1	1		2	2	2
McCaul 1984	3	3	3		1	1	3	2	1	2		1	1	1		1	1	1		3	1	1		3	2	2
Tuten 2012	2	3	3		3	3	3	2	2	2		2	2	2		2	2	1		1	1	1		1	1	2
Iguchi 1996	3	3	3		3	3	3	2	2	2		3	3	3		2	1	3		3	1	3		3	1	1
Stitzer 1992	3	3	3		3	1	1	2	2	2		3	3	3		3	1	2		1	1	3		2	1	1
Kosten 2003	2	3	3		3	3	3	2	2	2		2	2	2		3	2	2		1	3	1		2	2	2
Carpenedo 2010	3	3	3		3	1	1	2	3	2		2	2	2		2	3	2		1	3	1		3	2	3
Winstanley 2011	3	3	3		2	2	3	2	2	2		2	2	2		2	2	2		1	1	1		3	2	2
Iguchi 1997	3	3	3		3	3	3	2	1	2		1	1	1		2	2	2		1	3	1		2	2	2
Preston 2001	2	3	3		2	2	2	2	2	2		2	2	2		2	2	2		2	3	1		1	2	2
Correira 2003	2	2	2		3	1	1	2	2	2		1	1	1		2	1	2		1	1	1		3	1	3
Shoptaw 2002	3	3	2		3	3	2	2	2	2		1	1	1		1	1	2		1	3	1	_	2	2	2
Cutuape 1999	3	3	3		3	1	3	2	2	2		3	3	3		2	2	2		1	3	3		2	1	2
Dunn 2008	3	3	3		3	3	3	2	2	2		3	3	3		3	3	3		3	3	3		3	1	1
Silverman 1999	3	3	3		3	3	1	2	2	2		3	3	3		2	2	2		3	3	3		2	1	1
Robles 2002	3	3	3		1	3	3	2	2	2		2	2	2		2	3	2		1	3	1		3	2	1
Percentage		Targe	t	Г		Targe	ł				I	2	Incenti	Ve	1	Fre	auency	of	Γ	т	iming	of	ſ	Dı	iration	of
Agreement <sup>1</sup>	b	ehavio	our		p	opulat	ion		Reinfor	cer		m	agnitu	de		dist	tributi	on l		i	ncentiv	ve		int	ervent	ion
-9	A1	A4	80%	F	A1	A4	65%	A1	A4	80%		A1	A4	N/A		A1	A4	55%	ŀ	A1	A4	50%	ŀ	A1	A4	35%
	Δ3	Δ1	80%	ŀ	Δ3	Δ1	55%		Δ1	100%		Δ3	Δ1	$N/\Delta$		Δ3	Δ1	60%	ŀ	Δ3	Δ1	70%	ŀ	Δ3	Δ1	40%
			90%	ŀ	Δ3		70%			80%				$N/\Delta$		Δ3		15%	F	Δ3		50%	ŀ	Δ3		70%
	ЛЈ	74	9070	L	ЛЈ	Λ <del>1</del>	/0/0	ЛЈ	Λ <del>1</del>	0070	l	ЛЈ	Π <del>1</del>	11/17		ЛJ	<b>7</b> 4	+J /0	L	ЛЈ	<b>7</b> 4	5070	L	ЛЈ	Λ <del>1</del>	10/0

*Figure 7* Stage two criterion ratings for CMQAT. A1= Assessor 1, A2= Assessor 2, A3= Assessor 3, <sup>1</sup>Percentage agreement calculated as the number of the same rating given to studies for each criterion, expressed as a percentage. <sup>2</sup> Percentage agreement was not calculated for Incentive Magnitude as this is based on the ranking of studies and therefore is the same for all raters.

#### **Overall Ratings**

		Strict			Lenier	nt	S	um Scor	e		Av	erage Sc	ore
Study	A1	A4	A3	A1	A4	A3	A1	A4	A3		A1	A4	A3
Katz et al. 2004	3	1	3	3	2	3	15	12	16		2.14	1.71	2.29
Sigmon 2004	1	1	1	1	1	1	13	13	12		1.86	1.86	1.71
Rawson 2002	3	3	3	2	3	3	17	17	16		2.43	2.43	2.29
Correia 2005	2	1	1	3	2	2	16	14	15		2.29	2.00	2.14
Hall 1979	1	1	1	2	1	2	13	12	13		1.86	1.71	1.86
McCaul 1984	1	1	1	1	1	1	14	10	13		2.00	1.43	1.86
Tuten 2012	1	1	1	2	2	2	13	14	14		1.86	2.00	2.00
Iguchi 1996	3	1	2	3	1	3	19	14	18		2.71	2.00	2.57
Stitzer 1992	2	1	1	3	1	2	17	12	15		2.43	1.71	2.14
Kosten 2003	2	3	2	2	3	2	15	17	15		2.14	2.43	2.14
Carpenedo 2010	2	2	1	3	3	2	16	17	14		2.29	2.43	2.00
Winstanley 2011	2	2	2	2	2	2	15	14	15		2.14	2.00	2.14
Iguchi 1997	1	1	1	2	2	2	14	15	14		2.00	2.14	2.00
Preston 2001	2	3	2	2	3	2	13	16	14		1.86	2.29	2.00
Correira 2003	1	1	1	2	3	1	14	9	12		2.00	1.29	1.71
Shoptaw 2002	1	1	1	1	2	2	13	15	12		1.86	2.14	1.71
Cutuape 1999	2	1	2	3	2	3	16	15	17		2.29	2.14	2.43
Dunn 2008	3	2	2	3	3	3	20	18	18		2.86	2.57	2.57
Silverman 1999	3	2	1	3	3	2	18	17	15		2.57	2.43	2.14
Robles 2002	1	3	1	2	3	2	14	18	14	]	2.00	2.57	2.00

Percentage A	Agreement
--------------	-----------

	Strict			Lenier	ıt
<b>A</b> 1	A4	50%	A1	A4	
A3	A1	70%	A3	A1	
43	A4	60%	A3	A4	

	Su	n Score <sup>2</sup>		Avera	aį
A1	A4	<i>r</i> = 0.359, <i>p</i> = 0.120	A1	A4	
A3	A1	<i>r</i> =0.827, <i>p</i> =<0.001	A3	A1	
A3	A4	<i>r</i> = 0.408, <i>p</i> = 0.074	A3	A4	

Average Score <sup>2</sup>												
A1	A4	<i>r</i> = 0.360, <i>p</i> = 0.119										
A3	A1	<i>r</i> = 0.823, <i>p</i> =<0.001										
A3	A4	<i>r</i> = 0.405, <i>p</i> = 0.076										

*Figure 8* Stage two overall ratings for the CMQAT. A1= Assessor 1, A2= Assessor 2, A3= Assessor 3, <sup>1</sup>Percentage agreement calculated as the number of the same rating given to studies for each criterion, expressed as a percentage. <sup>2</sup> Pearson's correlation and associated *p* value.

40% 65% 45%

	Overall Quality Ratings (N, %)									
Assessor and rating method	Strong	Moderate	Weak							
Assessor 1, Strict	5 (25.00%)	7 (35.00%)	8 (40.00%)							
Assessor 2, Strict	4 (20.00%)	4 (20.00%)	12 (60.00%)							
Assessor 3, Strict	2 (10.00%)	6 (30.00%)	12 (60.00%)							
Assessor 1, Lenient	8 (40.00%)	9 (45.00%)	3 (15.00%)							
Assessor 2, Lenient	8 (40.00%)	7 (35.00%)	5 (25.00%)							
Assessor 3, Lenient	5 (25.00%)	12 (60.00%)	3 (15.00%)							

*Table 8* Number of studies rated by each assessor as providing strong, moderate and weak evidence on CMQAT stage two

In stage two testing, there was a general improvement in percentage agreement between assessors across all rating criteria, and also overall for the strict, but not the lenient scoring method. However, agreement for criterion one decreased between stage one and two. Inter-rater reliability testing yielded an overall kappa value of k= .335 (p=>.001) for the strict rating system and k= .201 (p= .034) for the lenient scoring system, both signifying "fair" agreement. A significant positive correlation was observed between A1 and A3 (the two assessors testing at stages one and two) for both the sum and average scoring methods. No significant correlations were observed between A4 and either of the other two assessors.

3.7.2 EPHPP Quality Assessment Tool Quality Ratings and Inter-Rater Reliability

Criterion and global quality ratings for all papers assessed with the EPHPP quality assessment tool, along with percentage agreement between the three assessors, are shown in Figure 9 below. The number of studies rated overall as providing strong, moderate or weak evidence by each of the three assessors is shown in Table 9.

**EPHPP Ratings** 

-	S	electio Bias	n			Study Design			С	onfoun	ds		E	Blindir	ıg	С	Data ollectio	n	Wi I	thdraw Dropou	als/ ts		Overall	Į
Study	A1	A4	A3		A1	A4	A3		A1	A4	A3		A1	A4	A3	A1	A4	A3	A1	A4	A3	A1	A4	A3
Katz et al. 2004	2	3	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	1	1	1	1	1	3	1	3	3
Sigmon 2004	3	3	2		1	1	1		3	1	3		2	3	2	1	1	1	2	1	1	3	3	2
Rawson 2002	3	3	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	2	1	1	3	3	3	3	3	3
Correia 2005	3	3	2		3	2	1		3	NA	3		2	3	2	1	1	1	3	3	3	3	3	3
Hall 1979	1	1	3		1	1	1		3	3	3		2	3	2	1	1	1	3	3	3	3	3	3
McCaul 1984	3	3	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	2	2	1	1	2	2	3	3	2	3	3
Tuten 2012	2	1	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	2	1	1	3	3	3	2	3	3
Iguchi 1996	2	2	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	1	1	1	2	2	2	1	2	2
Stitzer 1992	2	3	3		1	3	1		1	1	3		2	3	2	1	1	1	1	2	2	1	3	3
Kosten 2003	2	2	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		1	3	1	1	1	1	3	3	3	2	3	3
Carpenedo 2010	2	2	2		1	1	1		1	3	1		2	3	2	1	1	1	3	3	3	2	3	2
Winstanley 2011	2	2	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	1	1	1	3	2	2	2	2	2
Iguchi 1997	2	1	2		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	3	1	2	1	2	2	2	1	2	2
Preston 2001	2	3	3		1	1	1		2	1	1		2	3	2	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	3	2
Correira 2003	2	3	3		3	2	1		3	NA	1		2	3	3	1	1	1	2	3	3	3	3	3
Shoptaw 2002	2	2	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	2	2	1	2	3	1	1	3	2
Cutuape 1999	2	3	3		1	1	1		1	1	3		2	3	2	1	1	1	1	3	3	1	3	3
Dunn 2008	2	3	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	2	1	1	2	3	2	1	3	2
Silverman 1999	2	2	3		3	2	1		1	NA	3		2	3	2	1	1	1	2	2	3	2	2	3
Robles 2002	3	3	3		1	1	1		1	1	1		2	3	2	1	1	1	3	3	1	3	3	2
Percentage Agreement <sup>1</sup>	S	selectio Bias	on			Study Design			C	onfoun	ıds		E	Blindir	ıg	С	Data ollectio	n	Wi	thdraw Dropou	als/ ts		Overall	
	A1	A4	60%	1	A1	A4	80%	1	A1	A4	70%		A1	A4	5%	A1	A4	80%	A1	A4	60%	A1	A4	40%
	A3	A1	25%	1	A3	A1	85%	1	A3	A1	75%	1	A3	A1	90%	A3	A1	75%	A3	A1	50%	A3	A1	30%
	A3	A4	50%		A3	A4	80%	]	A3	A4	65%		A3	A4	15%	A3	A4	85%	A3	A4	75%	A3	A4	40%

*Figure 9* EPHPP criterion and overall ratings of all three assessors for stage two studies, with overall quality ratings calculated as according to the EPHPP instructions (the same system as the strict rating method of the CMQAT). A1= Assessor 1, A2= Assessor 2, A3= Assessor 3. <sup>1</sup> Percentage agreement calculated as the number of the same rating given to studies for each criterion, expressed as a percentage.

	Overall Quality Ratings (N, %)									
Assessor and rating method	Strong	Moderate	Weak							
A 1	8 (40 00%)	6 (30,00%)	6 (30 00%)							
Assessor 1 Assessor 2	0	4 (20.00%)	16 (80.00%)							
Assessor 3	0	9 (45.00%)	11 (55.00%)							

*Table 9* Number of studies rated by each assessor using the EPHPP quality assessment tool as providing strong, moderate and weak evidence

Inter-rater reliability testing of the EPHPP quality assessment tool yielded an overall kappa value of k= .051 (*p*= .607), signifying only slight agreement.

# 3.8 Stage Three Methods

For stage three testing, the assessor from stage two (A4) that did not assess the studies from stage one, used the updated rating criteria to assess the stage one studies. This was conducted in order to ascertain whether the updated rating criteria had increased the predictive validity of the tool. As in stage one, correlations were calculated between the quality ratings of the studies and the effect sizes for both longest duration of abstinence and percentage of negative samples.

## 3.9 Stage Three Results

### 3.9.1 CMQAT Quality Ratings

Criterion and overall quality ratings and shown below in Figure 10. The number of studies rated overall as providing strong, moderate or weak evidence by the assessor is shown in Table 10.

Study	Target behaviour	Target population	Reinforcer	Incentive magnitude	Frequency of incentive distribution	Timing of the incentive	Duration of the intervention	Strict	Lenient	Sum	Average
Katz 2002	3	3	2	3	2	1	3	2	3	17	2.43
Silverman 1998	3	2	2	3	2	1	2	2	2	15	2.14
Epstein 2003	2	2	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	13	1.86
Groß et al. 2006	3	3	1	1	2	1	2	1	1	13	1.86
Ling 2013	2	2	2	2	1	3	3	2	2	15	2.14
Vandrey 2007	3	1	2	1	2	2	2	1	2	13	1.86
Dunn 2010	2	3	2	3	3	1	1	1	2	15	2.14
Kidorf et al. 1993	2	3	1	1	1	3	1	1	1	12	1.71
Chutuape et al. 1999	3	1	2	2	2	3	2	2	2	15	2.14
Kidorf et al. 1996	3	1	2	3	1	3	1	1	1	14	2.00
Peirce et al. 2006	3	3	2	1	1	3	3	1	2	16	2.29
Chutuape et al. 2000	3	3	2	3	3	2	2	3	3	18	2.57
Petry et al. 2002	3	3	2	2	2	3	2	3	3	17	2.43
Preston 2000	3	3	2	2	3	1	1	1	2	15	2.14
Schottenfeld et al. 2005	3	3	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	15	2.14
Epstein et al. 2009	3	3	2	2	2	3	3	3	3	18	2.57
Petry 2007	2	3	2	2	1	3	3	2	3	16	2.29
Petry et al. 2015	3	3	2	1	2	1	2	1	2	14	2.00
Silverman 1996	3	2	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	14	2.00
Umbricht 2014	3	3	2	2	2	1	2	2	2	15	2.14
Downey et al. 2000	2	3	2	2	2	2	3	3	3	16	2.29
Katz et al. 2002	2	1	2	2	2	1	2	1	2	12	1.71

*Figure 10* Stage three criterion and overall quality ratings

	<b>Overall Quality</b>	y Ratings (N, %)	
Rating Method	Strong	Moderate	Weak
Assessor 4, Strict	4 (18%)	9 (41%)	9 (41%)
Assessor 4, Lenient	6 (27%)	13 (59%)	3 (14%)

*Table 10* Number of studies rated by the assessor using the CMQAT as providing strong, moderate and weak evidence in stage three

#### 3.9.2 Predictive Validity

Correlations between the four different overall scoring methods for the CMQAT (strict, lenient, sum score and average score) and the effect sizes of the studies rated are shown in Table 11. No significant correlations were observed between any of the CMQAT scoring methods and effect sizes of the studies rated.

*Table 11* Correlations between CMQAT quality scores and study effect sizes for each of the three assessors

	Marking Criteria								
Effect Size Type	Strict	Lenient	Sum Score	Average Score					
Longest Duration of	$\tau = 0.154$	$\tau = 0.040$	$\tau = 0.160$	$\tau = 0.161$					
Abstinence (N=18)	(p=0.455)	(p=0.848)	(p=0.932)	(p=0.932)					
Percentage of Negative	$\tau = -0.453$	$\tau = -0.164$	$\tau = -0.066$	$\tau = -0.067$					
Samples (N= 12)	(p=0.069)	(p=0.507)	(p=0.774)	( <i>p</i> = 0.774)					

## 3.10 Discussion

The seven core principles of CM, as laid out by the leading researchers in the field [82], were translated into quality rating criteria using the EPHPP quality assessment tool as template. Preliminary reliability and validity assessments of the resulting quality assessment tool, the CMQAT, were then assessed involving four assessors in three stages. During stage one testing, inter-rater reliability between the three assessors was only "slight" [184]. In predictive validity testing, all correlations between CMQAT scores and the effect sizes for the rated studies were non-significant. Correlations between the EPHPP quality scores and effect sizes of rated studies were also non-significant. Rating criteria were improved in light of stage one results, and in stage two testing, the inter-rater reliability between the three assessors increased to "fair" [184]. The inter-rater reliability for the same assessors, assessing the same studies, using the EPHPP quality assessment tool, was only "slight" [45]. Predictive validity testing was not possible during stage two as effect sizes could not be calculated for the studies used during this stage of testing. Stage three testing re-rated stage one studies with the updated criteria, allowing assessment of predictive validity. No significant correlations were observed between the CMQAT quality ratings and study effect sizes.

There are a number of limitations to this research. The main limitation is the restricted amount of reliability and validity testing that the CMOAT has undergone. Although both inter-rater reliability and predictive validity testing have been performed twice, a number of other types of reliability and validity testing should also be undergone in order to examine the potential of using the tool for assessing the quality of studies. Similarly, the tool has only been tested by a very limited number of assessors, with a small number of studies taken from a narrow spectrum of the CM literature (pertaining to SUD CM interventions). Related to this, there is the potential that as I both created the initial outline for the CMQAT and acted as an assessor during stages one and two, a certain amount of bias may exist in the ratings assigned in both these stages. Another limiting factor of the current work is that although predictive validity testing has been conducted twice, no significant correlations were observed either time, with no discernible improvement in predictive validity. This draws into question the methods being used to test predictive validity. It was the assumption here, that studies rated as being of higher quality should produce larger effect sizes. However, a study assessing the relationship between study quality and effect size, using a random selection of RCTs investigating interventions used for circulatory and digestive diseases, mental health, and pregnancy and childbirth, observed that lower quality studies overestimated the effectiveness of an intervention, artificially inflating effect sizes [189]. This may explain why more of the correlations observed in stage three are negative than those from stage one, with those that are not negative in stage three still being closer to zero than those in stage one. This has guite serious implications for future testing of the validity of the CMQAT. Whether this overestimation of effect size by lower quality studies also occurs in CM studies. and the implications of this for ascertaining the predictive validity of the CMQAT, merits further investigation. The potential implications of this are discussed in more detail in the discussion chapter (chapter six).

Despite these limitations, there are strengths to the current work. This is the first time that a quality assessment tool has been created and tested for use specifically with CM studies, and therefore represents a significant contribution to the contingency management field. At the current time, any quality assessment of CM studies does not reflect an objective appraisal of study quality. The CMQAT therefore, even in its early stage of development, begins to address this issue, offering a more objective assessment of the quality of CM studies than is currently available. Despite the limited scope of the results presented here, and the limitations outlined above, the current work provides a foundation for the further development of the tool.

There are a number of directions for future research and the further development of the tool, with a number of important issues that require addressing before the use of the tool can progress. Firstly, it should be considered what forms of further reliability and validity testing should be performed on the tool. It would seem that measuring the test-retest reliability of the tool, for example, may represent a potentially useful means of further ascertaining the reliability of the CMQAT. Similarly, testing split-half reliability [190] may be a useful means for ascertaining the internal consistency of the tool. Testing with methods developed under item response theory [191] may help uncover whether any latent quality constructs exist within the tool. Other types of validity testing however, for example convergent validity, may be of only limited utility given the relative uniqueness of the CMQAT and the difficulties involved in finding another tool against which to compare the CMQAT in this context. It may also be necessary to better define what should be expected from the validity and reliability testing already implemented. For example, the inter-rater reliability achieved in the second stage of testing is low, representing only "fair" agreement. Despite this, inter-rater reliability was greater than "slight" agreement achieved with the EPHPP quality assessment tool, raising the question of exactly what level of agreement is enough to recommend the tool for use in research. Furthermore, as mentioned in the previous chapter, a prior study [128] showed the EPHPP to have "excellent" inter-rater reliability, which contrasts starkly with our observation of only slight agreement. It may be that there is some sort of practice effect [192] taking place, or alternatively it may be that the EPHPP is more difficult to apply to CM studies as opposed to more conventional RCTs. Whatever the underlying cause of this discrepancy in inter-rater reliability may be, it merits further investigation. Another focus of future research should be to determine which of the different scoring methods trialled here is best. The percentage agreement between assessors increased for the strict rating system from stage one to two, but decreased for the lenient. This improvement in agreement may implicate the strict method as potentially the more useful of the two. It may be, however, that the sum or average scoring systems are of greater utility for weighting analyses during meta-analysis, as implementing these continuous scale scoring methods offers a finer grain appraisal of quality than grouping studies under the three categories of strong moderate or weak. Interestingly, significant positive correlations between ratings were found amongst more of the assessors in stage one than in stage two, but the correlations observed in stage two were stronger and more significant. As the improvement in the strength of correlation between stage one and two was in the two assessors that took part in both stages, this may suggest that some sort of practice effect is taking place. More research, and consultation with a wide range or researchers is required before the most appropriate scoring method can be agreed.

Perhaps the most important element in the further development of the tool however, is its application by a broader range of assessors in a wider range of research fields. Validity and reliability testing of the CMQAT by experts implementing CM interventions for a wide range of behaviours, not just addictions, is imperative for ensuring that the CMOAT is suitable for use with all varieties of CM study. Given that the principles of CM that the CMQAT criteria are based on were constructed from the perspective of addictions interventions, it may be useful to perform some sort of Delphi experiment with researchers in other fields, similar to that used in the development of the Cochrane Collaborations risk of bias tool [193]. This would allow the development of the rating criteria to reflect more accurately the breadth of behaviours that CM interventions can be used to treat. Further to this, there is the potential that the formulation of the CMQAT paves the way for the development of reporting guidelines for CM studies, similar to the CONSORT statement [194] designed to improve the reporting of randomised controlled trials. This may even feed into the design of future CM studies, improving the quality of evidence concerning its efficacy, and improving outcomes for service users. An associated issue is that of treatment implementation. As mentioned earlier, implementation plays a pivotal role in the quality of any intervention, but is often poorly reported and at current, not included in the assessment of study quality. The CMQAT contains some elements related to the implementation of CM, but does not currently include a direct appraisal of this in its assessment. The initial intent of the CMQAT was to assess study quality based on the seven identified core components of CM, and only once this has been successfully completed can assessment of implementation be further built into the tool.

Overall, the work reported here signifies the first steps towards the objective reporting of quality in CM studies. This has implications not only for the synthesis of systematic reviews and meta-analysis of CM studies, but also for the design and conduct of trials. There is a great deal of further testing and refinement required before the tool can be implemented in practice, namely in testing the CMQAT across a broader range of CM literature, but a foundation now exists on which to build this future work.

Chapter 4:

Addition of Contingency Management to Stop Smoking Services in Opiate Users: A Pilot and Feasibility Study

Methods

## 4.1 Background

From the results of the meta-analysis, it was clear that there was a significant gap in the literature concerning the use of contingency management (CM) as an intervention for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment. As previously mentioned, only four studies [70-73] testing CM for tobacco dependence during opiate addiction treatment were identified in the systematic search, only one [70] of which could be meta-analysed. CM has also never been tested in this context in the UK before, forming the basis for the decision to develop an intervention to test this. Due to the specific nature of the target population and behaviour, an intervention of this type falls under that of a "complex" intervention, and was therefore designed under the Medical Research Council (MRC) guidelines for the development of complex interventions [111] (see Figure 11).



*Figure 11* Key elements of the development and evaluation process, as adapted from the 2016 MRC guidelines. \*The element represented by the work carried out in the Metaanalysis and CMQAT (Chapters 2 and 3).  $\Delta$ The element represented by the pilot/feasibility study (chapters 4 and 5)

These guidelines constitute the key elements required in the development of a complex intervention, starting at the development stage with research progressing systematically from this point [111]. The systematic review and meta-analysis, and the development of the quality assessment tool (CMQAT), constituted the first two elements of the development element of intervention design. These two projects highlighted the necessary evidence and theory regarding the use of CM in this treatment population that was required to develop the current

intervention. We then further decided that, given a small number of studies had already explored the use of CM for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment [70-73], and that CM is so widely used across many types of drug addiction treatment, that modelling processes would be unnecessary. The next key element in the development of the current intervention therefore, is that of feasibility and piloting. The purpose of this is to test the procedures involved with the intervention in order to ascertain their acceptability, whilst allowing the estimation of likely recruitment and retention rates [111]. It also allows for the preliminary testing of any potential intervention effects as secondary outcomes, as was done here.

As mentioned previously, not only is there a large body of evidence outlining the use of CM in drug addiction, but there are a few studies published investigating its use for tobacco smoking in opiate addiction treatment [70-73]. Additionally, the study centre (an outpatient drug addiction treatment centre) where I had chosen to conduct the current intervention had previously implemented CM interventions in its opiate addiction treatment clients, including a large, cluster randomised trial investigating the efficacy of CM for hepatitis B vaccination completion [195]. The decision was therefore made that a pilot/feasibility study would be the most appropriate design. The methods for this pilot study are outlined below and have also been published in the journal BMJ Open (appendix 4).

## 4.2 Methods and Design

#### 4.2.1 Objectives

**Primary objective**: To investigate whether a CM intervention can be successfully added to standard stop smoking services treatment, in patients undergoing outpatient treatment for opiate addiction, in order to identify any elements that need changing before carrying out a full scale randomised controlled trial (RCT).

**Secondary objectives**: To gather preliminary findings regarding the effects of the CM intervention on smoking behaviours in this group, and any possible effects the intervention may have on opiate addiction treatment outcomes.

#### 4.2.2 Study Site

A pivotal element of the pilot study was that CM was integrated into standard stop smoking services treatment in the UK. This required the identification of an addiction treatment centre that also ran a stop smoking clinic. A number of potential study sites were considered, however, only one of these had an extant stop smoking clinic and was therefore chosen as the study site. This centre was also locally accessible, and had a close working relationship with my department, making it an ideal location for the study.

Between August 2014 and July 2015, smoking cessation treatment was run by the team at the treatment centre. Prior to this, it had been run by a specialised local authority stop smoking team. In the period between July 2015 and the initiation of the current study, there was no stop smoking service run at the treatment site, necessitating the re-training of staff at the treatment staff before the study could commence. During the period of time that the service was being run by the treatment centre, a total of 34 drug addiction clients were admitted into the service. These clients attended an average of 2.65 (SD=2.42) sessions, with seven of these achieving CO validated abstinence at week 4 (19).

# 4.2.3 Participants, Recruitment, Inclusion Criteria and Randomisation

As this was a pilot study, the primary outcome was not the efficacy of the study intervention. Consequently, the sample size was not calculated to ascertain efficacy. Instead, the method outlined by Viechtbauer et al [196] for calculating the sample size based on the probability of any issues that may arise was been used. A sample size of 40 using the above rationale is powerful enough to provide over 90% certainty of detecting any issues that occur with a probability of over 5%. The study therefore aimed to recruit 40 patients, all undergoing current treatment for opiate addiction.

Participants were recruited from the study site either through selfreferrals in response to advertisements shown in the treatment centre, directly recruited by myself in the treatment centre, or through referrals from treatment centre staff.

Participants were eligible for inclusion if they wanted to quit smoking (complete abstinence), were between 18 and 65 years old, undergoing pharmacological treatment for opiate addiction, smoked a minimum of ten cigarettes per day (in order to capture anything from 'light smoking' and over [197,198]), and provided informed consent. Participants were ineligible for inclusion in the study if they exhibited insufficient English skills to understand study protocols, were currently undergoing treatment for other drugs of abuse or were taking part in other research. Pregnant women were not excluded.

Participants interested in taking part in the study were given an information sheet and then asked to return to the treatment centre no

sooner than 24 hours later to sign their consent to take part in the study. If participants had already been given an information sheet by a member of staff, and had had at least 24 hours to consider whether they wanted to take part in the study, they were consented immediately. Once consent was obtained, participants were then immediately randomised into either experimental (CM for abstinence) or control (CM for attendance) conditions. Randomisations were performed by myself using the service provided by the company 'sealed envelope ltd.' [199], utilising random permuted blocks within strata. Randomisation was stratified based on participants' current smoking frequency (between 10 and 20 per day, and more than 20 per day [32]).

#### 4.2.4 Study Design

A two-arm, randomised controlled design was utilised for the pilot study. A CM intervention was provided as an adjunct to the standard stop smoking services treatment provided at the treatment centre, with CM rewards available during weeks 2 to 5 of the stop smoking treatment. In light of our meta-analysis findings that little is known regarding the longer-term effects of CM, a six-month follow-up was included in the design of the pilot study. The study was conducted in compliance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki [200], the principles of Good Clinical Practice, and all applicable regulatory requirements. The rationale for the chosen design is described in the following sections and the main elements of the study are outlined in the flow chart (Figure 12).



*Figure 12* Flow diagram of the main elements of the study

#### 4.2.5 Standard Treatment

The standard smoking cessation treatment provided at the treatment centre follows the treatment program set out by the National Centre for Smoking Cessation and Training (NCSCT) [56] and The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) guidelines for smoking cessation [201]. This treatment combines manualised behavioural support to stop smoking with nicotine replacement therapy (NRT) and takes place over six weeks with one session per week. In the first meeting, the service user's readiness and ability to quit is assessed, information for the remainder of the treatment program is given and a quit date for the next week is set. For the remaining five weeks, clients attend the clinic to receive behavioural support and have their abstinence biochemically verified. In the study clinic, NRT is available free of charge to all individuals engaged with smoking cessation treatment, in the form of nicotine patches, gum, inhalators, mouth or oral spray, and oral strips. At the time of the study, the clinic also additionally offered e-cigarettes (on a trial basis), which had a nicotine content of 18mg/ml. These e-cigarettes were disposable and securely sealed, initially designed for use in high-security environments such as prisons [202]. The smoking cessation treatment provided at the treatment centre does not include treatment with bupropion or varenicline.

During the six weeks of treatment, service users are given a week's supply of NRT or e-cigarettes at a time. At the end of the six weeks, service users are given a two-week supply of NRT or e-cigarettes before exiting the treatment. The type of NRT received is decided by clients with guidance from the cessation worker and can constitute a single form of NRT or a combination of different types. Clients' breath carbon monoxide (CO) levels are measured using a Bedfont piCO+ Smokerlyzer breath CO monitor. Measurements are taken at the initial visit and at each subsequent visit over the next five weeks, to biochemically verify self-reported abstinence from smoking (CO<10ppm [110]). NRT and e-cigarette use is recorded throughout treatment.

# 4.2.6 Contingency Management Intervention **Target Behaviour**

The target behaviour chosen for the current intervention was smoking abstinence, which was chosen over other similar target behaviours for a variety of reasons. The primary reason for this being chosen over, for example, a gradual reduction in smoking, is that the intervention is designed to run as an adjunct to the NCSCT tobacco cessation treatment used at the treatment centre [203]. One of the key requirements of this treatment is that service users set a quit date for the week following their initial visit, to which they are then expected to adhere. Meta-analysis of behavioural and pharmacological smoking cessation treatments has shown there to be no difference in cessation rates when smoking is reduced gradually compared to quitting abruptly [204]. It was initially thought that CM encouraging a gradual reduction in smoking (known as percentile shaping) was more effective than CM encouraging abstinence [97,98,175]. It was later shown however, that this increased efficacy over CM schedules rewarding abstinence was driven simply by higher reward values for initial abstinence; when this was controlled for, no difference between the schedules was observed [100]. The decision not to implement gradual reduction was also a pragmatic one, as this would have been far harder to implement than abstinence due to the stop smoking clinic running only once per week.

#### Use of an Active Control Group

Central to the concept of all controlled trials, is that the experimental and control conditions differ only in the treatment that they receive, allowing conclusions to be drawn from any differences observed in results obtained [205]. Normally, this would involve assigning participants to one of two conditions: an experimental group receiving a treatment or a control group receiving either no treatment, or treatment as usual. The design of CM treatments, however, complicates the use of this simple experimental design. Due to the nature of CM, in order to receive rewards participants must not only display the desired behaviour(s) being encouraged, but also display a variety of other associated behaviours, for example attending the treatment centre, attending on a specific day at a specific time, submitting to biochemical testing of abstinence etc. This effectively means that participants in the experimental condition of a CM study are effectively being reinforced for performing a number of separate actions. Therefore, without an appropriate control, it is impossible to disentangle the effects of these two separate reinforced actions on observed changes in behaviour.

One method of circumventing this issue, employed in six of the 21 studies included in the meta-analysis presented earlier (and three of the four previous studies using CM as an intervention for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment [70,71,73]), is the use of a yoked control condition. This is an active control condition where participants in the control condition also receive rewards. Each participant in the control condition, receiving the same rewards as them but unaware of this yoking. This method was considered for the current study but given the limited resources available

and the complex nature of its implementation, an alternative method was required. A simpler and more easily implemented version of this method was therefore used, namely, rewarding participants for attendance at the treatment centre independent of their smoking status. This allowed any effects of the intervention on tobacco smoking to be isolated from those of attendance at the study centre. It would have been preferable to have included a third, no treatment condition, but again, limited resources meant that this was not possible.

#### **Contingency Management Schedule**

The CM intervention followed an escalating with reset schedule, where reward values increase in a set increment value for each successive verified display of the desired behaviour. When the desired behaviour is not observed, no reward is given, and the reward value for the next verified display of the desired behaviour is reset to that of the initial reward. Reward values then begin to rise again in the same way as before. This CM schedule was chosen as not only is this one of the most common schedules used in the CM literature [206], but was used in all four of the previously conducted CM studies for smoking in opiate addiction treatment [70-73]. However, unlike these previous studies, the length of the CM intervention to be used in the current study was based on the length of the NCSCT smoking cessation treatment [56]. The CM intervention, therefore, ran for five weeks in total, starting in week two of the standard stop smoking services treatment and ending in week six (Table 12). Participants in the experimental condition were rewarded for smoking abstinence, defined as producing a breath CO reading of <10ppm [110]. Participants in the control condition were rewarded for attending the smoking cessation clinic. After each smoking cessation treatment session, the cessation worker completed a slip of paper that recorded each participant's individual participant number, and their breath CO reading for that session. This was then given to me, as I sat in an adjacent room and administered rewards where appropriate. Due to the nature of the CM intervention, it was not possible to blind participants to treatment allocation. Cessation workers were not made aware of treatment allocation, but could not be considered to be blinded to treatment allocation as it is possible that clients may have discussed this with them. Similarly, as I was responsible for both participant randomisation and incentive distribution I was similarly unblinded. At the end of the CM intervention, participants were asked to complete a client satisfaction and well-being survey, previously used to assess client satisfaction of stop smoking services treatment [207].

#### **Reward Values**

Setting an appropriate reward value was particularly complex due to an intervention of this type having never been conducted previously in the UK. The initial calculation of reward value was modelled on the reward values of four studies previously conducted in the US, all investigating CM for tobacco cessation in opiate addiction treatment [70-73]. The maximum possible amount that could be earned over the course of the intervention in each study was adjusted for inflation from the year that the study was conducted to the year 2016, and an average reward value per day calculated. The average daily reward value calculated from these studies was £12.45 (SD £7.13). However, if this reward value had been implemented in the current study this would have resulted in an overall maximum incentive magnitude of £522.90, potentially costing £20,916 if delivered successfully to all 40 participants. This was not only far beyond the available funding for the current PhD study, but would not have been feasible if it was later implemented as a RCT, or integrated nationally into normal treatment.

However, a recent UK study investigating the efficacy of CM in encouraging completion of a hepatitis B vaccination programme, found that a reward magnitude of only £30 administered over a four-week period (£0,£5, £10, £15), significantly increased completion of the vaccination programme compared to control [195]. Although this study was conducted over a four-week period, participants only attended three treatment sessions compared to the six sessions over a six-week period in the current intervention. The decision was therefore made to approximately double the average daily reward values of this study (£1.07), increasing them slightly to fit with the escalating with reset CM schedule being used. This resulted in a maximum possible reward value of £115, averaging £2.73 per day over the six-week study.

Reward values were the same in both conditions, beginning at £5 and doubling each time the incentivised behaviour was recorded, up to a maximum of £40. All rewards were delivered as "Love2Shop" vouchers (see below). Over the course of the whole intervention, participants could earn a maximum of £115 (Table 12).

*Table 12* Reward schedule for a participant that remains abstinent and/or attends all smoking cessation treatment meetings (dependent on condition) for the duration of the intervention. Maximum total reward: £115

Smoking Cessation Treatment Week Number	1	2	3	4	5	6
CM Week Number		1	2	3	4	5
Reward Value	£0.00	£5.00	£10.00	£20.00	£40.00	£40.00

#### **Vouchers Rather Than Other Reward Types**

Current evidence suggests that the most effective reward type for participants in opiate addiction treatment are increases in opiate substitution medication, or the ability to take this home rather than supervised consumption at the treatment centre [125,208]. This was not possible to implement in the treatment centre chosen for the current trial however, forcing the use of an alternative reward type (for a more detailed discussion of reward types, see Chapter 3, section 3.2.3). The most commonly used reward in CM studies is money, primarily due to it being an almost universally conditioned reinforcer [179], and therefore rewards in the current intervention took the form of monetary vouchers ("Love2Shop" vouchers).

#### 4.2.7 Measures Outcome measures

The primary outcome was assessed by recording the number of participants completing the five weeks of the intervention in each condition. Success was defined as 60% or more of participants completing treatment, in-line with retention rates observed in similar studies [70,73].

The secondary objectives of the study were to gather preliminary findings regarding the effects of the CM intervention on smoking behaviour in this group, and any possible effects the intervention may have on opiate addiction treatment outcomes. The smoking abstinence outcome was recorded as point prevalence abstinence, and biochemically verified with abstinence defined as a breath CO reading of under 10ppm at each session [110]. Data concerning the opiate addiction treatment outcome were assessed by accessing participant medical records to ascertain participants' opiate addiction treatment, including drug types (methadone, buprenorphine etc.) and dosage as well as illicit drug use throughout the period of the trial.

#### Follow-Up Measures

At the six-month follow up (see below for follow-up procedures), the following measures were recorded:

Point prevalence smoking abstinence: Self-reported smoking abstinence for 7 days before follow-up and exhaled air CO <10pm [110].

Continuous abstinence: Self-reported smoking abstinence since end of treatment and exhaled air CO<10ppm. Participants smoking five or fewer cigarettes during the six-month follow-up will be considered self-reported quitters using the continuous outcome measure [110].

Illicit drug use and treatment, collected at the end of the study from participants' medical records.

All those lost to follow-up will be treated as though smoking [110].

#### Other Measures

At the first stop smoking treatment session, a number of demographic and smoking behaviour variables were recorded. Demographic variables included gender, ethnic group, employment status, how they heard about the service and whether pregnant and breastfeeding. Smoking behaviour variables included the type of tobacco that participants smoked, how many cigarettes per day they smoked, how soon after waking they had their first cigarette, how many years they had been smoking, what ages they started smoking and whether they lived with a smoker. Other variables collected included quitting confidence, importance, confidence and readiness (all measured on a ten-point scale), whether they had tried to quit smoking before and if so how many times, the number of weeks since their last quit attempt, their longest duration of abstinence from smoking, whether they had ever tried NRT and if so the number of types and the length of time used for, whether they had ever tried bupropion, and if they had ever used any other cessation aid. The collection form showing the information collected can be found in appendix 5. As many contact details as possible were recorded for each participant in order to increase the probability of participants being able to be followed up. This included the details of relevant friends and family members.

### 4.2.8 Follow-Up Procedures

Six months after their set quit date, I contacted participants up to three times, in order to ascertain their self-reported smoking status. In order to test the optimal follow-up method, participants were pseudo-randomised by recruitment order to be contacted by text and phone call, or email and phone call. All participants were asked to return to the clinic in order to have their breath CO levels tested to verify abstinence. Once this was done, participants would have completed their participation in the study. Participants then received a £10 voucher for completing the follow up procedure.

## 4.2.9 Planned Analysis

As the primary objective of the intervention was retention rather than efficacy, this was reported using descriptive statistics, namely means and standard deviations for the number of participants retained at the end of treatment in each condition. Any differences between conditions were reported using t-tests for continuous and chi square for categorical data, or their non-parametric equivalents. Baseline demographics, smoking behaviour and opiate treatment and drug use behaviour were compared between conditions using t-tests for continuous and chi square for categorical data, or their non-parametric equivalents.

For the secondary objectives, differences between the groups in point prevalence smoking abstinence were investigated using t-tests for continuous and chi square for categorical data, or their non-parametric equivalents. Data for opiate use and opiate treatment outcomes were also compared between conditions using t-tests and chi square tests, or their non-parametric equivalents, dependent on data. Any questionnaire data were reported using descriptive statistics. All statistics were performed as two tailed tests using an alpha value of 0.05.

## 4.3 Ethics

There were a number of delays experienced during the application for ethical approval. The application for sponsorship of the study by the university's R&D service was made on the 17/03/2016, and this was granted on the 22/04/2016. After this was granted, the IRAS (Integrated Research Application System) form was completed, and submitted on the 10/05/2016. The application was submitted during the time where HRA approval systems were being changed, causing some further delays. The study received final ethical approval from the London – City and East ethics committee on the  $16^{th}$  of June 2016 (reference 16/LO/0990).

#### 4.3.1 Risks to Participants

There is no known risk associated with the CM behavioural intervention. Smoking cessation can precipitate a number of uncomfortable withdrawal symptoms. These will be attenuated by the stop smoking services treatment provided at the treatment centre, an evidence-based treatment that includes nicotine replacement therapy, e-cigarettes and behavioural support. Any information recorded from participants will be anonymised using a participant ID number, the master sheet for which will be stored in a locked cabinet at the treatment centre. This ensures that no identifiable information will ever leave the treatment centre.

#### 4.3.3 Informed Consent

The participant information sheet and consent form can be found in appendix 6. Participants will receive both the study intervention and standard stop smoking services treatment at no cost.

Chapter 5: Addition of Contingency Management to Stop Smoking Services in Opiate Users: A Pilot and Feasibility Study

Results

## 5.1 Recruitment and Participants

#### 5.1.1 Recruitment

A total of 40 participants were recruited. Recruitment took place over an 18-week period, beginning in October 2016 and ending in February 2017. The recruitment rate over this 18-week period is shown in Figure 13 below. There was a plateau in recruitment between weeks eight and 11 due to the Christmas holiday period. The Christmas break also resulted in a break in the experimental procedures for some participants. The break fell between study sessions three (19/12/2016) and four (09/01/2017), for three participants (one in the experimental condition and two in the control), resulting in a three week break in treatment. Recruitment began so close to the Christmas period due to delays in obtaining approval for the trial from the Health Research Authority (HRA). An overhaul of their application process resulted in a significant backlog of applications, delaying the start date of the study. After ethical approval was granted, it then transpired that clinical pressures within the treatment centre had led to the smoking cessation clinic being temporarily closed. This necessitated the re-training of staff and re-launch of the smoking cessation clinic, causing further significant delays to the initiation of the pilot study.



Figure 13 Recruitment Rate over the 18-week recruitment period

### 5.1.2 Participant Flow Through Study

Figure 14 below shows participant flow through the study. Due to implementation of multiple methods of recruitment, the number of participants approached and assessed for eligibility is unknown. For example, key workers were asked to consider their caseloads for participants, but it was not possible to record the number of participants they approached.



*Figure 14* Participant flow through study

At the outset of the study, participants were asked how many cigarettes they smoked per day, randomised to conditions, and informed of their allocation to condition at the time of signing consent. However, the first participant consented into the study immediately dropped out after being assigned to the experimental condition (CM for abstinence), so participants were subsequently informed of their allocation after their
baseline session. Conversely, the recording of demographic information was switched from the baseline session to when consent was signed. This was done when it was noted that a number of participants were signing consent but not turning up for their baseline session. Collection of demographics was not possible for some participants though as they simply left the treatment centre after signing consent and did not return for their baseline session.

Of the 40 participants initially recruited, 10 were removed from the analysis. Three participants were removed from the analysis after not being randomised after not providing the information necessary for randomisation and not returning to participate, and five for not returning to provide demographic variables after signing consent. Two further participants were removed from the analysis after study completion, one for not being found on the treatment centre's database and another when it transpired that they were not in treatment for opiate dependence, but for cocaine abuse. All analyses, unless otherwise stated, include the remaining 30 participants, 13 in the experimental condition (CM for abstinence) and 17 in the control (CM for attendance).

#### 5.1.3 Recruitment Method

As described in chapter 4, a number of different methods of recruitment were utilised: self-referral in response to advertisements shown in the treatment centre, direct recruitment by the PI in the treatment centre, or through referrals from treatment centre staff. (Table 13).

	Intervention (CM for abstinence), n (%)	Control (CM for attendance), n (%)	Comparison
How did you hear about the service?			
Key worker	4 (31%)	5 (29%)	$\chi^2 = 1.292$
Study advert/word of mouth	3 (23%)	7 (41%)	( <i>p</i> =0.524)
Direct recruitment by experimenter	6 (46%)	5 (29%)	

Table 13 Method of recruitment by treatment condition

 $\chi^2$ = Chi-square test

#### 5.1.4 Participant Demographics

Overall, participants were predominantly male (n=19, 63%) and white (n=19, 63%). All participants were eligible for free prescriptions and the majority (n=29, 97%) had been unemployed for 12 months or more. Participants did not differ significantly across conditions on the demographic variables where tests could be carried out (Table 14).

	Intervention (CM for abstinence), N (%)	Control (CM for attendance), N (%)	Comparison
Age			
20-30	2 (15%)	1 (6%)	
30-40	5 (39%)	3 (18%)	
40-50	3 (23%)	10 (59%)	$N/A^1$
50-60	2 (15%)	3 (18%)	
60+	1 (8%)	0	
Gender			
	5 (39%)	6 (35%)	2 0 000
Hemale Male	8 (61%)	11 (65%)	$\chi^2 = 0.320$ (p= 0.858)
Eligible for free			
prescriptions?	12 (100%)	17 (100%)	0
Yes	13 (100%)	17 (100%)	$N/A^2$
Ethnic Group			
Black	7 (54%)	4 (24%)	2 0.010
White	5 (39%)	12 (71%)	$\chi^2 = 0.910$
Other	1 (8%)	1 (5%)	( <i>p</i> =0.635)
<b>Employment Status</b>			
Unemployed	13 (100%)	16 (94%)	NT/A 1
Employed	0	1 (6%)	IN/A*

*Table 14* Demographic variables by condition

 $\chi^2$  = Chi-square test, <sup>1</sup>Difference not tested due to empty cells, <sup>2</sup>Difference not tested as no difference

#### 5.1.6 Smoking Behaviour

Overall, participants smoked an average of 19.67 cigarettes per day (Median= 20, SD=7.87), began smoking at an average age of 15.33 (Median= 15.00, SD=3.82) years old, and had smoked for an average of 26.80 (Median= 27.00, SD=9.37) years. Most participants (N=25, 83%) smoked hand-rolled cigarettes and consumed their first cigarette of the day less half an hour after waking up (N=24, 80%). The majority of participants (N=21, 70%) had tried to quit smoking at least once before, having tried to quit an average of 3.23 (Median= 1.00, SD=4.92) times prior to the study, with an average of 153.23 (Median= 104.00, SD=163.77) weeks since their last quit attempt and average longest duration of abstinence of 41.84 (Median=12.00, SD=65.00) days. Just over half (N=17, 57%) of participants had tried nicotine replacement therapy (NRT), using it for an average of 13.01 (Median=2.25, SD=22.36) weeks and tried an average of 2.64 (Median=2.00, SD=1.27) types. The majority (N=19, 63%) of participants had not previously used an e-cigarette, and just under half of the participants (N= 14, 47%) lived with another smoker. Average scores for quitting importance, readiness and confidence (out of ten) were 9.10 (Median=10.00, SD=1.86), 7.83 (Median=8.00, SD=2.06) and 6.70 (Median= 7.00, SD=1.91) respectively. Participants randomised to the control (attendance) condition reported significantly greater quitting confidence

#### than those in the experimental (abstinence) conditions. Participants did not differ significantly across conditions on any other smoking behaviour measure (Table 15).

	Intervention (CM for abstinence) mean (SD)/ Median (range)/ N (%)	Control (CM for attendance) mean (SD)/ Median (range)/ N (%)	Comparison	
Cigarettes smoked per day	20.00 (5.77)	19.41 (9.33)	t=-0.199 ( <i>p</i> =0.843)	
Type of Tobacco used			_	
Hand-rolled	13 (100%)	12 (71%)		
Manufactured	0	5 (29%)		
Age began smoking	15.00 (9.00)	15.00 (21.00)	U=94.000 (Z=-0.694, <i>p</i> =0.487)	
Number of years smoking	25.31 (11.92)	27.94 (7.93)	t=0.757 ( <i>p</i> =0.455)	
Live with another smoker				
Yes	4 (31%)	10 (58.80%)	$x^2$ 2 220 (= 0.127)	
No	9 (69%)	7 (41.20%)	$\chi = 2.330 (p=0.127)$	
Time to first cigarette				
<30 minutes	11 (85%)	13 (77%)	2 0 205 ( 0 500)	
>30 minutes	2 (15%)	4 (23%)	$\chi^2 = 0.305 \ (p=0.580)$	
Previously tried to quit smoking				
Yes	10 (77%)	11 (65%)		
No	3 (23%)	6 (35%)	t=0.524 ( <i>p</i> =0.469)	
Number of previous quit attempts	1.00 (20.00)	1.00 (10.00)	U=92.000 (Z=-0.795, <i>p</i> =0.457)	
Weeks since last quit attempt	104.00 (492.00)	156.00 (620.00)	U=51.500 (Z=-0.594, <i>p</i> =0.553)	
Longest period of smoking abstinence (days)	16.00 (77.80)	7.25 (259.80)	U=75.000 (Z=-0.110, p=0.912)	
Previously tried NRT				
Yes No	8 (62%) 5 (39%)	9 (53%) 8 (47%)	$\chi^2 = 0.222 \ (p=0.638)$	
Weeks NRT used for	8.00 (77.70)	2.00 (31.50)	U=27.500 (Z=-0.425, p=0.671)	
Number of NRT types tried	3.00 (4.00)	2.00 (4.00)	U=24.500 (Z=-1.143, <i>p</i> =0.277)	
Ever used an e-cigarette				
Yes No	4 (31%) 9 (69%)	7 (41%) 10 (59%)	χ2= 0.344 ( <i>p</i> =0.558)	
Quitting importance	10.00 (9.00)	10.00 (2.00)	U=93.500 (Z=-0.810, <i>p</i> =0.483)	
Quitting readiness	7.46 (2.07)	8.12 (2.09)	t=0.857 ( <i>p</i> = 0.399)	
Quitting confidence	5.00 (5.00)	8.00 (6.00)	U=54.000 (Z=-2.424, p=0.015)	

Table 15 Smoking behaviour variables by condition

t= t-test,  $\chi^2$ = Chi-square test, U= Mann-Whitney test

## 5.2 Primary Outcome: Intervention Adherence

#### 5.2.1 Treatment Completion

Overall, 10 participants completed the five-week intervention, attending all five study sessions, resulting in a retention rate of 33% (25% retention of the original 40 recruited). The number of participants in each condition attending at each session is shown below in Table 16.

	Overall	Abstinence (intervention)	Attendance (control)
Attendance N (%)			
Baseline	19	8 (62%)	11 (65%)
Session 1	14	5 (38%)	9 (53%)
Session 2	12	3 (32%)	9 (53%)
Session 3	12	4 (31%)	8 (47%)
Session 4	11	3 (31%)	8 (47%)
Session 5	10	2 (15%)	8 (47%)

Table 16 Number of participants in each condition attending each treatment session

A total of 19 (63%) participants attended their baseline session, with a mean of 2.33 (SD=2.78) of the five study sessions attended. Whilst a greater proportion of control participants completed treatment, there was no significant difference between conditions for any of the primary outcome measures (Table 17).

Table 17 Primary outcome data by condition

	Abstinence (intervention) N (%)/ Median (range)	Attendance (control) N (%)/ Median (range)	Comparison		
Attended baseline					
Yes No	8 (62%) 5 (38%)	11 (65%) 6 (35%)	$\chi^2 = 0.320$ ( <i>p</i> =0.858)		
Completed treatment					
Yes No	2 (15%) 11 (85%)	8 (47%) 9 (53%)	$\chi^2 = 3.326$ ( <i>p</i> =0.068)		
Number of study sessions attended	1 (6)	2 (6)	U= 85.500 (Z= -1.154, <i>p</i> =0.248)		

 $\chi^2$ = Chi-square test, U= Mann-Whitney test

# 5.3 Secondary Outcomes: Smoking Behaviour and Opiate Treatment

#### 5.3.1 Issues encountered measuring smoking

Given the very high levels of attrition observed, testing the effects of the intervention on smoking was difficult. Moreover, part way through the study, a major flaw was discovered in the use of breath CO validation in administering the rewards. At the outset of the study, self-reported smoking data were not recorded by the experimenter, as CO validation was being used to assign rewards to participants in the experimental condition. However, once self-reported smoking data collection was introduced, it became evident that a large number of the participants that self-reported smoking were providing breath CO samples signifying abstinence (i.e. lower than 10ppm). This meant that participants in the experimental condition were smoking yet receiving rewards for being abstinent. Resultantly, the decision was made to begin recording the number of cigarettes that participants were smoking per week and also the number of days per week that they were smoking cigarettes (this is a measure commonly used in the illicit drugs field, but not the smoking field). Data collection for this began in December 2016, meaning data were recorded for only 11 of the 30 participants included in the main analysis. These data should not be considered as representing the efficacy of the intervention for treating tobacco smoking and, therefore, only a brief overview of these results is presented. A number of interesting observations were made, however. These are considered in detail in the discussion below.

#### 5.3.2 Smoking behaviour

Self-reported point prevalence abstinence (CO verified) at each treatment session was calculated for all 30 participants, with failure to attend a study session treated as smoking (in either condition). Overall, point prevalence abstinence was low across all five sessions, with a high of only 7% at session one. Breath CO recordings were also analysed, with missing data at each session removed from calculation of averages. Overall, mean breath CO was 19.6ppm at baseline and 9.3 ppm at session 5, though this reduction was non-significant.

As mentioned above, the number of cigarettes that participants smoked per week and the number of days per week smoking were recorded for 11 of the 30 participants in the final analysis. The number of cigarettes smoked in the last seven days across both conditions reduced from an overall average of 137.73 (SD=62.82, median=140.00, range=220.00) at

baseline to 14.10 (SD=30.59, median=4.00, range=100.00). A Wilcoxon signed-rank test showed this reduction to be significant (Z=-2.023, p=0.043), though given the small sample size this should be interpreted with caution. The number of days smoking in the last seven days reduced from an overall average of 7 (SD=0, median=7.00, range=0, n=11) at baseline to 4.33 (SD=3.28, median=7.00, range=7.00, n=9) at session 5. A Wilcoxon signed-rank test showed this change to be non-significant (Z=-1.000, p=0.317).

#### 5.3.3 Opiate Treatment

When designing the study, it was intended that details of participants' opiate treatment data at both baseline and the final session could be recorded from participant medical records. The treatment centre agreed that this was something that we could do, and the appropriate access credentials were obtained prior to completion of the study. However, when the retrieval of these data was undertaken, it was discovered that the recording of these data was not adequate enough to allow this to be done. For all participants, there was only a single entry for their opiate treatment and in the majority of cases this was over 12 months old. For this reason, it was not possible to investigate any potential effects of the intervention on opiate treatment.

### 5.4 End of Treatment Questionnaire

Of the 10 participants who completed treatment, nine completed the end of treatment questionnaire; eight from the attendance condition and one from the abstinence condition. As discussed in the methods chapter (chapter 4), all of these participants received vouchers during the intervention and although not part of the intervention tested here, all participants had received e-cigarettes. The responses of participants to these questions are shown below in Tables 18, 19 and 20.

Overall, participants reactions were positive, with the majority of participants reporting that they would recommend the service to others (N=8), would return to the service if they resumed smoking (N=7), and that the information dispensed regarding medications available was useful (N=9). Two thirds of respondents (N=6) reported that they would have attempted to quit smoking even if vouchers were not available. The majority of respondents (N=7) were either satisfied or very satisfied with the support that they received to stop smoking and how supportive the staff were. Vouchers, e-cigarettes and weekly breath CO measurements were all rated as either helpful or very helpful by the majority of respondents. Notably, e-cigarettes were rated as helpful or very helpful by more participants than vouchers (N=6 vs N=8). Most of the respondents

## (N=5) received only a single form of NRT (alongside e-cigarettes), with nicotine gum rated as being the most useful.

Table 18 Participant (N=9) responses to the end of treatment questionnaire questions, N (%)

	Response, N (%)		
Question	Yes	No	Unsure
Would you recommend this service to other smokers who want to stop smoking?	8 (89%)	1 (11%)	0
In the event that you started smoking again would you go back to the service for help with stopping smoking?	7 (78%)	1 (11%)	1 (11%)
If you returned to the service for help with stopping smoking in the future do you think that you would be welcomed back?	7 (78%)	0	2 (22%)
When you contacted the service were you given an appointment date or told how long you would have to wait?	7 (78%)	2 (22%)	0
Was the length of time you had to wait for your first appointment acceptable to you?	8 (89%)	1 (11%)	0
Are the appointment times you were given convenient for you?	9 (100%)	0	0
Is the place where you go for your appointments convenient for you to get to?	9 (100%)	0	0
Was the information that you were given about the choice of medication helpful?	9 (100%)	0	0
Was it easy to get hold of your medicine once you had chosen which medication you were going to use for your stop smoking attempt?	9 (100%)	0	0
Would you have tried to quit smoking if there were no vouchers being offered?	6 (67%)	3 (33%)	0

	Response, N (%)					
Question	Very Unsatisfied / Unhelpful	Unsatisfied / Unhelpful	Unsure	Satisfied / Helpful	Very Satisfied / Helpful	Not applicable
Overall, how satisfied are you with the support you have received to stop smoking?	1 (11%)	0	1 (11%)	2 (22%)	5 (56%)	0
How satisfied are you with how supportive staff have been?	1 (11%)	0	1 (11%)	2 (22%)	5 (56%)	0
How helpful has the information and advice that staff have given to you during your appointment been?	1 (11%)	0	0	3 (33%)	5 (56%)	0
How helpful has the written information that staff have given to you been?	0	0	0	5 (56%)	3 (33%)	1 (11%)
Do you find having your carbon monoxide (CO) reading done at every visit helpful?	1 (11%)	0	0	2 (22%)	6 (67%)	0
How helpful were the vouchers in stopping smoking?	1 (11%)	0	2 (22%)	1 (11%)	5 (56%)	0
How helpful were e- cigarettes for stopping smoking?	1 (11%)	0	0	3 (33%)	5 (56%)	0

Table 19 Participant (N=9) responses to the end of treatment questionnaire questions, N (%)

Question	Nicotine Patches	Nicotine Gum	Nicotine Lozenges	Inhalator	Mouth Spray	Nasal Spray	Oral Strips
Which of the following types of nicotine replacement therapy did you receive?							
Single NRT (N=5)	2 (22%)	1 (11%)	1 (11%)	1 (11%)	0	0	0
Dual NRT (N=3)	1 (11%)	2 (22%)	0	2 (22%)	1 (11%)	0	0
Multiple NRT (N=1)	1 (11%)	1 (11%)	1 (11%)	1 (11%)	0	0	0
Which of the following types of nicotine replacement therapy did you find most useful?	2 (22%)	4 (44%)	1 (11%)	2 (22%)	0	0	0

Table 20 Participant (N=9) responses to the end of treatment questionnaire questions, N (%)

Participants were additionally asked "If you were to do the study again, what would be more likely to make you take part if you got: Vouchers, Free e-cigarettes, both, or other". Three participants (33%) said they would be more likely to take part if given free e-cigarettes, and five (56%) said they would be more likely to take part if given both free e-cigarettes and vouchers. One participant did not answer this question.

## 5.5 Non-Completer Questionnaire

As such a high attrition rate was observed in the study, it seemed prudent to attempt to understand the reasons behind this. For this reason, a short questionnaire was created, and participants who had consented to take part in the study but not completed treatment were contacted by telephone to answer the four questions. Six (21%) of the 29 participants who did not complete the treatment were willing to answer the questionnaire. The response of participants to each of the questions is shown below in Table 21.

Question 1 Answer 1	What made you decide to take part in the study in the first place? (Tick all that apply) Wanted to stop smoking: 6 (100%) Wanted to get the vouchers: 3 (50%) Wanted e-cigarettes: 0
"Other" responses and comments	Other: 0 "I did like the e-cigs but didn't know about them originally" "Mainly to give up smoking but also the vouchers, I thought I would get the money in one go though, but I guess I could have saved up. Don't get cravings for cigarettes anymore and I use the spray that gets rid of the cravings if I do."
Question 2 Answer 2	Why did you decide to stop taking part in the study? (Tick all that apply) Didn't really want to stop smoking: 0 Life factors: 2 (33%) Decided I could stop smoking alone: 0 Voucher values weren't high enough: 0 None of the treatments were suitable for me: 0 Not enough sessions: 0 Session times didn't work with my schedule: 0
"Other" responses and comments	Other: 4 (67%) "I pulled out as knew couldn't stop straight away as was in the stop smoking condition" "I went back home and have only just returned" "I couldn't smoke cannabis without using tobacco" "I went on holiday to Barbados" "I moved down to Kent so had to stop coming. They don't offer e-cigarettes here so I have started smoking again"
Question 3 Answer 3 "Other" responses and comments	What would have made you stay in the study? (Tick all that apply) <b>Higher value vouchers:</b> 0 <b>More regular sessions (more than once per week)</b> : 3 (50.00%) <b>More sessions on different days</b> : 3 (50.00%) <b>Guaranteed access to e-cigarettes</b> : 0 <b>Other</b> : 3 (50.00%) "Maybe higher vouchers but it was the smoking not the vouchers that made me want to take part the most" "Wasn't working at the time but now I work 8-5 so don't have time" "Being able to smoke with the weed and not smoking cigarettes" "Nothing, I would have taken part if it wasn't for the fact that I was going to go on holiday"
Question 4 Answer 4	If you think that more vouchers would have made you stay, how much would you need paying over the six weeks to make you stay? (Tick the one that applies most) <b>£150</b> : 0, <b>£170</b> : 0, <b>£190</b> : 0, <b>£200</b> : 0 (No participants answered this question)

Table 21 Participant responses to the non-completer questionnaire, N (%)

## 5.5 Follow-Up

.

Only a single participant could be contacted for six-month follow-up. They reported not having smoked since the end of treatment, but CO verification of this could not be obtained.

## 5.6 Discussion

#### 5.6.1 Summary of Results

Overall, 40 participants were recruited into the study, taking a total of 18 weeks. Of the 40 participants recruited, ten completed the five-week intervention. This retention rate of 25% is far lower than the 60% retention rate required to deem the study successful (based on retention rates in other similar studies [70,73]). More attendance condition participants completed treatment than abstinence condition participants, but this difference was not statistically significant. It was impossible to ascertain any effects of the intervention on opiate addiction treatment or drug use due to the paucity of data recorded on the treatment centre's electronic database. Of the 10 participants that completed the intervention, nine completed the end of study questionnaire. Eight of these respondents reported that they would recommend the intervention to other people, six found vouchers either helpful or very helpful in giving up smoking but would have attempted to give up smoking had vouchers not been available. Six of the 29 participants that did not complete the intervention agreed to answer the non-completer questionnaire. All respondents reported wanting to take part in the study to give up smoking and would have stayed in the study had more sessions been available on more days. Taken together, these findings may suggest that the frequency and provision of smoking cessation are the key barriers in engendering smoking cessation in those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction. The provision of ecigarettes also seemed to be attractive. A number of smoking behaviour variables were collected but given the high attrition rate and consequent small sample size, the data produced are of only limited utility and results should be interpreted with caution. Neither point prevalence nor breath CO changed significantly over the course of the intervention. The number of cigarettes smoked in the last seven days did reduce significantly.

Overall, the CM intervention did not appear to be effective. Retention rates were far lower than anticipated, with too few participants remaining in treatment across the two conditions to allow any meaningful comparison of secondary outcomes across conditions.

#### 5.6.2 Pilot and Feasibility Results

Although the results of the primary and secondary objectives of the study are hampered by high attrition rates, a number of very important pilot and feasibility observations were made as the study progressed. These will be discussed in the order in which each became apparent during the running of the study.

#### **Standardising Treatment**

The first important pilot/feasibility finding became apparent before the study had even begun recruiting. When initially securing the study site, we were informed that the treatment centre had a functioning smoking cessation service. When the study was ready to be implemented, however, it transpired that this was no longer the case and that re-training of staff in using the NCSCT stop smoking programme [56] was required. This raises an important concern for interventions that run as an adjunct to standard care. Additionally, ensuring that all participants receive the same fidelity of standard care treatment is vital if the results obtained are to accurately reflect the effects of the intervention being implemented. It would seem important, then, to at least record the fidelity of all behavioural interventions delivered to participants, both standard care and the adjunct intervention. This itself raises another question over standardising normal care procedures and the effects that this may have on treatment. It may be, for example, that attempting to standardise normal treatment practices across participants and/or treatment centres artificially elevates the fidelity of the standard care intervention above what it would normally be. This may in turn lead to the intervention appearing to be of different efficacy than it would be if implemented in an environment outside of the study.

#### Recruitment

A number of other important pilot/feasibility findings came early on in the implementation of the study. For example, the three-week interruption of recruitment over Christmas period. A break in recruitment like this is not in itself particularly detrimental. What is more concerning, is that there were a number of participants already recruited into the study by this point. The efficacy of CM is based on there being constant and uninterrupted reinforcement for the desired behaviours [82]. As a result, disruptions to the reward schedule can severely curtail the efficacy of the intervention. Had there been time, the start date of the current study would have been delayed to accommodate this, but, with the study having already been severely delayed, this was not possible. Any future studies should therefore ensure that all participants have an uninterrupted period in which they can participate in the study, with initiation of their participation delayed if necessary. An additional observation linked to recruitment was our inability to record the number of participants that were approached or assessed for eligibility. This was because multiple methods of recruitment were employed, including the use of key workers at the study site. Given their busy schedules and high client load, it was not reasonable to expect the keyworkers to record these data. It would be beneficial, however, if in the future this information could be recorded somehow, as it gives an impression of the level of interest in the intervention among potential participants. Related to this, given the number of keyworkers at the treatment centre and their contact with potential participants, it is somewhat surprising to see that slightly more participants were recruited directly by the investigator than by keyworkers. Although we held a pre-study meeting with keyworkers to introduce the study and allow them to ask questions, additional meetings and training would be advisable as a means of potentially boosting recruitment by keyworkers. It has, however, been reported that treatment staff in addictions treatment may not see quitting smoking as important, or even as advisable, during treatment for illicit drug use [32]. It may, therefore, be a difficult task engaging key workers with interventions such as the one in the current study, that aim to encourage smoking cessation in those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction.

#### Treatment Allocation and Data Recording

Another important finding is the changes that were made when participants were told of their randomisation and when demographic information was recorded. As mentioned above, the first participant recruited had hoped to be randomised to the attendance condition but dropped out when allocated to the abstinence condition. For this reason, we began informing participants of their allocation to at the end of the baseline session. There was another change early on in the study of when collection of demographic data took place. Initially, this was planned to be collected at the baseline session, however, when very few participants returned for their baseline session, this was instead recorded at the signing of consent. It is possible that these two issues could have been avoided had there been a single data collection and treatment assignment session that occurred at baseline. One of the problems inherent in the study that may have exacerbated the issues encountered with informing participants of treatment allocation and data recording, is that the smoking clinic ran for only two hours on Monday afternoon. Therefore, if a participant signed consent on a Monday afternoon after the smoking cessation clinic had finished, it was an entire week before their baseline session and two weeks before they would have a chance of receiving their initial reward of only £5. Therefore, as well as having a single baseline session where demographics are collected and treatment allocations made, having two or three of these sessions each week and rewarding participants for attending these session, may be beneficial additions to the design of future trials.

#### **Biochemical Verification of Smoking Abstinence**

Another learning point from the study was the use of breath CO as the measure on which rewards in the experimental group were made contingent. As noted above, part way through the study it became clear that participants were providing breath CO samples indicative of not smoking (<10ppm), despite self-reporting smoking. As the rewards for abstinence group participants were based on this measure and not self-report, participants could continue smoking whilst receiving rewards for quitting. This undermines the intervention's intended means of effectiveness. Future studies should implement the use of both self-report and biochemical measures to assess abstinence, as recommend in the Russell Standard [110].

#### Quality of Participant Drug Treatment Records

A final pilot/feasibility finding was observed at the end of the study, when an attempt was made to access the electronic treatment records of the participants. The aim of this was to investigate any potential effects of the intervention on opiate addiction treatment outcomes and illicit drug use. When these data were accessed, though, it was found that the recording of the data rendered any of these aims impossible. Not only were a number of the records on the system over 12 months out of date, but one participants did not even have an entry on the system. This participant were therefore removed from the analysis, further limiting sample size. It would be beneficial, both to research and treatment, if efforts were made to increase the quality of the recording of this information. Until then, it may be better to instead obtain this information directly from the treatment staff at the beginning and end of the intervention. Alternatively, it may instead be preferable to check at consent whether a participant is present on the system and the quality of the information recorded about them.

#### 5.6.3 Limitations

The current study has a number of limitations. One of the main limitations of the study is the poor retention rates achieved, with only 10 participants completing treatment. Similar studies have observed retention rates of 60% or more [70,73], over double that observed in the current study. It is unclear why retention in the current study was so low. Although this is a pilot and feasibility study, designed and conducted to detect issues such as poor retention, this still poses a problem. The issue with so few participants being retained is that this severely limits any inferences that can be made regarding the secondary outcomes. An associated limitation is the inability to follow-up any participants long-term to verify smoking

abstinence, compromising the ability to determine any potential long-term effects of the intervention.

Another limiting factor of the current study, is that it coincided with the redesign of the stop smoking service in the treatment centre and the simultaneous introduction of e-cigarettes as a novel form of NRT. Ecigarettes have been shown in a number of studies [209-212] to aid smoking cessation. As all participants completing treatment were given ecigarettes during treatment, it is, therefore, very difficult to separate the effects of the intervention from those of e-cigarettes. This also severely limits the generalisability of the pilot study findings, as the study was effectively carried out in a stop smoking service unlike any other in the UK, as to our knowledge e-cigarettes are not currently offered as part of standard smoking cessation treatment in substance misuse centres in the UK. The introduction of e-cigarettes to the stop smoking treatment provided at the clinic was a snap decision made by the management at the treatment centre, which could not have been anticipated at the outset.

A final limitation of the study is having only two conditions. As mentioned in the previous chapter, the nature of CM interventions means that participants are effectively rewarded for two things; in the case of this study, attending the treatment centre and abstinence from tobacco smoking. Because of this, it is important to have a control condition that allows the effects of rewarding for attendance and abstinence to be differentiated. This was the rationale behind the two conditions used in the current study. However, what the current trial did not include, was a condition where participants received standard care, without any rewards. This was because limited resources allowed for only two conditions. Without such a standard care condition, it is impossible to draw conclusions about the feasibility or efficacy of CM as compared to usual treatment. Future studies should, therefore, not only include a condition that differentiates between rewarding attendance and abstinence, but also a condition that allows comparison between rewarding attendance or abstinence with treatment as usual.

#### 5.6.4 Strengths

Despite a number of limitations, the current study has some strengths. For example, despite the limited number of participants attending baseline, the randomisation method used created a balanced sample. Participants did not differ significantly across conditions on any of the demographic or opiate treatment and drug use variables and for all but one (quitting confidence) of the smoking behaviour variables. The primary strength of this pilot study, though, is that it is the first study of CM for smoking cessation during opiate addiction treatment conducted in the UK and the first of its kind outside of the US. It therefore represents the first step towards the potential use of CM for smoking cessation in UK drug addictions services. Related to this, a further strength is that, to my knowledge, this is the first study of its type anywhere in the world to integrate CM techniques with stop smoking services in routine clinical practice. As a result, this pilot study suggests a shift in the focus of research is needed, from the efficacy of CM in treating smoking cessation during opiate addiction treatment, to its integration with standard care.

5.6.5 Implications and Recommendations for Future Research Although the findings of this pilot study are somewhat limited by low retention rates, they still present a number of important implications for future research. The poor retention rates observed in this study, particularly amongst participants randomised to the abstinence condition, suggest that implementing a CM intervention for smoking cessation during treatment for opiate addiction may be more difficult than initially envisaged. However, recruitment did not seem to be an issue. The recruitment rate observed during this pilot study is better than that of Tuten et al. [71], who investigated the efficacy of contingent rewards for reducing cigarette smoking amongst pregnant women receiving treatment with methadone for opiate addiction. Moreover, the number of participants recruited into the stop smoking service over the four-month study recruitment period, is greater than the number recruited in the 12 months that the stop smoking services were run by the treatment centre before initiation of the pilot study. This suggests that CM may have the potential to engage a larger portion of individuals in this environment and population for smoking cessation treatment. This also illustrates that there is a demand for smoking cessation treatment among these individuals. It is important to note, however, that it is unclear to what extent the ecigarettes being offered as part of smoking cessation treatment played a role in this rate of recruitment. Notably, of the nine respondents to the end of treatment questionnaire, a third reported they would be more likely to take part again if given free e-cigarettes and over half of respondents reported that they would be more likely to take part if given both free ecigarettes and vouchers. None of the respondents reported that they would be more likely to take part if just given vouchers. These findings only represent a small portion of the participants that did not complete treatment, but, suggest that e-cigarettes may have played some role in the observed recruitment rates.

It is also unclear exactly why this recruitment rate did not translate into higher rates of study completion. Given that in CM interventions allocation concealment is not possible, it may simply be that participants agreed to take part in the study hoping that they would be randomised to the attendance condition, deciding not to take part once randomised to the abstinence condition. However, as later in the study, participants were not randomised to conditions until their baseline assessment, this does not account for the large number of participants that consented to take part in the study yet did not attend their baseline session. An alternative explanation for this may simply be that the lives of the participants recruited were not suited to the regular and repeated attendance required by a CM intervention. Another potential explanation may be that the stop smoking service runs for only two hours, one day a week, making it too restrictive to fit in with the lives of most participants. Some support for this is seen in the non-completer questionnaire, where all respondents reported that either more regular treatment sessions (more than once per week), or more sessions on different days, would have made them stay in treatment. Yet another potential explanation may be that the reward values implemented in this pilot study were simply not high enough to encourage study completion in the majority of participants. The four studies previously conducted using CM to encourage smoking cessation during opiate addiction treatment [70-73], all offered participants substantially larger monetary rewards than the current pilot study. As previously discussed (Chapter 4, section 4.2.6), the reason for the use of lower value rewards in this pilot study was in part due to the fact that these higher value rewards could never be implemented in usual practice, as they are simply too expensive. If this is the case, the implication would be that although CM may represent an effective intervention for tobacco smoking in this population, the economic burden of treatment precludes it from ever being implemented in practice. Without further research, however, any explanation as to the low rates of study completion is simply speculation, and this should therefore be a focus of future research.

The main implications for future research, however, come from observations from the pilot/feasibility study. One implication is that the method of biochemical verification upon which rewards are made contingent, requires careful consideration for future studies. In CM studies, it is imperative that abstinence is biochemically verified at all times, with no opportunity for non-abstinence being rewarded as abstinence. If participants can earn rewards for abstinence whilst being non-abstinent, it becomes impossible to ascertain for certain whether any observed effect of the intervention is actually valid. The Russell Standard [110], which outlines the standards for the measurement of efficacy in smoking cessation studies, recommends that abstinence be measured using biochemically verified self-report. Biochemical validation usually takes the form of breath CO, as used in the current study. That is, if a participant self-reports abstinence from smoking, they are required to provide a negative breath sample (this was not implemented in the current study as efficacy was not of primary concern). Although this methodology is in many ways compatible with CM interventions (using breath CO verified self-reported smoking status to administer rewards), this would only be possible if it was certain that the method of biochemical verification could detect any cases of non-abstinence. Making provision of rewards contingent on biochemical verification of self-reported abstinence using breath CO levels may, therefore, not be viable when participants are seen only once per week. This leaves two options for accurate biochemical verification: either participants are required to attend the clinic multiple times per week, or another biochemical measure of smoking abstinence is used, for example, urine cotinine levels. Cotinine is a metabolite of the nicotine in cigarettes and can remain in the body for several days after smoking [213]. It therefore offers for more accurate verification of smoking status than breath CO, that is only effective over a 12-24 hour period [213]. However, when using NRT products, as is standard practice in UK smoking cessation treatment, cotinine levels cannot be used to verify smoking status as NRT treatments also metabolise to cotinine [214]. Resultantly, metabolites of tobacco smoking that do arise with NRT use, such as anabasine or anatabine should instead be used to verify smoking abstinence [214]. The issue with using these measures, however, is that at the current time there are no commercially available tests that allow immediate testing and results. This precludes their use with CM interventions, as one of the core principles underlying the efficacy of CM is the immediacy of rewards on the display of the desired behaviour [82]. This leaves only the first option, testing multiple times a week, as the only currently viable option. The feasibility of this should be another key focus of future research in the field.

Testing participants more than once a week, although more expensive and time consuming, may also provide an answer to a number of the other pilot/feasibility results observed. Offering multiple testing sessions per week would also reduce the potential for long periods of time between signing consent and baseline sessions, as seen in this study. This would also increase the feasibility of the idea of having participants attend a single session where they sign consent, demographics are collected and the baseline session completed. Whether or not these sessions should be rewarded would require further investigation and may negatively impact the economic viability of the interventions.

Given that this is the first time such an intervention has been carried out in the UK, and the results reported here, perhaps the primary focus of future research should be in the design of a study protocol more amenable to the needs of potential participants. For example, qualitative interviews with both potential participants and also treatment staff would offer vital insight into methods or elements of experimental design that either may or may not work. Limited resources meant that this was not possible in the current study, but doing so may have avoided some of the issues, such as low treatment completion and low attendance at baseline, that were observed.

#### 5.6.6 Conclusion

Overall, the desired retention rates and results of previous CM intervention studies investigating tobacco smoking in opiate addiction [70-73] could not be replicated here. Whether this was due to the higher reward values used in these other studies, the availability of e-cigarettes in our study, or due to their interventions not being integrated with standard stop smoking treatment, is unclear. What is clear, is that despite the re-launch of the treatment centre's stop smoking service, the offer of free e-cigarettes and the potential to earn a total of £115 in vouchers, very few participants could be maintained in smoking cessation treatment or encouraged to attend their baseline appointment. This suggests that in the current climate in addiction treatment centres, the methods used in this pilot and feasibility study are not enough to have the desired impact on smoking in substance misusers. However, although the desired retention rates could not be achieved, this pilot study brings to light a number of important issues for the application of CM as an adjunct to normal smoking cessation treatment in opiate addiction treatment. These issues included difficulties in standardising treatment, methods of recruitment, notifying participants of treatment allocation, timing of recording demographic data, biochemical verification of abstinence, and quality of the recoding of drug treatment data. Future research should focus on the value of rewards required to achieve acceptable retention rates in this client group, the utility of more accurate biochemical verification of smoking status, the effects of combining standard care with multiple testing sessions per week, and on the other issues outlined above such as implementing multiple trial sessions per week. Finally, this is the first time that an intervention of this kind had been conducted in the UK. As such, it lays the foundation for further investigation into the use of CM for smoking cessation in opiate addiction treatment. It is important that similar interventions are conducted in an effort to combat the high prevalence of smoking in this already disadvantaged group.

## Chapter 6:

## Discussion

## 6.1 Summary of Findings

Smoking rates amongst opiate dependent individuals range from 80-98% [27-31], nearly five times higher than that of the general population [4]. during methadone treatment for opiate Moreover, smoking tobacco addiction increases discomfort from opiate withdrawal, posing a major barrier to treatment success [37]. Research has shown that a large majority (79%) of individuals receiving substance misuse treatment in the UK want to quit smoking, but that very few (15%) are offered support to do so [32]. Additionally, stopping smoking during treatment for drug addiction can actually improve treatment outcomes [215], indicating an urgent need for the development of effective smoking cessation treatments for those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction. Contingency management (CM) is a widely used behavioural intervention in addictions treatment, and uses positive reinforcement to encourage desired behaviours [82]. A metaanalysis of CM treatments for substance dependence concluded that CM is one of the most effective substance abuse treatments, with those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction responding best [93]. Furthermore, in the US, CM has been used with some success as an intervention for tobacco smoking during treatment for opiate addiction [70-73]. Despite a growing body of evidence, no study has yet combined CM with standard UK stop smoking services treatment, in individuals receiving treatment for opiate addiction. Therefore, the aim of this thesis was to use the behavioural intervention CM to address the high prevalence of tobacco smoking in those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction. In order to achieve this aim, the thesis followed the MRC guidelines for the development of complex interventions [111].

#### 6.1.1 Meta-Analysis

The initial stage of the MRC guidelines for the development of complex interventions, entails a comprehensive search for existing theory and evidence. CM is a widely researched intervention in the addictions field, with a number of recent systematic reviews and meta-analyses [91–95] supporting its efficacy for this purpose. Despite this, the last review that specifically addressed the use of CM for treating the use of non-prescribed drugs during opiate addiction treatment, was performed in 1999 [125]. Moreover, this review was not performed systematically, raising concerns over potential bias in the selection of included studies. For this reason, it was decided that the best course of action was to perform an updated meta-analysis. It was initially thought that this new meta-analysis should be performed solely on the use of CM for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction. However, it was later decided that this should be broadened to include use of all non-prescribed drugs during opiate addiction treatment.

The reasons for doing this were twofold: firstly, during initial searches, there were very few studies investigating CM for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment; secondly, as a motivating factor for conducting the review was to inform the design of a pilot study, including a broader range of literature had the potential to enable a more optimal design of the pilot study.

The systematic search returned a total of 43 studies meeting inclusion criteria, however, only 22 studies were included in the quantitative synthesis, primarily due to missing data. Overall, the metaanalysis found CM to be more effective than control in engendering abstinence from a wide range of drugs during opiate addiction. This was the case for both of the outcome measures assessed, longest duration of abstinence and percentage of negative samples. Target substance was the only significant moderator of CM efficacy. Moderator analysis showed CM to be more effective than control in preventing use of cocaine, cocaine and opiates, tobacco, and poly-substance use, but not of opiates. The largest effect size for CM was observed in the study investigating the efficacy of CM for tobacco smoking.

#### 6.1.2 Design and Development of the CMQAT

Whilst carrying out the quality assessment of studies included in the metaanalysis, I discovered that there was no existing tool specifically for the assessment of quality in CM studies. This not only posed quite serious issues for the way that the quality of CM studies was currently being assessed, but also represented an opportunity to investigate in more detail, the elements of CM that impact its efficacy as an intervention. As a result, the decision was made to create a new quality assessment tool, the CMQAT (Contingency Management Quality Assessment Tool), that would address this issue. The first step in the development of this tool was to construct the rating criteria that would be used to assess quality. For this, I used the seven core principles of CM, as defined by leading researchers in the field [82]. These were then translated into rating criteria, using the EPHPP (Effective Public Health Practice Project) quality assessment tool as a template, with a three-point scoring scale both for each criterion and overall quality ratings. The tool was then subject to three stages of validity and reliability testing. Inter-rater reliability was tested using Fleiss's Kappa, a statistical measure that allows for comparisons of rater agreement between two or more raters [184]. Predictive validity was tested by correlating the CMQAT ratings with the effect sizes of the studies being rated, the rationale being that higher quality studies should produce larger effect sizes.

In stage one testing, inter-rater reliability was only slight, and predictive validity testing found no significant correlations between the CMQAT or EPHPP score and study effect size. Between testing stages one and two, a number of changes were made to the rating criteria based on the comments of the stage-one assessors. Stage two testing observed an improvement in inter-rater reliability to "fair". Inter-rater reliability of the EPHPP was also tested during this stage, to allow a comparison of an established quality assessment tool with the CMOAT. EPHPP inter-rater reliability was only slight. In stage three, the updated rating criteria were tested for predictive validity, however, no significant correlations were observed between CMQAT score and study effect size. There is a potential explanation for our inability to ascertain predictive validity at both stages one and three. Namely, that our assumption that higher quality studies will produce larger effect sizes may have been incorrect. One study has shown, that in some circumstances, lower quality studies can actually overestimate the effectiveness of an intervention, artificially inflating effect sizes [189]. Although there is more work to be done before the CMQAT can be used in a research context, the work performed here provides a strong base on which this future work can build.

#### 6.1.3 Pilot Study

The findings from both the meta-analysis and CMQAT were then used to inform the development of a pilot/feasibility study. Given that CM had never been tested as an intervention for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment in the UK before, but had been tested successfully in this context in the US, it was decided that a pilot/feasibility study, rather than a larger scale trial, was the most appropriate choice of study design. This study was statistically powered, using the method of Viechtbauer et al. [196], to detect with over 90% certainty, any issues that might occur with a probability of over 5%. An integral part of the pilot/feasibility study was that CM was integrated into routine stop smoking services treatment in the UK, requiring the identification of an addiction treatment centre that also ran a stop smoking clinic. A number of potential study sites were considered, however, only one of these had an extant stop smoking clinic and was, therefore, chosen as the study site. After ethical approval for the study had been granted, it then transpired that due to other clinical pressures, the smoking cessation clinic was temporarily closed, necessitating the retraining of staff at the treatment centre and the relaunch of the smoking cessation clinic for this study. This caused significant delays in the implementation of the pilot. In the pilot/feasibility study, participants were randomised to one of two conditions, CM for smoking abstinence (experimental condition) and CM for attendance at the smoking clinic (control condition). Participants in the experimental condition received vouchers for providing breath CO recordings of <10ppm, and those in the control condition for attending the smoking cessation clinic.

Of the 40 participants recruited into the study, only 10 completed the five-week intervention. This 25% retention rate was much lower than the 60% target. Moreover, no participants attended the six-month followup, with only one participant being contacted successfully. The most widely reported reason for study withdrawal was that the smoking clinic was not run at convenient times. Although the study was not statistically powered to detect intervention efficacy, CM also appeared to have little impact on tobacco smoking behaviours, with no significant differences apparent between conditions for point prevalence smoking or breath CO recordings. There was a significant decrease in the number of cigarettes smoked between baseline and week five for those remaining in the study. However, the poor retention rates and consequent small sample size mean that this should be interpreted with caution.

## 6.2 Implications for Research

One of the main implications for research, is the direction in which future research concerning the use of CM for smoking cessation during opiate addiction treatment should take. Although the focus of the final study of this thesis was concerned solely with the pilot and feasibility testing of the treatment of tobacco smoking in those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction, this narrow focus may not be the most appropriate. As was seen in the demographics of participants in the pilot study, all participants were receiving treatment for more than one drug of abuse, with many receiving treatment for three. This has also been observed in much larger samples of drug users. In one study carried out in the US, of nearly 70,000 admissions to drug addiction treatment between 1998 and 2004, just under half were for polydrug abuse [216]. Smoking prevalence is far higher than in the general population, not only in opiate addiction treatment, but across treatment for all drug addictions [32]. Additionally, CM interventions have been implemented in the treatment of addiction to a range of different drugs [91-95]. From a research perspective, it is desirable to focus on smoking cessation in a treatment population using only a single illicit substance (for example those in treatment for opiate addiction), as this better fits with the experimental method and circumvents the difficulties that arise from differing dosages, means of administration etc. that vary across different substances [217]. However, this focus on the use on participants using only a single substance does not represent the true make-up of drug use observed in treatment centres, with a growing body of evidence suggesting that patients presenting with abuse of only a single substance are becoming progressively more scarce [218-223]. Given this, it may be better to broaden the focus of future research on CM for smoking in drug treatment, to individuals in treatment for addiction to any substances rather than focussing on smoking solely in those in treatment for opiate addiction.

Another important implication of the work carried out pertains to the efficacy of CM interventions at follow-up, after rewards have been withdrawn. The meta-analysis that I conducted, analysing the efficacy of CM as an intervention for non-prescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment, updated and enhanced the findings of a similar, but unsystematic, meta-analysis performed in 1999 [125]. In comparing the findings of these two meta-analyses, what was particularly interesting, was that neither our meta-analysis, nor that of Griffith et al. [125], was able to investigate the effects of CM in this context at follow-up. In the original review, of the 30 studies included only two implemented a follow-up, and of the 22 included in our meta-analysis, 10 studies included a follow-up, but data were only available for two of these. One of the main criticisms of CM is that its effects often deteriorate rapidly after rewards are removed, with one meta-analysis showing that after six months, positive effects of treatment were no longer apparent [95]. It would therefore appear that the longer-term effects of CM, particularly with regard to what happens when rewards are no longer available, needs to be a clear focus of future research.

This also highlights another broad issue affecting CM research, namely the poor reporting of data in published articles. In the systematic search for the meta-analysis, a total of 43 studies meeting inclusion criteria were identified. However, only 22 of these studies could be included in the quantitative synthesis. The primary reason for this was a lack of usable data within the published articles that would allow the metaanalysis to be performed. Moreover, without seeking data from the authors of the studies identified in the search, the number of studies included in the quantitative synthesis would have been even smaller. In total, data requests were sent to the authors of 35 studies, with data for six studies being received. Resultantly, 15 studies were excluded from the analysis due to missing data. Losing over a third of studies due to poor reporting of data seriously compromises the findings of a meta-analysis, as the inclusion of data from such a large number of studies has the potential to dramatically change the overall results. A similar issue was encountered during the development of the CMQAT. During stage one, it was found that a majority of the published articles were missing the requisite information to allow for assessment of quality, particularly with regard to the

"frequency of incentive distribution" and "timing of the incentive" criteria. In total, the authors of 19 of the 22 studies used during stage one testing contacted to obtain additional information regarding were the implementation of their studies. This lack of detail regarding the way in which studies were conducted, severely limited the ability to rate the quality of studies, and compromised the assessment of the CMQAT. It therefore seems clear that the poor reporting of CM studies is an issue that requires addressing before meta-analysis can offer a truly accurate representation of the efficacy of CM interventions. The introduction of the CMQAT may act as a first step towards improving the way in which CM studies are reported. If studies were to report the data required for assessment with the CMQAT, a great deal of the difficulties with poor reporting of data may have been avoided. It may be that the CMQAT itself could be translated into a set of instructions for the reporting of CM trials. The CONSORT (Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials) statement is a series of guidelines designed to improve the reporting of randomised trials [194], first introduced in 1996. However, as with the development of the CMQAT, there are currently no existing guidelines designed specifically to improve the reporting of CM studies. Development of guidelines like those of the CONSORT statement specifically for CM studies, would ensure that important methodological elements of CM interventions are all reported with sufficient detail. These could include design elements such as how soon after the display of a desired behaviour rewards are administered, the rationale behind the length of the intervention, or whether participants were consulted on the types of rewards used in the intervention. Given the increasingly widespread use of CM interventions both within addictions research and in other fields, the development of a set of guidelines for CM studies, similar to the CONSORT statement, should be a priority of future research.

Perhaps a more important implication, is the extent to which CM can be implemented in routine practice as an effective treatment for tobacco smoking during treatment for opiate addiction. The systematic search performed for my meta-analysis identified four studies [70-73] reporting CM to be an effective intervention for tobacco smoking in this client group. CM has also been observed to be effective for smoking cessation in a number of other treatment contexts, including pregnancy [101], adolescence [102], schizophrenia [104], and post-traumatic stress disorder [105]. There is, therefore, little question that CM can be effective for smoking cessation in a variety of contexts. However, whether this can be translated to routine treatment is a question that remains unaddressed, as only one of these studies implemented its intervention in standard UK stop smoking services [101]. A potential barrier to this is highlighted in the research undertaken here, relating to the cost of treatment. When formulating the protocol for the pilot study, one of the major considerations was the value of rewards that would be made available to participants. Initially, this was designed using the values of rewards in the four existing studies researching CM for tobacco smoking in opiate addiction treatment [70-73] in line with the assessment for the CMQAT. However, once the total cost was calculated, it transpired that this would have exceeded £20,000 for the 40 participants to be included in the pilot study. Not only was this far beyond the resources available for the pilot study, it also represented an amount that could not realistically be funded during the normal course of treatment. Resultantly, the reward values for the study were reduced, instead being based on those of a study using financial incentives to encourage completion of Hepatitis B vaccinations by opiate addiction treatment patients [195]. The results of our pilot study though are very different to those of the studies identified during the meta-analysis or in the Hepatitis B study. Rather than the significant reduction in tobacco smoking or increased adherence to vaccination protocols in the CM groups observed in other studies, only two participants in the CM for smoking cessation even finished treatment. With the design of the study, and the results obtained, it is not possible to assess what role, if any, reward values played in this discrepancy. What is clear, however, is that reward value should be a focus of any future work in this area. If the reward value required for CM to be effective for encouraging smoking cessation amongst those in treatment for opiate addiction is higher than that viable for implementation in the real world, then there would be little use in continuing its research in this capacity.

This is not to say, however, that CM cannot play an important role within addictions research. If, with future research, it transpires that CM interventions that reward participants for abstinence are not economically viable, there may still be a place for CM in this treatment context. As can be seen from the results of the study investigating the use of CM for adherence to Hepatitis B vaccinations [195], even relatively low reward values (in this case £30) seem to be effective at engaging those in treatment for opiate addiction with treatment. A similar effect is also suggested by the results of our pilot study, where participants in the control condition (CM for attendance) appeared to reduce the number of cigarettes that they were smoking. This result should be interpreted with caution due to the small N and high attrition, but may point towards the ability of CM to engage and maintain those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction, in smoking cessation treatment. Further support for this comes from a study investigating the efficacy of CM for adherence to naltrexone treatment. Naltrexone is a pharmacological treatment for opiate addiction, and blocks the reinforcing effects of opioids by acting as a long-acting competitive opioid agonist (i.e. it blocks opioid receptors in the brain, diminishing the ability of opiates to bind with receptors) [224]. CM incentives not only resulted in ingestion of a significantly greater number of naltrexone doses, but in a retention rate more than double that of the control condition. It may therefore be more prudent to shift the focus of future research of the efficacy of CM for smoking during opiate addiction treatment from abstinence, to engaging clients with, and maintaining them in, smoking cessation treatment.

Based on the evidence presented here, though, it is not possible to assert that CM does not represent a potentially effective treatment for smoking cessation during opiate addiction treatment. In order for this to be determined, further studies like the one reported here are necessary and the findings of our pilot/feasibility study hold a number of important implications for this research. Primary amongst which, is that access to the treatment should be made as convenient as possible for potential participants. In our pilot/feasibility study, participants could only attend on a Monday afternoon across a two-hour period. This restrictive access to treatment may not only have dissuaded potential participants from taking part, but also contributed to the poor retention rates observed. As previously mentioned, the most commonly cited reason for participants dropping out was that the smoking clinic was not run at convenient times. An additional benefit of this increased access, would be in allowing for the use of Russell Standard [110] guidelines for testing the efficacy of the intervention as discussed in the discussion section of the previous chapter. However, the increased contact required for attending multiple sessions may in turn be too much of a commitment, again dissuading participants from taking part in the study. Related to this is another important implication of the pilot/feasibility findings for the demographic make-up of the participants. Ninety seven percent of our sample were unemployed, with it being unclear whether this was driven by the sample of individuals undergoing treatment at the clinic, or by some other factor. It may be, for example, that those who were unemployed were the only people who could attend a smoking clinic held between 2pm and 4pm on a Monday. It would seem logical then, in a future study, to ensure that recruitment is stratified based on the demographic make-up of the clinical population.

Overall, the findings of this thesis hold a number of important implications for future research into the use of CM interventions for tobacco smoking, in those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction. Despite tobacco smoking having posed a major issue in UK drug treatment for a number of years and CM having been successfully implemented in a number of drug treatment settings, this is the first time that CM has been investigated as a potential intervention for tobacco smoking during opiate addiction treatment in the UK. The primary implication of the research conducted in this thesis is that despite the efficacy of CM within an experimental context, its ability to be successfully implemented in a clinical setting alongside standard care, is both unclear and potentially far more complex than initially envisaged. Future research should focus on the role that CM may be able to play within standard care, the optimal use of CM within this context (whether that be encouraging abstinence, treatment adherence, or other relevant behavioural targets), and on improving our current understanding of the longer-term effects of CM interventions. Notably, in accordance with MRC guidelines [111] as highlighted in the introduction and methods chapters (Chapters 1 and 4 and figure 11), the ultimate aim of pilot and feasibility work is to feed into the development of a full-scale RCT. Future research efforts should, therefore, reflect this goal. In order to progress to a full scale RCT of CM's efficacy in this treatment context, a great deal more pilot and feasibility work remains to be done. The main issue that requires addressing is the high rate of attrition and poor follow-up rate. How best to test this remains unclear, with a number of potential options including increasing the number of sessions per week, increasing reward values, changing the CM procedures and many more. Perhaps, then, the first work that should be carried out, and that was not carried out in the current study, is some form of user involvement research. For example, a piece of qualitative research assessing the motivations of those in treatment for opiate addiction to quit smoking, the acceptability of different treatments, and the necessary requirements of treatment to maintain their participation in an intervention, would allow for the design of a far more effective and better attended intervention.

## 6.3 Implications for Clinical Practice

Although this thesis reports the conduct and findings of a pilot/feasibility study, there are still important implications for clinical practice arising from the findings observed. For example, the number of participants recruited by keyworkers at the clinic is lower than the numbers recruited by the experimenter. Given their greater number and contact with potential participants, this is somewhat surprising. However, it has been shown that addictions treatment staff often view smoking cessation as far less important than treating primary drug use [32,225-227], so perhaps this should not be unexpected. This feeling amongst treatment staff is mirrored in the poor provision of smoking cessation treatment for those

in treatment for opiate addiction. As few as 18% of clinics in the US offer individual or group smoking cessation counselling, with only 12% prescribing NRT [65]. This is in stark contrast to the demand for smoking cessation treatment amongst both those in treatment for opiate addiction [228] and the broader drug treatment population [32]. This was also evident in the current study, with the average rating of the importance of stopping smoking amongst participants reported as ten out of ten. Moreover, of the participants that completed the end of treatment questionnaire, the majority reported that their main motivation for taking part in the study was to quit smoking and that they would have tried to quit even if no rewards were available. Resultantly, one of the main implications of this study for clinical practice, is the need for an increased awareness amongst treatment centre staff of the demand amongst their clients for smoking cessation services. Linked to this, a concerted effort must be made both within opiate addiction treatment and wider drug treatment settings to increase provision of smoking cessation treatment. Without this, the demand for these services amongst those in treatment will continue to go unanswered.

Related to this is the issue of the shift in focus of addiction treatment in the UK from abstinence, to harm reduction. Traditionally, drug addiction was conceptualised as being akin to a disease, the logical implication of this being that it could, in some way, be cured [229]. The result of this was that abstinence became the primary focus of addiction treatment [229]. More recently, however, the literature has developed to support a different conceptualisation of addiction, as a chronic relapsing condition [230,231]. Consequently, it is now recognised that for some individuals, long-term abstinence may never be achievable [232]. Therefore, harm reduction strategies have become more widely accepted in treatment. For example, the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) now have guidelines specifically for harm reduction in tobacco cessation, which support the use of NRT for as long as they both reduce the desire to smoke and prevent relapse to smoking [233]. E-cigarettes, which are becoming increasingly popular [234], may represent a further evolution of this harm reduction approach. Although not a licensed NRT product, e-cigarettes have already been shown to aid smoking cessation both in the general population [209-212] and in those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction [69]. They were also well received in the current study, with ecigarettes rated as helpful or very helpful in giving up smoking by more participants than vouchers. Given that the majority of those undergoing treatment for opiate addiction receive methadone maintenance treatment [235], a harm reduction treatment itself, it is reasonable to suggest that a harm reduction approach to smoking may garner more approval among staff in addictions centres than an abstinence approach. Moreover, as those in treatment for opiate addiction are already accustomed to harm reduction techniques in their opiate treatment, it stands to reason that this may be a potentially useful technique in their smoking cessation treatment. Importantly, the implementation of this approach without improvement in the provision of smoking cessation treatment in general would be of little use. Therefore, a combined focus on both the improvement and formulation of treatment is imperative.

Another implication for clinical practice stems from our inability to use electronic participant records to ascertain potential effects of the intervention on illicit drug use and treatment. This was simply the result of poor recording of these data, with very few records providing up to date information. Without accurate recording of medical information, it is impossible to understand the potential effects of any intervention on a participant's current medical treatment. Electronic patient records also have a number of benefits for general medical practice, including improving quality of care and patient safety [236-241]. It is, therefore, also beneficial to general medical practice to have this information maintained properly. The poor recording of addiction treatment observed here may be symptomatic of falling budgets within drug treatment [242], but nevertheless requires urgent attention and rectification if treatment standards are to be maintained.

## 6.4 Implications for Policy

The findings of this thesis also highlight one important implication for policy. Namely, the need for smoking cessation to have a more prominent role in the care of those undergoing treatment of opiate addiction. Smoking prevalence in those in opiate addiction treatment is nearly five times that of the general population [27-31], yet the provision of smoking cessation treatment for this group is minimal. As mentioned above, studies in the US have found that less than 20% of methadone clinics offered individual or group smoking cessation counselling or 12% prescribed NRT [65]. This low priority of tobacco smoking in opiate addiction treatment is borne out in the wider literature. In our meta-analysis, of the 22 included studies, only one investigated CM for smoking cessation, whereas eight studies investigated CM for cocaine use and a further six for combined opiate and cocaine use. This is despite the fact the smoking prevalence in opiate addiction treatment has been recorded to be as high as 98% [30], yet prevalence of smoking among cocaine users is under 50% [223]. This low priority of smoking cessation in opiate addiction treatment cannot be attributed to disinterest in those undergoing treatment. Of the participants recruited into our pilot study, 70% had previously tried to quit smoking,

with an average of over three previous quit attempts. This is mirrored in a larger-scale study, where a majority of opiate addiction patients have expressed interest in smoking cessation [243]. There is, therefore, a great deal to be done in terms of policy-making, to elevate the importance of smoking cessation within the context of opiate addiction treatment. A large body of evidence now exists showing the positive impact of smoking cessation during treatment for opiate addiction and the demand for this service from those in treatment, but that provision of this is lacking.

## 6.5 Conclusion

Overall, I believe this thesis constitutes a significant contribution to the CM literature and the findings have a number of important implications for research, clinical practice, and policy. Firstly, the findings of the metaanalysis offer further support for the efficacy of CM as an intervention for non-prescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment. As a result of this meta-analysis, it was discovered that no quality assessment tool for CM studies existed. Resultantly, the CMQAT was developed and tested in three stages. This can now form the foundation for future development of the tool and better reporting of CM trials in the literature. The findings of the meta-analysis and the research carried out in constructing the CMQAT were then used to develop a CM intervention for tobacco smoking in individuals undergoing treatment for opiate addiction, which was tested in a pilot study. This was the first time that CM had been tested in this context in the UK. The pilot study led to a number of important observations regarding the ability of CM to be implemented in this context. Namely, that with the CM protocol used, retention in treatment was poor, with only ten of 40 recruited participants completing the five-week intervention.

Taken together, these findings have a number of implications. Perhaps the most important of these though, is that despite the now well-documented efficacy of CM for encouraging abstinence from a wide range of both illicit and licit drugs during opiate addiction treatment, when this is transferred and into out of an experimental environment standard care. implementation seems to be severely compromised. More research is required to ascertain whether CM does or does not represent an effective means of encouraging abstinence from smoking during opiate addiction treatment, but it may well be that better integration with routine opiate treatment provision will enhance engagement with smoking cessation. Similarly, targeting behaviours other than abstinence, such as attendance at cessation treatment, may represent a more fruitful avenue for future CM research. Methodologically, I have introduced a new tool, the CMQAT to support improved reporting and implementation of CM trials. There is the potential for this to be further developed alongside a statement similar to CONSORT, to improve the reporting of CM research.

- 1. World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory data repository [Internet]. Tobacco use Data by country. 2015. Available from: http://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.1805?lang=en
- 2. Shafey O., Eriksen M., Ross H., Mackay J. The tobacco atlas. Atlanta: American Cancer Society; 2009. 87 p.
- 3. Ng M., Freeman MK., Fleming TD., Robinson M., Dwyer-Lindgren L., Thomson B., et al. Smoking Prevalence and Cigarette Consumption in 187 Countries, 1980-2012. JAMA. American Medical Association; 2014 Jan 8;311(2):183.
- 4. Office for National Statistics. Annual Population Survey, April 2014 -March 2015. 2016.
- 5. Sasco AJ., Secretan MB., Straif K. Tobacco smoking and cancer: a brief review of recent epidemiological evidence. Lung Cancer. Elsevier; 2004;45:S3-9.
- 6. World Health Organization. WHO report on the global tobacco epidemic, 2011. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013.
- 7. Doll R., Peto R., Boreham J., Sutherland I. Mortality in relation to smoking: 50 years' observations on male British doctors. BMJ. 2004;328(7455).
- 8. Lim SS., Vos T., Flaxman AD., Danaei G., Shibuya K., Adair-Rohani H., et al. A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet. 2012 Dec;380(9859):2224-60.
- 9. Office for National Statistics. Statistics on Smoking, England 2016. 2016.
- 10. WHO International Agency for Research on Cancer. Monograph on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans, Volume 83: Tobacco smoke and involuntary smoking. WHO IARC Lyons. 2002;
- 11. Parkin DM. 1. The fraction of cancer attributable to lifestyle and environmental factors in the UK in 2010: Introduction. Br J Cancer. Nature Publishing Group; 2011 Dec 6;105:S2-5.
- Agudo A., Bonet C., Travier N., González CA., Vineis P., Bueno-de-Mesquita HB., et al. Impact of cigarette smoking on cancer risk in the European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition study. J Clin Oncol. American Society of Clinical Oncology; 2012 Dec 20;30(36):4550-7.

- 13. Talhout R., Schulz T., Florek E., Van Benthem J., Wester P., Opperhuizen A. Hazardous Compounds in Tobacco Smoke. Int J Environ Res Public Health. Molecular Diversity Preservation International; 2011 Feb 23;8(12):613-28.
- 14. Hecht SS. Tobacco smoke carcinogens and lung cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. Oxford University Press; 1999 Jul 21;91(14):1194–210.
- 15. Stewart BWKP., Wild CP. World Cancer Report 2014. 2014.
- 16. Action on Smoking and Health. The economics of tobacco. 2015.
- 17. Sweanor D., Alcabes P., Drucker E. Tobacco harm reduction: How rational public policy could transform a pandemic. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2007. p. 70-4.
- Le Houezec J., McNeill A., Britton J. Tobacco, nicotine and harm reduction. Drug Alcohol Rev. Blackwell Publishing Asia; 2011 Mar;30(2):119-23.
- 19. Stolerman IP., Jarvis MJ. The scientific case that nicotine is addictive. Psychopharmacology (Berl). Springer-Verlag; 1995 Jan;117(1):2–10.
- 20. Dani JA., Heinemann S. Molecular and Cellular Aspects of Nicotine Abuse. Neuron. 1996;16(5):905-8.
- 21. United States. Surgeon-General's Office. The health consequences of smoking: nicotine addiction. Washingt DC US Dep Heal Hum Serv. 1988;
- 22. Benowitz NL. Neurobiology of Nicotine Addiction: Implications for Smoking Cessation Treatment. Am J Med. 2008;121(4):S3-10.
- 23. Dani JA., De Biasi M. Cellular mechanisms of nicotine addiction. Pharmacol Biochem Behav. 2001;70(4):439-46.
- 24. Pontieri FE., Tanda G., Orzi F., Chiara G Di. Effects of nicotine on the nucleus accumbens and similarity to those of addictive drugs. Nature. Nature Publishing Group; 1996 Jul 18;382(6588):255-7.
- 25. Nestler EJ. Is there a common molecular pathway for addiction? Nature Neuroscience. E.J. Nestler, Department of Psychiatry, Center for Basic Neuroscience, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, 5323 Harry Hines Blvd., Dallas, TX 75390-9070, United States. E-mail: eric.nestler@utsouthwestern.edu: Nature Publishing Group; 2005. p. 1445-9.
- 26. Henningfield JE., Keenan RM. Nicotine delivery kinetics and abuse liability. J Consult Clin Psychol. American Psychological Association; 1993;61(5):743-50.
- 27. Bowman J., Wiggers J., Colyvas K., Wye P., Walsh RA., Bartlem K. Smoking cessation among Australian methadone clients: Prevalence,

characteristics and a need for action. Drug Alcohol Rev. Blackwell Publishing Asia; 2012 Jun;31(4):507-13.

- 28. Clemmey P., Brooner R., Chutuape MA., Kidorf M., Stitzer M. Smoking habits and attitudes in a methadone maintenance treatment population. Drug Alcohol Depend. 1997 Mar 14;44(2-3):123-32.
- 29. Guydish J., Passalacqua E., Tajima B., Chan M., Chun J., Bostrom A. Smoking Prevalence in Addiction Treatment: A Review. Nicotine Tob Res. 2011 Jun;13(6):401-11.
- 30. Pajusco B., Chiamulera C., Quaglio G., Moro L., Casari R., Amen G., et al. Tobacco addiction and smoking status in heroin addicts under methadone vs. buprenorphine therapy. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2012 Mar 16;9(3):932-42.
- 31. Tacke U., Wolff K., Finch E., Strang J. The effect of tobacco smoking on subjective symptoms of inadequacy of methadone dose among opiate addicts in methadone maintenance treatment. Addict Biol. 2001 Apr;6(2):137-45.
- 32. Cookson C., Strang J., Ratschen E., Sutherland G., Finch E., McNeill A. Smoking and its treatment in addiction services: Clients' and staff behaviour and attitudes. BMC Health Serv Res. 2014;14(1):304.
- 33. Pomerleau OF., O.F. P. Endogenous opioids and smoking: A review of progress and problems. Psychoneuroendocrinology O.F. Pomerleau, Nicotine Research Laboratory, Behavioral Medicine Program, Department of Psychiatry, 475 Market Place, Ann Arbor, MI 48108, United States. E-mail: ofpom@umich.edu; 1998 p. 115-30.
- 34. Nuechterlein EB., Ni L., Domino EF., Zubieta J-K. Nicotine-specific and non-specific effects of cigarette smoking on endogenous opioid mechanisms. Prog Neuro-Psychopharmacology Biol Psychiatry. 2016;69:69–77.
- 35. David SP., Lancaster T., Stead LF., Evins AE., Prochaska JJ. Opioid antagonists for smoking cessation. Cochrane database Syst Rev. NIH Public Access; 2013 Jun 6;6(6):CD003086.
- 36. Zirakzadeh A., Shuman C., Stauter E., Hays JT., Ebbert JO. Cigarette smoking in methadone maintained patients: an up-to-date review. Curr Drug Abus Rev. Bentham Science Publishers; 2013;6(1):77-84.
- 37. Mannelli P., Wu L-T., Peindl KS., Gorelick DA., Wu, L. T., Peindl, K. S., et al. Smoking and opioid detoxification: behavioral changes and response to treatment. Nicotine Tob Res. 2013 Oct 1;15(10):1705-13.
- 38. Drummond D., Tiffany ST., Glautier SE., Remington BE. Addictive behaviour: Cue exposure theory and practice. John Wiley & Sons; 1995.
- 39. Carter BL., Tiffany ST. Meta-analysis of cue-reactivity in addiction research. Addiction. Carfax Publishing Limited; 1999 Mar;94(3):327-40.
- 40. Dols M., Willems B., Van Den Hout M., Bittoun R. Smokers can learn to influence their urge to smoke. Addict Behav. 2000;25(1):103-8.
- 41. Dols M., Hout M van den., Kindt M., Willems B. The urge to smoke depends on the expectation of smoking. Addiction. 2002 Jan;97(1):87-93.
- 42. Overton DA. Major theories of state dependent learning. Drug Discrim state Depend Learn. Academic Press New York; 1978;283-318.
- 43. Peters R., McGee R. Cigarette smoking and state-dependent memory. Psychopharmacology (Berl). 1982 Mar;76(3):232-5.
- 44. Zarrindast M-R., Bananej M., Khalilzadeh A., Fazli-Tabaei S., Haeri-Rohani A., Rezayof A. Influence of intracerebroventricular administration of dopaminergic drugs on morphine state-dependent memory in the step-down passive avoidance test. Neurobiol Learn Mem. 2006;86(3):286-92.
- 45. Nishimura M., Shiigi Y., Kaneto H. State dependent and/or direct memory retrieval by morphine in mice. Psychopharmacology (Berl). 1990 Mar;100(1):27-30.
- 46. Hatsukami DK., Hughes JR., Pickens RW., Svikis D. Tobacco withdrawal symptoms: An experimental analysis. Psychopharmacology (Berl). Springer-Verlag; 1984 Oct;84(2):231-6.
- 47. Hughes JR., Hatsukami D. Signs and symptoms of tobacco withdrawal. Arch Gen Psychiatry. American Medical Association; 1986 Mar 1;43(3):289-94.
- 48. Association AP. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental disorders
   DSM-5. 5th ed. American Psychiatric Association. Washington: American Psychiatric Publishing; 2014. p. 947.
- 49. West R., Schneiders N. Craving for Cigarettes. Br J Addict. Cambridge University Press; 1987 Apr;82(4):407–15.
- 50. Bauld L., Bell K., McCullough L., Richardson L., Greaves L. The effectiveness of NHS smoking cessation services: a systematic review. J Public Health (Bangkok). 2010 Mar 1;32(1):71–82.
- 51. Bauld L., Hiscock R., Dobbie F., Aveyard P., Coleman T., Leonardi-Bee J., et al. English Stop-Smoking Services: One-Year Outcomes. Int J Environ Res Public Health. Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute; 2016 Nov 24;13(12):1175.
- 52. Ross CA. Smoking withdrawal research clinics. Am J Public Heal Nations Heal. 1967;57(4):677-81.

- 53. Schwartz JL., Dubitzky M. One-Year Follow-up Results of A Smoking Cessation Programs. Can J Public Heal Can Sante'e Publique. 1968;59(4):161-5.
- 54. Jenks R., Schwartz JL., Dubitzky M. Effect of the counselor's approach to changing smoking behavior. J Couns Psychol. 1969;16(3):215.
- 55. Hajek P. Withdrawal-oriented Therapy for Smokers. Br J Addict. 1989 Jun;84(6):591-8.
- 56. McEwen A. National Centre for Smoking Cessation and Training (NCSCT) Standard Treatment Programme. Second Edition. 2014.
- 57. McEwen A. Standard Treatment Programme A guide to behavioural support for smoking cessation About the National Centre for Smoking Cessation and Training. 2014.
- 58. Hughes JR., Stead LF., Hartmann-Boyce J., Cahill K., Lancaster T. Antidepressants for smoking cessation. Cochrane Libr. 2014;
- 59. Stead LF., Perera R., Bullen C., Mant D., Lancaster T. Nicotine replacement therapy for smoking cessation. Cochrane Libr. Wiley Online Library; 2008;
- 60. Cahill K., Stevens S., Perera R., Lancaster T. Pharmacological interventions for smoking cessation: an overview and network meta-analysis. Cochrane Libr. 2013;
- 61. Brose LS., West R., McDermott MS., Fidler JA., Croghan E., McEwen A. What makes for an effective stop-smoking service? Thorax. 2011;66(10):924-6.
- 62. Cahill K., Lindson-Hawley N., Thomas KH., Fanshawe TR., Lancaster T. Nicotine receptor partial agonists for smoking cessation. Cochrane Libr. 2016;
- 63. Frosch DL., Shoptaw S., Nahom D., Jarvik ME. Associations between tobacco smoking and illicit drug use among methadone-maintained opiate-dependent individuals. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol. 2000;8(1):97–103.
- 64. Stapleton JA., Keaney F., Sutherland G. Illicit drug use as a predictor of smoking cessation treatment outcome. Nicotine Tob Res. 2009 Jun 24;11(6):685-9.
- 65. Richter KP., Choi WS., McCool RM., Harris KJ., Ahluwalia JS. Smoking cessation services in U.S. methadone maintenance facilities. Psychiatr Serv. American Psychiatric Publishing; 2004 Nov;55(11):1258-64.
- 66. Thurgood SL., McNeill A., Clark-Carter D., Brose LS. A Systematic Review of Smoking Cessation Interventions for Adults in Substance Abuse Treatment or Recovery. Nicotine Tob Res. 2016 May;18(5):993– 1001.

- 67. Nahvi S., Ning Y., Segal KS., Richter KP., Arnsten JH. Varenicline efficacy and safety among methadone maintained smokers: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. Addiction. 2014 Sep;109(9):1554-63.
- 68. Richter KP., McCool RM., Catley D., Hall M., Ahluwalia JS. Dual Pharmacotherapy and Motivational Interviewing for Tobacco Dependence Among Drug Treatment Patients. J Addict Dis. 2006 Jan 26;24(4):79-90.
- 69. Stein MD., Caviness C., Grimone K., Audet D., Anderson BJ., Bailey GL. An open trial of electronic cigarettes for smoking cessation among methadone-maintained smokers. Nicotine Tob Res. 2016 May;18(5):1157-62.
- 70. Dunn KE., Sigmon SC., Reimann EF., Badger GJ., Heil SH., Higgins ST. A Contingency-Management Intervention to Promote Initial Smoking Cessation Among Opioid-Maintained Patients. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol. 2010 Feb;18(1):37–50.
- 71. Tuten M., Fitzsimons H., Chisolm MS., Nuzzo PA., Jones HE. Contingent incentives reduce cigarette smoking among pregnant, methadone-maintained women: results of an initial feasibility and efficacy randomized clinical trial. Addiction. 2012;107(10):1868-77.
- 72. Shoptaw S., Rotheram-Fuller E., Yang X., Frosch D., Nahom D., Jarvik ME., et al. Smoking cessation in methadone maintenance. Addiction. 2002 Oct;97(10):1317-28.
- 73. Dunn KE., Sigmon SC., Thomas CS., Heil SH., Higgins ST. Voucherbased contingent reinforcement of smoking abstinence among methadone-maintained patients: a pilot study. J Appl Behav Anal. 2008;41(4):527-38.
- 74. Quinlan P., Dyson BJ. Cognitive Psychology. Pearson/Prentice Hall; 2008. 706 p.
- 75. Wise RA. The Neurobiology of Craving: Implications for the Understanding and Treatment of Addiction. J Abnorm Psychol. 1988;97(2):118-32.
- 76. Koob GF. Neurobiology of Addiction: Toward the Development of New Therapies. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2006 Jan 25;909(1):170-85.
- 77. Spanagel R., Weiss F. The dopamine hypothesis of reward: past and current status. Trends Neurosci. 1999;22(11):521–7.
- 78. Wanat MJ., Willuhn I., Clark JJ., Phillips PEM. Phasic dopamine release in appetitive behaviors and drug addiction. Curr Drug Abuse Rev. NIH Public Access; 2009 May;2(2):195–213.
- 79. Lyness WH., Friedle NM., Moore KE. Destruction of dopaminergic

nerve terminals in nucleus accumbens: Effect on d-amphetamine selfadministration. Pharmacol Biochem Behav. 1979;11(5):553-6.

- 80. Roberts DCS., Koob GF., Klonoff P., Fibiger HC. Extinction and recovery of cocaine self-administration following 6-hydroxydopamine lesions of the nucleus accumbens. Pharmacol Biochem Behav. 1980;12(5):781-7.
- 81. Koob GF., Bloom FE. Cellular and Molecular Mechanisms of Drug Dependence. Science (80- ). 1988;242(4879):715-23.
- 82. Kellogg SH., Stitzer ML., Petry NM., Kreek MJ. Contingency Management: Foundations and Principles. NIDA-SMAHSA Promot Aware Motiv Incent. 2007;
- 83. Stitzer ML., Bigelow GE., Liebson IA., McCaul ME. Contingency management of supplemental drug use during methadone maintenance treatment. NIDA Res Monogr. M.L. Stitzer; 1984;46:84-103.
- 84. McLellan AT. Moving toward a "third generation" of contingency management studies in the drug abuse treatment field: Comment on Silverman et al. (2001). Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology 2001 p. 29–32.
- 85. McMichael JS., Corey JR. Contingency management in an introductory psychology course produces better learning. J Appl Behav Anal. Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 1969;2(2):1311043.
- 86. Stalonas PMJ., Johnson WG., Christ M. Behavior modification for obesity: The evaluation of exercise, contingency management, and program adherence. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1978;46(3):463-9.
- 87. Winett RA., Nietzel MT. Behavioral ecology: Contingency management of consumer energy use. Am J Community Psychol. Kluwer Academic Publishers-Plenum Publishers; 1975 Jun;3(2):123-33.
- 88. Elliott R., Tighe T. Breaking the cigarette habit: Effects of a technique involving threatened loss of money. Psychol Rec. 1968;18:503–13.
- 89. Galanter M [Ed]., Kleber HD [Ed]. The American Psychiatric Publishing textbook of substance abuse treatment (4th ed.). The American Psychiatric Publishing textbook of substance abuse treatment (4th ed.). Arlington, VA, US: American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc.; 2008. 752 p.
- 90. Kellogg SHS., Burns M., Coleman P., Stitzer M., Wale J. JB., Jeanne Kreek, M.D. M., et al. Something of value: The introduction of contingency management interventions into the New York City Health and Hospital Addiction Treatment Service. J Subst Abuse Treat. 2005;28(1):57-65.

- Lussier JP., Heil SH., Mongeon JA., Badger GJ., Higgins ST. A meta-91. analysis of voucher-based reinforcement therapy for substance use disorders. Addiction. S.T. Higgins, University of Vermont, 38 Fletcher 05401, United Place, Burlington, VT States. E-mail: stephen.higgins@uvm.edu: Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2006 Feb;101(2):192-203.
- 92. Davis DR., Kurti AN., Skelly JM., Redner R., White TJ., Higgins ST. A review of the literature on contingency management in the treatment of substance use disorders, 2009–2014. Prev Med (Baltim). Elsevier B.V.; 2016;2009–14.
- 93. Prendergast M., Podus D., Finney J., Greenwell L., Roll J. Contingency management for treatment of substance use disorders: a meta-analysis. Addiction. 2006 Nov;101(11):1546-60.
- 94. Dutra L., Stathopoulou G., Basden SL., Leyro TM., Powers MB., Otto MW. A meta-analytic review of psychosocial interventions for substance use disorders. Am J Psychiatry. M. W. Otto, Center for Anxiety and Related Disorders, 648 Beacon St., Boston, MA 02215, United States. E-mail: mwotto@bu.edu: Center for Anxiety and Related Disorders, 648 Beacon St., Fl. 6, Boston, MA 02215, USA.; 2008 Feb;165(2):179-87.
- 95. Benishek LA., Dugosh KL., Kirby KC., Matejkowski J., Clements NT., Seymour BL., et al. Prize-based contingency management for the treatment of substance abusers: a meta-analysis. Addiction. 2014 Sep;109(9):1426-36.
- 96. Petry NM., Martin B., Cooney JL., Kranzler HR. Give them prizes, and they will come: Contingency management for treatment of alcohol dependence. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2000;68(2):250–7.
- 97. Lamb RJ., Kirby KC., Morral AR., Galbicka G., Iguchi MY. Shaping Smoking Cessation in Hard-to-Treat Smokers. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2010 Feb;78(1):62-71.
- 98. Lamb, R. J., Morral, A. R., Kirby, K. C., Iguchi, M. Y., Galbicka G. Shaping smoking cessation using percentile schedules. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2004 Dec 7;76(3):247–59.
- 99. Lamb RJ., Morral AR., Kirby KC., Javors M a., Galbicka G., Iguchi M. Contingencies for change in complacent smokers. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol. 2007 Jun;15(3):245–55.
- 100. Romanowich P., Lamb R. The Effects of Percentile Versus Fixed Criterion Schedules on Smoking With Equal Incentive Magnitude for Initial Abstinence. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol. 2014;22(4):348-55.
- 101. Tappin D., Bauld L., Purves D., Boyd K., Sinclair L., MacAskill S., et al. Financial incentives for smoking cessation in pregnancy: randomised controlled trial. BMJ. 2015 Jan 27;350(jan27\_4):h134.

- 102. Reynolds B., Dallery J., Shroff P., Patak M., Leraas K. A Web-Based Contingency Management Program With Adolescent Smokers. Silverman K, editor. J Appl Behav Anal. Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2008 Dec 1;41(4):597-601.
- 103. Reynolds B., Dallery J., Stoops WW., Harris M., Weiser J. A web-based contingency management program with adolescent smokers in rural Appalachia. Drug Alcohol Depend. Elsevier; 2014;140:e185.
- 104. Tidey JW., Rohsenow DJ., Kaplan GB., Swift RM., Reid N. Effects of contingency management and bupropion on cigarette smoking in smokers with schizophrenia. Psychopharmacology (Berl). Springer-Verlag; 2011 Sep 8;217(2):279-87.
- 105. Hertzberg JS., Carpenter VL., Kirby AC., Calhoun PS., Moore SD., Dennis MF., et al. Mobile contingency management as an adjunctive smoking cessation treatment for smokers with posttraumatic stress disorder. Nicotine Tob Res. Oxford University Press; 2013 Nov 1;15(11):1934-8.
- 106. Cahill K., Hartmann-Boyce J., Perera R. Incentives for smoking cessation. Cahill K, editor. Cochrane database Syst Rev. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2015 May 18;5:CD004307.
- 107. Krishnan-Sarin S., Cavallo DA., Cooney JL., Schepis TS., Kong G., Liss TB., et al. An exploratory randomized controlled trial of a novel high-school-based smoking cessation intervention for adolescent smokers using abstinence-contingent incentives and cognitive behavioral therapy. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2013 Sep 1;132(1-2):346-51.
- 108. Roll JM., Higgins ST., Badger GJ. An experimental comparison of three different schedules of reinforcement of drug abstinence using cigarette smoking as an exemplar. J Appl Behav. 1996;4(4):495–505.
- 109. Roll JM., Higgins ST. A within-subject comparison of three different schedules of reinforcement of drug abstinence using cigarette smoking as an exemplar. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2000 Feb;58(1-2):103-9.
- 110. West R., Hajek P., Stead L., Stapleton J. Outcome criteria in smoking cessation trials: proposal for a common standard. Addiction. 2005 Mar;100(3):299-303.
- 111. Craig P., Dieppe P., Macintyre S., Michie S., Nazareth I., Petticrew M., et al. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. Studies. 2013;59(5):587-92.
- 112. Campbell M., Fitzpatrick R., Haines A., Kinmonth AL., Sandercock P., Spiegelhalter D., et al. Framework for design and evaluation of complex interventions to improve health. BMJ. 2000;321(7262).
- 113. Craig P., Dieppe P., Macintyre S., Michie S., Nazareth I., Petticrew M.

Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. BMJ. 2008;337.

- 114. Nielsen MKK., Johansen SS., Linnet K. Evaluation of poly-drug use in methadone-related fatalities using segmental hair analysis. Forensic Sci Int. 2015 Mar;248:134–9.
- 115. Puigdollers E., Domingo-Salvany A., Brugal MT., Torrens M., Alvarós J., Castillo C., et al. Characteristics of Heroin Addicts Entering Methadone Maintenance Treatment: Quality of Life and Gender. Subst Use Misuse. 2009 Jul 3;39(9):1353–68.
- 116. Taylor OD. Poly Substance Use in Methadone Maintenance Therapy (MMT) Patients. J Hum Behav Soc Environ. Routledge; 2015 Nov 17;25(8):822-9.
- 117. Best D., Lehmann P., Gossop M., Harris J., Noble A., Strang J. Eating Too Little, Smoking and Drinking Too Much: Wider Lifestyle Problems Among Methadone Maintenance Patients. Addict Res. Taylor & Francis; 2009 Jul 11;6(6):489–98.
- 118. Chait L., Griffiths R. Effects of methadone on human cigarette smoking and subjective ratings. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1984 Jun 1;229(3):636-40.
- 119. Backmund M., Schütz CG., Meyer K., Eichenlaub D., Soyka M. Alcohol consumption in heroin users, methadone-substituted and codeine-substituted patients--frequency and correlates of use. Eur Addict Res. 2003 Jan 27;9(1):45–50.
- 120. Magura S., Nwakeze PC., Demsky S. RESEARCH REPORT Pre- and intreatment predictors of retention in methadone treatment using survival analysis. Addiction. 1998 Jan;93(1):51-60.
- 121. White WL., Campbell MD., Spencer RD., Hoffman HA., Crissman B., DuPont RL. Patterns of Abstinence or Continued Drug Use Among Methadone Maintenance Patients and Their Relation to Treatment Retention. J Psychoactive Drugs. Routledge; 2014 Mar 15;46(2):114– 22.
- 122. Hartel DM., Schoenbaum EE., Selwyn PA., Kline J., Davenny K., Klein RS., et al. Heroin use during methadone maintenance treatment: the importance of methadone dose and cocaine use. Am J Public Health. 2011 Oct 7;85(1):83-8.
- 123. Jhanjee S. Evidence based psychosocial interventions in substance use. Indian J Psychol Med. Medknow Publications; 2014 Apr;36(2):112-8.
- 124. Castells X., Kosten TR., Capellà D., Vidal X., Colom J., Casas M. Efficacy of Opiate Maintenance Therapy and Adjunctive Interventions for Opioid Dependence with Comorbid Cocaine Use Disorders: A

Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Controlled Clinical Trials. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse. Taylor & Francis; 2009 Jan 15;35(5):339-49.

- 125. Griffith JD., Rowan-Szal GA., Roark RR., Simpson DD. Contingency management in outpatient methadone treatment: a meta-analysis. Drug Alcohol Depend. Elsevier; 2000 Feb 1;58(1-2):55-66.
- 126. Moher D. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses: The PRISMA Statement. Ann Intern Med. 2009 Aug 18;151(4):264.
- 127. Effective Public Health Practice Project. Quality Assessment Tool for Quantitative Studies. 2003;
- 128. Armijo-Olivo S., Stiles CR., Hagen NA., Biondo PD., Cummings GG. Assessment of study quality for systematic reviews: a comparison of the Cochrane Collaboration Risk of Bias Tool and the Effective Public Health Practice Project Quality Assessment Tool: methodological research. J Eval Clin Pract. Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2012 Feb;18(1):12-8.
- 129. Vandrey R., Bigelow GE., Stitzer ML. Contingency Management in Cocaine Abusers: A Dose-Effect Comparison of Goods-Based Versus Cash-Based Incentives. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol. NIH Public Access; 2007 Aug;15(4):338-43.
- 130. Carpenedo CM., Kirby KC., Dugosh KL., Rosenwasser BJ., Thompson DL. Extended voucher-based reinforcement therapy for long-term drug abstinence. Am J Health Behav. 2010;34(6):776-87.
- 131. Epstein DH., Schmittner J., Umbricht A., Schroeder JR., Moolchan ET., Preston KL. Promoting abstinence from cocaine and heroin with a methadone dose increase and a novel contingency. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2009;101(1):92-100.
- 132. Kirby KC., Carpenedo CM., Dugosh KL., Rosenwasser BJ., Benishek LA., Janik A., et al. Randomized clinical trial examining duration of voucher-based reinforcement therapy for cocaine abstinence. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2013;132(3):639-45.
- 133. Petry NM., Alessi SM., Hanson T., Sierra S. Randomized Trial of Contingent Prizes Versus Vouchers in Cocaine-Using Methadone Patients. J Consult Clin Psychol. N.M. Petry, Department of Psychiatry, University of Connecticut Health Center. E-mail: petry@psychiatry.uchc.edu: American Psychological Association Inc.; 2007;75(6):983-91.
- 134. Downey KK., Helmus TC., Schuster CR. Treatment of heroindependent poly-drug abusers with contingency management and buprenorphine maintenance. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol. 2000;8(2):176-84.

- 135. Silverman K., Wong CJ., Umbricht-Schneiter A., Montoya ID., Schuster CR., Preston KL. Broad beneficial effects of cocaine abstinence reinforcement among methadone patients. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1998;66(5):811-24.
- 136. Silverman K., Higgins ST., Brooner RK., Montoya ID., Cone EJ., Schuster CR., et al. Sustained Cocaine Abstinence in Methadone Maintenance Patients Through Voucher-Based Reinforcement Therapy. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1996 May 1;53(5):409.
- 137. Cohen J. Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Inc.; 1988. 567 p.
- 138. N.M. P., J. T., M. A., C. N., K.M. C., B.J. R. Prize reinforcement contingency management for treating cocaine users: How low can we go, and with whom? Addiction. N.M. Petry, Department of Psychiatry, Univ. of Connecticut Health Center, 263 Farmington Avenue, Farmington, CT 06030-3944, United States. E-mail: petry@psychiatry.uchc.edu: Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2004. p. 349-60.
- 139. Peirce JM., Petry NM., Stitzer ML., Blaine J., Kellogg S., Satterfield F., et al. Effects of lower-cost incentives on stimulant abstinence in methadone maintenance treatment: a National Drug Abuse Treatment Clinical Trials Network study. Arch Gen Psychiatry. J.M. Peirce, Addiction Treatment Services, Johns Hopkins Bayview Medical Center, Mason F. Lord, 5200 Eastern Ave, Baltimore, MD 21224, United States. E-mail: jmpeirce@jhmi.edu: American Medical Association (515 North State Street, Chicago IL 60654, United States); 2006;63(2):201-8.
- 140. Kidorf M., Stitzer ML. Contingent access to clinic privileges reduces drug abuse in methadone maintenance patients. Azrin Bickel, Brooner, Brooner, Calsyn, Condelli, Dolan, Dolan, Glosser, Havassy, Havassy, Higgins, Hubbard, Iguchi, Iguchi, Kauffman, Kidorf, Kidorf, Kidorf, Kidorf, Kidorf, Kidorf, Kidorf, Kolar, Liebson, Magura, Magura, McCarthy, McCaul, McLel B, editor. Motivating behavior change among illicit-drug abusers: Research on contingency management interventions. Washington, DC, US: American Psychological Association; 1999. p. 221-41.
- 141. Cochrane Collaboration. Review Manager v5.3. 2014.
- 142. Riley RD., Higgins JPT., Deeks JJ. Interpretation of random effects meta-analyses. BMJ. 2011 Jan 10;342:p.d549.
- 143. Cochrane Colaboration. The Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0. 2011.
- 144. Schottenfeld R., Chawarski MC., Pakes JR., Pantalon M V., Carroll KM., Kosten TR. Methadone Versus Buprenorphine With Contingency

Management or Performance Feedback for Cocaine and Opioid Dependence. Am J Psychiatry. 2005;162(February):340-9.

- 145. Preston KL., Umbricht A., Epstein DH. Methadone dose increase and abstinence reinforcement for treatment of continued heroin use during methadone maintenance. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2000;57(4):395-404.
- 146. Borenstein M., Hedges L., Higgins J., Rothstein H. Comprehensive Meta Analysis V3. 2014.
- 147. Rosenthal R. The file drawer problem and tolerance for null results. Psychol Bull. 1979;86(3):638-41.
- 148. Schmid CH. Outcome Reporting Bias: A Pervasive Problem in Published Meta-analyses. Elsevier; 2016.
- 149. Rosenthal R. Meta-analytic procedures for social research. Sage; 1991.
- 150. Rosenthal R., Rubin DB. [Selection models and the file drawer problem]: comment: assumptions and procedures in the file drawer problem. Stat Sci. JSTOR; 1988;3(1):120-5.
- 151. Soyka M., Zingg C., Koller G., Kuefner H. Retention rate and substance use in methadone and buprenorphine maintenance therapy and predictors of outcome: results from a randomized study. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol. 2008 Aug;11(5):641–53.
- 152. Burns L., Gisev N., Larney S., Dobbins T., Gibson A., Kimber J., et al. A longitudinal comparison of retention in buprenorphine and methadone treatment for opioid dependence in New South Wales, Australia. Addiction. 2015 Apr;110(4):646-55.
- 153. Hansen WB., Tobler NS., Graham JW. Attrition in substance abuse prevention research: A meta-analysis of 85 longitudinally followed cohorts. Eval Rev. 1990 Dec 1;14(6):677-85.
- 154. Pilling S., Strang J., Gerada C. NICE GUIDELINES: Psychosocial interventions and opioid detoxification for drug misuse: summary of NICE guidance. Br Med J. 2007;335(7612):203–5.
- 155. Zeng X., Zhang Y., Kwong JSW., Zhang C., Li S., Sun F., et al. The methodological quality assessment tools for preclinical and clinical studies, systematic review and meta-analysis, and clinical practice guideline: A systematic review. Journal of Evidence-Based Medicine. 2015. p. 2–10.
- 156. Davis ML., Powers MB., Handelsman P., Medina JL., Zvolensky M., Smits J a J. Behavioral Therapies for Treatment-Seeking Cannabis Users: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. Eval Health Prof. 2014 Apr 2;
- 157. Physiotherapy Evidence Database. PEDro scale (English) [Internet].

1999 [cited 2017 Jun 16]. Available from: https://www.pedro.org.au/english/downloads/pedro-scale/

- 158. Jadad AR., Moore RA., Carroll D., Jenkinson C., Reynolds DJM., Gavaghan DJ., et al. Assessing the quality of reports of randomized clinical trials: Is blinding necessary? Control Clin Trials. 1996 Feb;17(1):1-12.
- 159. Verhagen AP., De Vet HCW., De Bie RA., Kessels AGH., Boers M., Bouter LM., et al. The Delphi list: A criteria list for quality assessment of randomized clinical trials for conducting systematic reviews developed by Delphi consensus. J Clin Epidemiol. 1998 Dec;51(12):1235-41.
- 160. Critical Appraisal Skills Programme. CASP Tools and Checklists [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2017 Jun 16]. Available from: http://www.caspuk.net/casp-tools-checklists
- 161. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Methodology checklist: randomised controlled trials [Internet]. NICE; 2013 [cited 2017 Jun 16]. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/process/pmg10/chapter/appendix-cmethodology-checklist-randomised-controlled-trials#checklist-2
- 162. National Blood Lung and Heart Insititute. Quality assessment of controlled intervention studies. 2014;6-8.
- 163. Olivo SA., Macedo LG., Gadotti IC., Fuentes J., Stanton T., Magee DJ. Scales to Assess the Quality of Randomized Controlled Trials: A Systematic Review. Phys Ther. The Cochrane Library, Issue 4, 2006. Chichester, United Kingdom: John Wiley & Sons Ltd, In; 2008 Feb 1;88(2):156-75.
- 164. Higgins JPT., Altman DG., Gøtzsche PC., Jüni P., Moher D., Oxman AD., et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ Br Med J. 2011;343:1-9.
- 165. Steckler AB., Linnan L., Israel BA. Process evaluation for public health interventions and research. Jossey-Bass San Francisco, CA; 2002.
- 166. Baranowski T., Stables G. Process evaluations of the 5-a-day projects. Heal Educ Behav. Sage Publications Sage CA: Thousand Oaks, CA; 2000;27(2):157-66.
- 167. Foy R., Francis JJ., Johnston M., Eccles M., Lecouturier J., Bamford C., et al. The development of a theory-based intervention to promote appropriate disclosure of a diagnosis of dementia. BMC Health Serv Res. BioMed Central; 2007 Dec 19;7(1):207.
- 168. Michie S., Churchill S., West R. Identifying evidence-based competences required to deliver behavioural support for smoking cessation. Ann Behav Med. Springer-Verlag; 2011 Feb 9;41(1):59–70.

- 169. Michie S., Hyder N., Walia A., West R. Development of a taxonomy of behaviour change techniques used in individual behavioural support for smoking cessation. Addict Behav. 2011 Apr;36(4):315-9.
- 170. West R., Evans A., Michie S. Behavior Change techniques used in group-based behavioral support by the English stop-smoking services and preliminary assessment of association with short-term quit outcomes. Nicotine Tob Res. Author, Rockville, MD; 2011 Jul 1;13(12):1316-20.
- 171. Gearing RE., El-Bassel N., Ghesquiere A., Baldwin S., Gillies J., Ngeow E. Major ingredients of fidelity: A review and scientific guide to improving quality of intervention research implementation. Clinical Psychology Review. 2011. p. 79-88.
- 172. Stitzer M., Petry N. Contingency Management for Treatment of Substance Abuse. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. Annual Reviews ; 2006 Apr;2(1):411-34.
- 173. Preston KL., Silverman K., Umbricht A., DeJesus A., Montoya ID., Schuster CR. Improvement in naltrexone treatment compliance with contingency management. Drug Alcohol Depend. 1999;54(2):127-35.
- 174. Carroll KM., Ball SA., Nich C., O'Connor PG., Eagan DA., Frankforter TL., et al. Targeting Behavioral Therapies to Enhance Naltrexone Treatment of Opioid Dependence. Arch Gen Psychiatry. American Medical Association; 2001 Aug 1;58(8):755.
- 175. Lamb, R. J., Kirby, K. C., Morral, A. R., Galbicka G., Iguchi, M. Y. Improving contingency management programs for addiction. Addict Behav. 2004 May;29(3):507–23.
- 176. Chen W., Hong Y., Zou X., McLaughlin MM., Xia Y., Ling L. Effectiveness of prize-based contingency management in a methadone maintenance program in China. Drug Alcohol Depend. Elsevier Ireland Ltd; 2013 Nov 1;133(1):270–4.
- 177. Chutuape M., Silverman K., Stitzer M. Survey assessment of methadone treatment services as reinforcers. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse. 1998;24(1):1-16.
- 178. Stitzer M., Bigelow G. Contingency management in a methadone maintenance program: availability of reinforcers. Subst Use Misuse. Taylor & Francis; 1978 Jan 3;13(5):737-46.
- 179. Festinger DS., Dugosh KL., Kirby KC., Seymour BL. Contingency management for cocaine treatment: cash vs. vouchers. J Subst Abuse Treat. NIH Public Access; 2014 Aug;47(2):168-74.
- 180. Topp L., Islam MM., Day CA. Relative efficacy of cash versus vouchers in engaging opioid substitution treatment clients in survey-based research. Journal of Medical Ethics. 2013. p. 253–6.

- 181. Hulse SH. Amount and percentage of reinforcement and duration of goal confinement in conditioning and extinction. J Exp Psychol. American Psychological Association; 1958;56(1):48-57.
- 182. Bickel WK., Marsch L a. Toward a behavioral economic understanding of drug dependence: delay discounting processes. Addiction. 2001 Jan;96(1):73-86.
- 183. Hallgren KA. Computing Inter-Rater Reliability for Observational Data: An Overview and Tutorial. Tutor Quant Methods Psychol. NIH Public Access; 2012;8(1):23-34.
- 184. Fleiss JL. Measuring nominal scale agreement among many raters. Psychol Bull. American Psychological Association; 1971;76(5):378-82.
- 185. Cronbach LJ., Meehl PE. Construct validity in psychological tests. Psychol Bull. American Psychological Association; 1955;52(4):281-302.
- 186. Petry NM. A comprehensive guide to the application of contingency management procedures in clinical settings. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. 2000. p. 9–25.
- 187. Verstraete AG. Detection Times of Drugs of Abuse in Blood, Urine, and Oral Fluid. Ther Drug Monit. 2004;26(2).
- 188. National Treatment Agency for Substance Misuse. The Story of Drug Treatment. 2009;1-8.
- 189. Moher D., Pham B., Jones A., Cook DJ., Jadad AR., Moher M., et al. Does quality of reports of randomised trials affect estimates of intervention efficacy reported in meta-analyses? Lancet. 1998 Aug;352(9128):609-13.
- 190. Streiner DL. Starting at the Beginning: An Introduction to Coefficient Alpha and Internal Consistency. J Pers Assess. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.; 2003 Feb;80(1):99–103.
- 191. Harvey RJ., Hammer AL. Item Response Theory. Couns Psychol. Sage PublicationsSage CA: Thousand Oaks, CA; 1999 May 30;27(3):353-83.
- 192. Duff K., Beglinger LJ., Schultz SK., Moser DJ., McCaffrey RJ., Haase RF., et al. Practice effects in the prediction of long-term cognitive outcome in three patient samples: a novel prognostic index. Arch Clin Neuropsychol. NIH Public Access; 2007 Jan;22(1):15-24.
- 193. Julian P T Higgins Peter C Gøtzsche, Peter Jüni, David Moher, Andrew D Oxman, Jelena Savović, Kenneth F Schulz, Laura Weeks, Jonathan A C Sterne and Cochrane Bias Methods Group Cochrane Statistical Methods Group DGA. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ Br Med J. 2011;343(7829):889–93.

- 194. Zwarentein M., Treweek S., Gagnier JJ., Altman DG., Tunis S., Haynes B., et al. Improving the reporting of pragmatic trials: An extension of the CONSORT statement. J Chinese Integr Med. BioMed Central; 2009 Dec 30;7(4):392-7.
- 195. Weaver T., Metrebian N., Hellier J., Pilling S., Charles V., Little N., et al. Use of contingency management incentives to improve completion of hepatitis B vaccination in people undergoing treatment for heroin dependence: a cluster randomised trial. Lancet. 2014 Jul 12;384(9938):153-63.
- 196. Viechtbauer W., Smits L., Kotz D., Budé L., Spigt M., Serroyen J., et al. A simple formula for the calculation of sample size in pilot studies. J Clin Epidemiol. 2015 Jun 6;68(11):1375-9.
- 197. Husten CG. How should we define light or intermittent smoking? Does it matter? Nicotine and Tobacco Research. Oxford University Press; 2009. p. 111-21.
- 198. Boulos DNK., Loffredo CA., El Setouhy M., Abdel-Aziz F., Israel E., Mohamed MK. Nondaily, light daily, and moderate-to-heavy cigarette smokers in a rural area of Egypt: A population-based survey. Nicotine Tob Res. 2009 Feb;11(2):134–8.
- 199. Sealed Envelope Ltd. Simple randomisation service [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://www.sealedenvelope.com/simplerandomiser/v1/
- 200. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. JAMA. American Medical Association; 2013 Nov 27;310(20):2191-4.
- 201. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Smoking: supporting people to stop | Guidance and guidelines | NICE [Internet]. NICE; 2012 [cited 2016 Jan 29]. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/qs43/chapter/Quality-statement-5-Outcome-measurement
- 202. E-Burn. Product information e-burn [Internet]. [cited 2017 Feb 23]. Available from: http://e-burn.com/product-information/
- 203. The National Centre for Smoking Cessation and Training. Standard Treatment Programme: One to One Smoking Cessation Support. 2013.
- 204. Lindson-Hawley N., Aveyard P., Hughes JR. Reduction versus abrupt cessation in smokers who want to quit. In: Lindson-Hawley N, editor. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2012.
- 205. Sibbald B., Roland M. Understanding controlled trials: Why are randomised controlled trials important? BMJ. 1998 Jan 17;316(7126):201.

- 206. Ainscough TS., Mcneill A., Strang J., Calder R., Brose LS. Title: Contingency Management interventions for non-prescribed drug use during treatment for opiate addiction: A systematic review and metaanalysis Contingency Management interventions for non-prescribed drug use during treatment for opiate addiction: A . Drug Alcohol Depend. 2017 Sep;178:318-39.
- 207. Dobbie F., Hiscock R., Leonardi-Bee J., Murray S., Shahab L., Aveyard P., et al. Evaluating Long-term Outcomes of NHS Stop Smoking Services (ELONS): a prospective cohort study. Health Technol Assess. 2015 Nov;19(95):1–156.
- 208. Gross A., Marsch LA., Badger GJ., Bickel WK. A comparison between low-magnitude voucher and buprenorphine medication contingencies in promoting abstinence from opioids and cocaine. Exp Clin Psychopharmacol. 2006;14(2):148–56.
- 209. Bullen C., Howe C., Laugesen M., McRobbie H., Parag V., Williman J., et al. Electronic cigarettes for smoking cessation: A randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2013 Nov;382(9905):1629-37.
- 210. Caponnetto P., Campagna D., Cibella F., Morjaria JB., Caruso M., Russo C., et al. EffiCiency and Safety of an eLectronic cigAreTte (ECLAT) as Tobacco Cigarettes Substitute: A Prospective 12-Month Randomized Control Design Study. Le Foll B, editor. PLoS One. Public Library of Science; 2013 Jun 24;8(6):e66317.
- 211. Brown J., Beard E., Kotz D., Michie S., West R. Real-world effectiveness of e-cigarettes when used to aid smoking cessation: A cross-sectional population study. Addiction. 2014 Sep 1;109(9):1531-40.
- 212. Etter JF., Bullen C. Electronic cigarette: Users profile, utilization, satisfaction and perceived efficacy. Addiction. BioMed Central; 2011 Nov 20;106(11):2017-28.
- 213. Benowitz NL., Jacob III P., Ahijevych K., Jarvis MJ., Hall S., LeHouezec J., et al. Biochemical verification of tobacco use and cessation. Nicotine Tob Res. 2002;4(2).
- 214. Iii PJ., Hatsukami D., Severson H., Jacob P., Hall S., Yu L., et al. Anabasine and Anatabine as Biomarkers for Tobacco Use during Nicotine Replacement Therapy Anabasine and Anatabine as Biomarkers for Tobacco Use during Nicotine Replacement Therapy 1. Cancer Epidemiol Prev Biomarkers. 2002;11(December):1668-73.
- 215. Baca, C. T., Yahne, C. E. Smoking cessation during substance abuse treatment: what you need to know. J Subst Abuse Treat. 2009 Mar;36(2):205-19.
- 216. Kedia S., Sell MA., Relyea G. Mono- versus polydrug abuse patterns among publicly funded clients. Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy. 2007 Nov;2(1):33.

- 217. Rounsaville BJ., Petry NM., Carroll KM. Single versus multiple drug focus in substance abuse clinical trials research. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. NIH Public Access; 2003. p. 117–25.
- 218. Caetano R., Weisner C. The association between DSM-III-R alcohol dependence, psychological distress and drug use. Addiction. Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2006 Jan 24;90(3):351–9.
- 219. Martin CS., Clifford PR., Maisto SA., Earleywine M., Kirisci L., Longabaugh R. Polydrug use in an inpatient treatment sample of problem drinkers. Alcohol Clin Exp Res. Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 1996 May;20(3):413-7.
- 220. Carroll KM., Nich C., Ball SA., McCance E., Frankforter TL., Rounsaville BJ. One-year follow-up of disulfiram and psychotherapy for cocainealcohol users: Sustained effects of treatment. Addiction. Carfax Publishing, part of the Taylor & Francis Group; 2000 Sep;95(9):1335-49.
- 221. Cunningham-Williams RM., Cottler LB., Compton WM., Spitznagel EL., Ben-Abdallah A. Problem Gambling and Comorbid Psychiatric and Substance Use Disorders among Drug Users Recruited from Drug Treatment and Community Settings. J Gambl Stud. Kluwer Academic Publishers-Plenum Publishers; 2000;16(4):347-76.
- 222. Higgins ST., Budney AJ., Bickel WK., Foerg FE., Badger GJ. Alcohol Dependence and Simultaneous Cocaine and Alcohol Use in Cocaine-Dependent Patients. J Addict Dis. Taylor & Francis Group; 1995 Feb 3;13(4):177-89.
- 223. Ball JC., Ross A. The effectiveness of methadone maintenance treatment: patients, programs, services, and outcome. Springer Science & Business Media; 2012.
- 224. Preston KL., Silverman K., Umbricht A., Dejesus A., Montoya ID., Schuster CR. Improvement in naltrexone treatment compliance with contingency management. Drug Alcohol Depend. Elsevier; 1999 Apr 1;54(2):127-35.
- 225. Goldsmith RJ., Knapp J. Towards a broader view of recovery. J Subst Abuse Treat. Pergamon; 1993 Mar 1;10(2):107-11.
- 226. Hahn EJ., Warnick TA., Plemmons S. Smoking cessation in drug treatment programs. J Addict Dis. Taylor & Francis Group; 1999 Dec 9;18(4):89-101.
- 227. Walsh RA., Bowman JA., Tzelepis F., Lecathelinais C. Smoking cessation interventions in Australian drug treatment agencies: A national survey of attitudes and practices. Drug and Alcohol Review. Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2005. p. 235-44.
- 228. Clarke JG., Stein MD., McGarry KA., Gogineni A. Interest in smoking

cessation among injection drug users. Am J Addict. Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2001 Jan 1;10(2):159-66.

- 229. Alexander BK. The Disease and Adaptive Models of Addiction: A Framework Evaluation. J Drug Issues. SAGE PublicationsSage CA: Los Angeles, CA; 1987 Jan 1;17(1):47-66.
- 230. Koob GF., Volkow ND. Neurocircuitry of addiction. Neuropsychopharmacology. Nature Publishing Group; 2010. p. 217-38.
- 231. Gutman SA. Why addiction has a chronic, relapsing course. The neurobiology of addiction: Implications for occupational therapy practice. Occup Ther Ment Heal. Taylor & Francis; 2006;22(2):1–29.
- 232. MacMaster SA. Harm reduction: A new perspective on substance abuse services. Social Work. Oxford University Press; 2004. p. 356-63.
- 233. NICE. Smoking: harm reduction | Guidance and guidelines | NICE [Internet]. NICE; [cited 2018 Aug 16]. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ph45/chapter/1-Recommendations#recommendation-1-raising-awareness-oflicensed-nicotine-containing-products
- 234. Zhuang Y-L., Cummins SE., Y Sun J., Zhu S-H. Long-term e-cigarette use and smoking cessation: a longitudinal study with US population. Tob Control. BMJ Publishing Group Ltd; 2016 Oct 1;25(Suppl 1):i90-5.
- 235. Strang J., Sheridan J., Barber N. Prescribing injectable and oral methadone to opiate addicts: results from the 1995 national postal survey of community pharmacies in England and Wales. BMJ. British Medical Journal Publishing Group; 1996 Aug 3;313(7052):270-2.
- 236. Reis ZSN., Maia TA., Marcolino MS., Becerra-Posada F., Novillo-Ortiz D., Ribeiro ALP. Is There Evidence of Cost Benefits of Electronic Medical Records, Standards, or Interoperability in Hospital Information Systems? Overview of Systematic Reviews. JMIR Med Informatics. JMIR Publications Inc.; 2017 Aug 29;5(3):e26.
- 237. Ledwich LJ., Harrington TM., Ayoub WT., Sartorius JA., Newman ED. Improved influenza and pneumococcal vaccination in rheumatology patients taking immunosuppressants using an electronic health record best practice alert. Arthritis Care Res. Wiley-Blackwell; 2009 Nov 15;61(11):1505-10.
- 238. Dexter PR., Perkins S., Overhage JM., Maharry K., Kohler RB., McDonald CJ. A Computerized Reminder System to Increase the Use of Preventive Care for Hospitalized Patients. N Engl J Med. Massachusetts Medical Society; 2001 Sep 27;345(13):965-70.

- 239. Hunt DL., Haynes RB., Hanna SE., Smith K. Effects of computer-based clinical decision support systems on physician performance and patient outcomes: A systematic review. Journal of the American Medical Association. American Medical Association; 1998. p. 1339-46.
- 240. Elson RB., Connelly DP. Computerized patient records in primary care: their role in mediating guideline-driven physician behavior change. Arch Fam Med. JAMA; 1995;4(8):698.
- 241. Shea S., DuMouchel W., Bahamonde L. A Meta-analysis of 16 Randomized Controlled Trials to Evaluate Computer-based Clinical Reminder Systems for Preventive Care in the Ambulatory Setting. Emerg Infect Dis. Oxford University Press; 1996 Nov 1;3(6):399-409.
- 242. Mohammadi D. Addiction services in England: in need of an intervention. The Lancet Psychiatry. Elsevier; 2014 Nov;1(6):421–2.
- 243. Frosch DL., Shoptaw S., Jarvik ME., Rawson RA., Ling W. Interest in smoking cessation among methadone maintained outpatients. J Addict Dis. Taylor & Francis Group; 1998 Mar 25;17(2):9–19.

# Appendices

Appendix 1: Published Meta-Analysis Paper



# Contents lists available at ScienceDirect Drug and Alcohol Dependence



iournal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/drugalcdep

### Review

# Contingency Management interventions for non-prescribed drug use during treatment for opiate addiction: A systematic review and meta-analysis



Tom S. Ainscough<sup>a,b,\*</sup>, Ann McNeill<sup>a,b</sup>, John Strang<sup>a</sup>, Robert Calder<sup>a</sup>, Leonie S. Brose<sup>a,b</sup>

ABSTRACT

<sup>a</sup> Addictions Department, Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology and Neuroscience, King's College London, London, UK <sup>b</sup> UK Centre for Tobacco and Alcohol Studies, UK

# ARTICLE INFO

#### Keywords: Meta-analysis Contingency management Opiates Cocaine Tobacco Polysubstance Reinforcemen

Background and aims: Use of non-prescribed drugs during treatment for opiate addiction reduces treatment success, creating a need for effective interventions. This review aimed to assess the efficacy of contingency management, a behavioural treatment that uses rewards to encourage desired behaviours, for treating nonprescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment.

Methods: A systematic search of the databases Embase, PsychInfo, PsychArticles and Medline from inception to March 2015 was performed. Random effects meta-analysis tested the use of contingency management to treat the use of drugs during opiate addiction treatment, using either longest duration of abstinence (LDA) or percentage of negative samples (PNS). Random effects moderator analyses were performed for six potential moderators: drug targeted for intervention, decade in which the study was carried out, study quality, intervention duration, type of reinforcer, and form of opiate treatment.

Results: The search returned 3860 papers; 22 studies met inclusion criteria and were meta-analysed. Follow-up data was only available for three studies, so all analyses used end of treatment data. Contingency management beformed significantly better than control in reducing drug use measured using LDA (d = 0.57, 95% CI: 0.42–0.72) or PNS (d = 0.41) (95% CI: 0.28–0.54). This was true for all drugs other than opiates. The only significant moderator was drug targeted (LDA: Q = 10.75, p = 0.03).

Conclusion: Contingency management appears to be efficacious for treating most drug use during treatment for opiate addiction. Further research is required to ascertain the full effects of moderating variables, and longer term effects.

#### 1. Introduction

Amongst those in treatment for opiate addiction, use of non-prescribed drugs is very common. Hair samples from 99 recently deceased opiate addiction patients identified a range of 21 different drugs being used during treatment, including cocaine, amphetamine, morphine and diazepam (Nielsen et al., 2015). Other studies have observed that over a third of patients entering opiate addiction treatment were also DSM-IV dependent on a drug other than heroin (not including nicotine) (Puigdollers et al., 2009), and poly drug use has been reported to be as high as 68% (Taylor, 2015). These high levels of drug use are not limited to illicit substances. Tobacco smoking is highly prevalent in drug treatment in general (Cookson et al., 2014), with prevalence rates of over 90% observed in individuals undergoing methadone treatment for opiate addiction (Best et al., 2009; Clemmey et al., 1997). Methadone itself has been linked to increased tobacco cigarette consumption, smoke intake and self-reported satisfaction of cigarette smoking (Chait

and Griffiths, 1984), and to increased alcohol consumption compared with heroin use (Backmund et al., 2003).

Use of non-prescribed drugs during methadone treatment for opiate addiction has been associated with a range of adverse effects such as poor treatment retention and outcomes (Magura et al., 1998). Use of a single drug during opiate addiction treatment is associated with a threefold greater risk of dropping out of treatment, and use of multiple drugs quadruples the risk of dropping out (White et al., 2014). For example, cocaine use during methadone treatment has been linked to persistence of heroin use (Hartel et al., 2011). Similarly, tobacco smoking during opiate detoxification results in significantly greater opiate craving and significantly lower rates of detoxification completion (Mannelli et al., 2013) and is associated with higher levels of illicit drug use (Frosch et al., 2000).

High prevalence rates and the links to adverse treatment outcomes indicate a need for effective interventions for non-prescribed drug use during opiate addiction treatment. One of the most widely used

\* Corresponding author at: Addiction Sciences Building, 4 Windsor Walk, Denmark Hill, London, SE5 8BB, UK. E-mail address: thomas.ainscough@kcl.ac.uk (T.S. Ainscough).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.05.028

Received 9 November 2016; Received in revised form 24 April 2017; Accepted 17 May 2017 Available online 24 June 2017

0376-8716/ © 2017 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ireland Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/BY/4.0/).

behavioural interventions is contingency management (CM). CM is based on the theory of operant conditioning (Skinner, 1938), which states that the administering of a reward for a particular behaviour increases the likelihood of that behaviour being repeated. In the current context, CM uses rewards (vouchers, clinical privileges or desirable items to be won as prizes for example) to positively reinforce abstinence from or reduced use of drugs during treatment for opiate addiction. CM differs from other common psychological interventions in that the focus of treatment is not on introspective analysis of discrepancies between goals and behaviour (as in motivational interviewing) or modification of flawed cognitive processing (as in CBT), but instead on directly influencing the reinforcement mechanisms involved in addiction (Jhanjee, 2014). Previous reviews have shown CM to be moderately effective in treating substance use (illicit drugs, alcohol and tobacco) disorders in general (Benishek et al., 2014; Davis et al., 2016; Dutra et al., 2008; Lussier et al., 2006; Prendergast et al., 2006), particularly so for opiate addiction (Prendergast et al., 2006). Despite a number of recent reviews assessing the efficacy of CM for substance use in general, verv little is known about the use of CM for treating use of non-prescribed drugs in the context of opiate addiction treatment, where treatment outcomes may differ.

Whilst some of these reviews included studies assessing the use of CM in this context (Benishek et al., 2014; Castells et al., 2009; Davis et al., 2016; Lussier et al., 2006), none directly addressed the efficacy of CM for substance use during opiate addiction treatment. The most recent review of this specific use of CM is a meta-analysis published over 16 years ago (Griffith et al., 2000). CM was observed to perform better overall than control, and the effects of CM for drug use during opiate addiction treatment were observed to be moderated by five factors (type of reinforcer, time to reinforcement delivery, targeted CM drug(s), number of urine specimens collected per week and type of subject assignment). However, this review did not search the literature systematically, increasing the risk of bias in the selection of study data. Similarly, it did not assess the effects of different drugs targeted with CM, instead only assessing the moderating effects of targeting single or poly drug use. The aim of the present review was to assess the efficacy of CM for treating the use of different non-prescribed drugs during treatment for opiate addiction, by systematically searching the literature and assessing the effects of potentially moderating variables.

#### 2. Method

A protocol for the current review is available online (see appendix of Supplementary file).

#### 2.1. Search strategy

The review was carried out in accordance with PRISMA (Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses) guidelines (Moher, 2009). Studies were identified using a keyword search of the online databases Embase; Psychlnfo; PsychArticles using the Ovid SP interface and a MeSH search of Medline using the PubMed interface; with the following search terms: "Contingency Management" or "Reward" or "Payment" or "Incentive" or Prize" and "Substance" or "Misuse" or "Drug" or "Narcotic\*" or Tobacco" or "Smok\*" or "Stimulan\*" or "Cocaine" or "Alcohol" and "Opiate" or "Opioid" or "Heroin" or "Methadone". The search was limited to studies published between each database's inception and March 2015; published in the English language and including only humans. See appendix<sup>1</sup> for full search strategy.

#### 2.2. Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Studies were eligible for inclusion if they: *i*) Tested one or more CM intervention(s) aimed at substance use reduction or abstinence in patients receiving treatment for opiate addiction. CM included any

intervention that consistently administered rewards to positively reinforce substance use reduction or abstinence in patients receiving treatment for opiate addiction; *ii*) used a controlled trial design–either a no/delayed treatment control group or an alternative therapy control group, or controlled by repeated participation in two or more treatment arms; *iii*) randomised participants to conditions; *iv*) provided reinforcement or punishment contingent on biological verification of substance use/abstinence; *v*) used consistent measures of substance use at baseline and follow-up; *vi*) Published in a peer reviewed journal. Studies were excluded if: *i*) Participation was non-voluntary – e.g., court orders, prison inmates etc.; *ii*) means and standard deviations for treatment effects were not available from the published data or the authors.

#### 2.3. Study selection

Studies were reviewed for inclusion by three independent reviewers, with all studies being reviewed for inclusion twice. TA processed all titles and abstracts as first reviewer, RC and LB jointly processed half each as second reviewers. An agreement rate of 96% was reached between reviewers; disagreements were discussed and resolved by a separate reviewer, AM.

#### 2.4. Quality assessment

The 'Quality Assessment Tool for Quantitative Studies' (Effective Public Health Practice Project, 2003) was used to assess the internal and external validity of all studies, as well as any biases and confounds. This assesses the quality of studies as strong, moderate or weak on six domains (selection bias, study design, confounds, blinding, data collection and withdrawals/dropouts), providing an overall score for the quality of the evidence in the study. A study is rated as providing strong evidence only when all domains are rated as moderate or strong, and a moderate rating when strong or moderate ratings are achieved for all bar one of the domains. Inter-rater reliability has been shown to be 'fair' across the six domains and 'excellent' overall, often performing better than the Cochrane Collaboration Risk of Bias Tool (Armijo-Olivo et al., 2012).

#### 2.5. Data extraction and synthesis

All data extraction was completed by a single reviewer (TA) using an extraction table designed specifically for the current review and agreed by all reviewers (see supplementary materials). Where studies did not contain means and standard deviations for treatment effects, authors were contacted up to two times to obtain the data. Requests for data were sent to authors of 35 studies, with data for six studies being received (Carpenedo et al., 2010; Downey et al., 2000; Epstein et al., 2009; Kirby et al., 2013; Petry et al., 2007; Vandrey et al., 2007). Where means and standard deviations were not obtained, alternative data including F tests, t-tests and chi square were used to calculate an effect size where feasible (Dunn et al., 2010; Shoptaw et al., 2002; Silverman et al., 1998, 1996).

#### 2.6. Outcome measures

Standardised mean differences (Cohen's *d* (Cohen, 1988)) were calculated for each individual study using either: 1) longest duration of abstinence (LDA) data or 2) percentage of biochemically verified negative samples (PNS). As follow-up data were available for only three of the 10 studies that included a follow-up period, all data used in analyses are those recorded during treatment.

#### 2.7. Moderators

A number of possible moderators were assessed, based on those

T.S. Ainscough et al.

Fig. 1. PRISMA flow diagram.



shown in previous reviews to impact on the efficacy of CM (Griffith et al., 2000; Prendergast et al., 2006). These included the drug targeted for intervention, the decade in which the study was carried out, the quality of the study, duration of the intervention, the type of reinforcer used, and the form of opiate treatment participants were undergoing. Some moderators previously suggested to affect the efficacy of CM (Griffith et al., 2000; Prendergast et al., 2006) could not be investigated due to a lack of suitable data in the included studies or because all studies used the same approach. For example, the number of times abstinence was verified per week could not be investigated as 16 studies recorded this three times a week compared to only five recording it twice a week and one study recording it every day. Similarly, type of incentive (positive, negative, mixed) was not tested as all bar two studies in both analyses used a mixed incentive. Time to reinforcement could not be tested as all included studies delivered immediate reinforcements.

#### 2.8. Data analysis

Meta-analyses were carried out using RevMan v5.3 (Cochrane Collaboration, 2014) software. Data were entered into a generic inverse variance analysis in RevMan that analysed the efficacy of CM compared with control across all drug use during treatment for opiate addiction, using both LDA and PNS. All meta-analyses were carried out as random effects analyses due to the wide variety of CM interventions included (Riley et al., 2011). To allow comparison of CM to control, some multi-

T.S. Ainscough et al.			Drug and Alcohol	Dependence 178 (2017) 318–339
Stibstant- e use at longest follow up	No signifi- differ- ence between any of the 21 month 12 month follow up		N/A	ontinued on next page)
Substance use post interven- tion	Throughout interven- tion, BZE locus were locus were lower in the CM-only and and en groups than in the other two groups. F (1,185) = 15.94,	100.0 > q	Mean	abstinence abstinence duration was 2 days for no voucher, 3.2 days for single- voucher, and 4.9 and (o
Abstinance Griteria	Benzo < 300 ng/ml		50% reduction in Benzo. or Benzo < 300 ng/ml	
Primary Outcome	Number of drug nregative urines		N.m.hee of	consecutive days consecutive cocaine abstinence
Additional treatments	Individual counselling essions focussing on essation of all drugs		WeekIv	individual and group counselling
n. CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	Escalating with reset and bouns for three consecutive negative samples	12 Weeks	Max \$1155 Muitiple Each phase lasted 11 days Max	reward dependent on condition
g target of CM interventi Interventio- procedure	Urithes collected every Mon, Wed and Fri, and vouchers adminis- tered dependent on condition		Trines	collected mon, wed and Fri. Vouchers awarded dependent on condition (one large
vention, organised by dru Farticipant- s andomised pre and post interven- tion	Rand - 193	Post - 147	Rand – 40 Dost – Not	reported
included study and inter Design and usual optiate substitution therapy treatment	2 × 2 factorial design CM or no SM, and CBT or Social support	Meth., between 50 and 80 mg/ day	Repetied	measures ringle, continuous, interrupted vorucher meth. 100 mg/ day
Table 1 Description of each Study, Study, pub- pub- lishing journal and corried our carried our carried	Cocaine Epstein et al. (200-	Psycholo- 82 of 82 of 84 - Beh- Beh- Balti- Balti- Mar- Mar- d,	USA Katz et al. (200- 2a,b) Fxnerim-	entran- entran and Clini- cal bo- bo- phar- ma-

Dortivinont. Interventio.
Participant- Interventio- CM
s n Sch
randomised procedure leng
pre and int
post ti
interven-
tion
voucher
continuous
OT
interrunted
vouchers.
or no
voucher)
Rand $-44$
FUST = 4.5 UTILES
conected Man Wed
and Fri
The single
reward was
awarded
after two
consecutive
weeks of
cocame
arouncates
10 OCCUT
Mumi ure 7 week
proba-
tionary
period
Rand - 76
Post - 59 Urines
collected
twice per
week with
an average
of 4 days
between

Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-339

Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-339

Substanc- sues at longest follow up	percen- tage of partici- partici- parts partici- ring regative samples in any condition	at 9 months	Differen- ce between CM Sgroups and control signifi- cant at 8 weeks	No No No	HUMBER ON NEW PART
Substance use post interven- tion	control ppt. Voucher CM ppt did not.		Both CM conditions achieved signifi- cauly longer durations of abstinence	Exp	110
Abstinence Griteria		Вепzо. < 300 пg/ml	VCI	Benzo. < 300 ng/ml LDA	
Primary Outcome			Not reported	Not	
Additional treatments			Offered weekly individual counselling	Weekly	
CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward		Escalating with reset, with bonuses in one	12 weeks Max weeks reward \$1950 without bonuses	Escalating with reset and bonus. 12 weeks Max \$1155	
Interventio- n procedure	submis- submis- source negative samples reamples from the prize earn, or vouchers.		Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers dispensed after urines tested	Urines taken Mon, wed and Fri. Vouchers	
Participant- s randomised pre and preteven- tion		Rand –59	Post – Average retention 10.3–11.3 weeks dependent on condition	Rand – 37 Post –	
0 Design and usual opiate aubstitution therapy treatment	dose between 78.4 and 83 mg/day day day day day on condition		Three conditions, Escalating CM, mith Escalating CM with Escalating CM with and yoked and yoked Meth. Mean dose 62 mg/day	Two conditions, escalating with reset CM and yoked control Meth.	
Table 1 (continued Study, publicat- tion date, pub- lishing journal and location carried	out Clini- Psyc- Psyc- holo- 8%, Con- nec- ticut, USA	Silverma- n et al. (199- 8)	Journal of Con- sult- sult- and Colini- Psyc- Psyc- holo- balti- mor- e or	And A d, USA Silverna- n n (199- 6) 6)	

T.S. Ainscough et al.				Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178	(2017) 318–339
Substanc- e use at longreat follow up	signifi- cant differ- ence found between groups 4 weeks post interven- tion		N/N		N/A continued on next page)
Substance use post interven- tion	patients achieved signifi- entry congre- durations of surations of surations of surations of surations of surations abstituence than ctrl ppt (F (1.3.5) = 13.5; =	10	No significant difference found between any of the conditions		No main effect of incentive type. (
Abstimence Criteria		Benzo. < 300 ng/ml	PNS and LLDA	Berza. < 300 ng/ml	SNG
Primary Outcome	reported		Cocaine abstinence between weeks 9 and 20		Not reported
Additional treatments	individual counselling (45 min per week)		Weekly individual and group counselling		Group and individual counselling
CM Shedule, length of interven- tion and max reward		Escalating with reset.	31 weeks Max \$1155	Fixed, with a single voucher or cheque available in each	16 weeks (two 8 week periods)
Interventio- n procedure	given for abstinence		Urines Collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers awarded for abstinence		Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri.
Participant- s randomised pre and post interven- tion	89% of exp ppt and 89% of ctrl 89% of ctrl ppt retained for full 12 weeks	Rand – 171	Post - 113	Rand – 12	Post – Not reported
) Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	50 mg/day	2 × 2 Design. CM or Yoked control and Topiramate	Meth. Meth. 100 mg/ day		2 × 4 design – 2 types of reward
Table 1 (continued Study, publica- tion date, pub- lishing journal and carried out	of Gen- Feyc- Peyc- Peyc- batti- Balti- Mar- Mar- USA USA	Umbricht et al. (201- 4)	Drug and Alto- hol Dep- en- denc- s, Balti- mor-	Mar- Man- d Jan- USA Vandrey et al. (2000- 7)	Experim- ental and

Substanc- e use at longest follow up			Same results 52 week follow up as post treatment		N/A tinued on next page)
Substance use post interven- tion	Planned compari- sons found that high value cheques resulted in signifi- antly greater than high value value vouchers		Mean number of consecutive opioid- negative UA results did not differ signifi- canty by group.		LDA signifi- cantly increased with contingent (con
Abstinence Criteria		Exact criteria not reported	SNG	< 300 ng/ ml opiates	PNS and LDA
Primary Outcome			Proportion of opiate negative urines		Opiate negative urine samples
Additional treatments			Counselling		Weekly individual counselling
CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	Largest voucher value \$100	Fishbowl with escalating draws.	16 weeks Max initally \$2196, \$1960 \$14600	Escalating with reset.	8 weeks Max \$554
Interventio- n procedure	Rewards were for for cvidence of abstinence Mon to Wed, on the Thur		Urines collected twice weekly, with escalating numbers of draws for vouchers dependent drug contries		Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers
Participant- s randomised pre and pre and interven- tion		Rand - 202	Post - 134	Rand – 120	Post - 112
Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	type (voucher or choucher or and 4 ypes of reward magnitude (\$0, \$35, \$50 or \$100) Meth., dose not not	4 conditions, 4 CM, CBT, CM + CBT and no behavioural treatment	Subxone, variable dose		4 Conditions: CM, Increased meth. with non
Study, publica- tion date, pub journal journal location carried out	Clini- cal Psyc- phar- phar- colo- cylo- gy	Opiates Ling et al. (201- 3)	Addictio- n, Los Ang- eles, USA	Preston et al. (200- 0)	Archives of Gen- eral Psyc-

Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-339

TC	A	h at al	
1.5.	Ainscoug	n et al.	

Substanc- e use at longest follow up		N/A	N/A inued on next page)
Substance use post interven- tion	vouchers (F (1116) = 10.02, p = 0.002)	The mean LDA was LDA was 8.05 (SD 8.5), 8.4 (SD 8.5), and 5.4 (SD 7) weeks for the Worthly, Monthly, and Pandom Pandom Ra	Main effect of (com
Abstinence Griteria		Not reported	< 300 ng/ ml for both opiates and cocaine PNS and LDA
Primary Outcome		Not reported	Percentages of urine
Additional treatments		Weekly individual and group counselling sessions	Weekly individual
CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	Escalating	28 weeks Max reward was take forme doses for all weeks	Escalating with reset. 12 weeks Max not
Interventio- n procedure	adminis- tered for evidence of abstinence	Urines collected and Pri. Ome urine nadonity selected ether weekly or monthy dependent on condition to decide whether vouchers awarded	Urines collected
Participant- s randomised pre and post interven- tion	Rand - 53	Post - 43	Rand – 252 Post – 23% of ppt
Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	contingent vouches, A. C. C. + meth. increase, usual treatment control with non contingent with dose not reported	3 conditions: weekly or monthy urine testing, and a control where take home meth, wwarded randomly Meth. 60 mg/day	3 × 2 dose by
Study, publica- tion date, pub- lishing journal ocation ceatricd out	hiatr- y, y mor- c, c, Mar- Mar- Mar- Var- Var- Cocaine and Cocaine and Cocaine cor tes Cocaine cor tes Cocaine (Cocaine (Cocaine (Cocaine) (Cocai	0) Drug and Alco- hol Dep- denc- en- en- en- en- galti- ylan- USA	Epstein et al. (200- 9) Drug

T.S.	Ainscough et al.	

	Substanc- e use at longest follow up			N/A	ed on next page)
	Substance use post interven- tion	contin- gency on cocaine- megative (2244) = 7.36, p = 7.36, p = 10000- 8) and on writes mensity megative for opiates and cocaine, (F (2244) = 3.24, p = 0.028- p = 0		Contingent medication ppt achieved signifi- signifi- greater durations of	continu
	Abstinence Criteria	,000 bg/ 100 bg/	concentre or optiates	IDA	
	Primary Outcome	specimens negative for herori, coccaine, and both simulta- neously		Mean duration of continuous abstinence, total number of weeks abstinent (non-	
	Additional treatments	counselling		Behaviour- al drug counselling	
	CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	reported Escalating With reset	and bonus	12 weeks Max S269	
	Interventio- n procedure	Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers were avarded for abstinence from cocatine and opiates ether toggeher or toggeher or tog		Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Dependent on erned ppt either earned earned	
	Participant- s randomised pre and post interven- tion	dropped out before the end of interven- tion Rand – 60		Post - 45	
	Design and opiate substitution thempy treatment	contin- gency design – meth. dose of either 70 mg and control. CM for cocaine for cocaine for cocaine and opiates and opiates Three conditions.	CM Vouchers, Reduction in medication, and standard treatment control	Bup, maintained on either 4 mg/70 kg or 8 mg/ 70 kg for the duration of the study	(max m
Table 1 (continued)	Study, publica- tion date, pub- lishing journal and location carried out	Alco- bol Dep- en- en- en- mar- en- satti- tat d, d, d, d, d, d, d, d, den- c- en- en- en- en- en- en- en- en- en- en	69	Experim- ental and Clini- cal Psyc- ho- phar-	

Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-339

Substanc- e use at longest follow up		V/V	The percen- tage of urine samples ntinued on next page)
Substance use post interven- tion	continuous abstinence (M = 5.9) weaks. SD = 4.6) than ppt in the voucher group (M = 2.9) weaks. SD = 3.3; Fisher's ISD, p = 0.05,	No statistically significant condition effects found	There were significant group difference in the (co
Abstinence Griteria	<ul> <li>&lt; 300 ng/</li> <li>nd for both</li> </ul>	cocaine LIDA and PNS Not reported	AGI
Primary Outcome	contin- uous), and number of missing visits.	Not reported	Weeks of continuous abstinence from both opioids and
Additional treatments		Weekly individual cognitive behavioural counselling	Monthly individual counselling
CM Schedule, kength of interven- tion and max reward		Escalating with reset and boms 12 weeks Max \$1,087.50 Fishbowi, escalating draws,	12 weeks Max number of draws dependent
Interventio- n procedure	points, or did not hur cheir bup dose decreased on evidence of abstinence	Urines collected three times per week and vouchers adminis- treed for negative samples	Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Ppt received on
Participant- s andomised pre and post tion	Rand – 52	Post Mean 35.9 days (of 180) in treatment Rand - 42	Post – 39
Design and usual optiate substitution therapy treatment	Two conditions, c M or	Simulard Carre Meth. 100 mg/ day day CM or standared treatment	Meth. Average 69 or 70 mg/ day in standard
Study, publica- tion date, pub- lishing journal and location cartied out	ma- colo- gy, Ver- mon- t, USA et al. (200-	Za,b) Experim- antial antial antial antial Psyc- Pary Mar- mor- gsy, Vlan- d, Vlan- Colo-	2) Journal of Con- sulti- ng

T.S.	Ainscough	et	a
	0		

T.S. Ainscough et al.			Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-339
Substance e use at longest follow up	negative for both opioids and was higher higher cocaine was higher crit ppt crit ppt crit ppt crit ppt crit ppt dilow un follow un foll	dh MOHOT	N/A difued on next page)
Substance use post interven- tion	percentage of utilies samples megative for hoth drugs (F(1, 40) = 4.01, p = 0.05		meth. ppt achieved signifi- signifi- cantly longer early longer periods of abstinence than bup. There were abstinence than bup. There were abstinence than bup. There were abstinence than bup. There were abstinence than bup. (F = 0.09, df = 1, between medication medication medication and CM (F = 0.10, df = 1, 158, \\158, \\15
Abstinence Griteria		< 300 ng/ ml for both opiates and cocaine	AGLI
Primary Outcome	cocaine		Maximum consective weeks of weeks of and proportion of drug-free urine tests
Additional treatments			Individual twice twice weekly for the first 12 weekly for the last 12
CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	on abstinence fifterent drugs	Escalating with reset.	24 week Max \$1033.50
Interventio- n procedure	draw for destinence from either coratine or opiates, and four for abstinence from both. Continuous weekly weekly borns draws draws		Urines only wed Mon, wed and Fri and vorchers adminis- tered for tered for evidence of abstinence
Participant- s andomised randomised pre and post interven- tion		Rand – 162	Post – Cumulative proportion: meth. + perfor- 0.6, meth. mate feedback – 0.75, Bup + 0.45, Bup + Perform- ance feedback – 0.5 0.5
Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	treatment and CM		2 × 2 meth. or bupreno. phine and CM or CM or perfor- mance freedback daily meth, dose of SS mg or SS mg or SS mg or stop. dose of 16 mg
Table 1 (continued) Study, publica- publica- publica- lishing and location carried out	and Climi- cal Payc- holo- By, Con- nec- nec- USA	Schotten- feld et al. 5)	The Ame Jour Jour Psyc- y SA UISA

T.S.	Ainscough	et	al.

Substanc-e use at longest follow up

Substance use post interven-tion

Abstinence Criteria

Primary Outcome

Additional treatments

CM Schedule, length of interven-tion and max reward

Interventio-n procedure

Participant-s randomised pre and post interven-tion

Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment

Study, publica-tion date, pub-lishing journal and location carried

able 1 (continued)

			Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 3
	No signifi- cant differ- ence	between the two condi- tions at any follow up	5 ppt relapsed after the CM interven- tion.
p = 0.75)	Exp. Ppt submitted signifi- cantly more negative	$p_{pc}(t; 1) = 3.24, p_{pc}(t; 1)$	mean LDA for exp ppt was 8.4 and th ppt th ppt ( ( ( $(8) = 5.9, p = < 0.0-0.0)$
	Abstinence defined as breath CO ≤ 6 pp- m during	and a urine and a urine cotini- $n \le 80$ n- g/ml on Days 6–14 PNS and LDA	< 200 ng/ meth., optiates, cocaine and beroodiaze- pines LDA
	Percentage of biochem- ical samples	abstinence criteria	Number of drug free urines
	None reported		Twice- weekly counselling sessions (one individual and one group
scalating ith reset	362.50		kxed. 12 eeks. 12 900 or mree take mree take eek eek

Two conditions: CM and non voucher Meth Meth 107.6  $\pm$ 8.8 mg/day of 8.9 114.9  $\pm$  1... 3.1 mg/day Duration Duration Duration Duration Duration Duration Duration (201) (201) Experimination (201) Experimination (201) (20

Rand – 40

Post - 25

330

Urines collected Mon, Wed and Fri. Vouchers or take homes adminis-tered for

Meth. 71 mg/day or 77 mg/ day in CM and standard care care conditions

Post - 12

Rand – 14

Two conditions: CM and usual care control

		101 0	138	
T.S.	Ainsco	ugh et i	al.	

Substanc- e use at longest follow up	the first week	Υ.Υ.		N/A inted on next poge)
Substance use post interven- tion		No sig difference berween berween drug free drug free urines, LDA or total abstituence for heroin, coraine or poly drug the voucher phase		A condition main effect was found, ( $V32$ 30) = $(2,32)$ = $(2,32$
Abstinence Ortieria	<ul> <li>&lt; 300 ng/</li> <li>&lt; 300 ng/</li> <li>infor all</li> <li>drange other</li> <li>than</li> <li>phencycli-</li> <li>dine which</li> <li>was &lt; 25</li> <li>ng/ml</li> </ul>	IDA		Breath alcohol < 0.5, other offs tot reported PNS
Primary Outcome		Not reported		Percentage of drug free urfnes
Additional treatments		weekly cognitive behavioural substance abuse therapy		weakly individual counselling
CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	Escalating with reset and bonus.	12 weeks Max not reported	Fixed with negative comse- quences for drug positive samples.	2 smonth cross over Max 2 take bomes per week
Interventio- n procedure	evidence of abstinence dependent on ppt choice Urines taken Mon, Pri.	adminis- douchers adminis- tered for evidence of abstinence		Curines Collected Twice per wice per take homes adminis- tered for evidence of abstinence. Samples
Participant- s randomised pre and post interven- tion	Rand – 41	Post - 21	Rand – 16	Post - 14
Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	Two conditions: CAM and Yoked control	Nulxed Bup. Naloxone ttablets. Dose not reported		Two conditions: CM and cM and control Meth. 60 mg/day
Study, publica- pub- lishing journal location carried out	mor- e, e, e, Jan- d, USA Downey et al. (200- 0)	Experim- ental and Cini- cal par- phar- ma- sy, USA	Kidorf et al. (199- 6)	Behavior Ther- apy, Balti- mor- c Mar- d, USA

T.S.	Ainscough et al.

Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-3	339

Substanc- e use at longest follow up		No group differ- ences in percen- tage of suples mitted samples for stimu- lans and lans and lans and $(\chi^2 = 0$ 0, $(\chi^2 = 0$ 0, $(\chi^2 = 0$	At the 12.	follow-
Substance use post interven- tion	free urines when exposed to exp M = 29% SE = 9.0 than terf M = 9% SE = 3.0	Exp ppt were signifi- cently more submit and alcohol- negative samples than were crl ppt (OR, 1.98; 95% (C, 1.92, 277; missing samples subbit	The longest duration of	abstinence and
Abstinence Griteria	Not reported	VCI	Not reported PNS and LDA	
Primary Outcome		Not reported	LDA and proportion	of samples submitted
Additional treatments		Individual and group consoling Frequency from 3 from 3 times per week to once per month	Weskly	counselling
CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	Fishbowl, escalating with reset.	12 weeks Max 204 draws, resulting in a maximum of approx. \$400 in prizes, plus onte guaranteed \$20 prize.	Escalating with reset for either fishbowl draws or vouchers dependent condition. 12 weeks Maxa either Maxa either	\$300 or
Interventio- n procedure	positive for drugs resulted in meth.being adminis- tered in a split dose	Urines collected twice per week and pize draws allowed for evidence of abstinence	Urines Taken at	least twice
Participant- s randomised pre and post interven- tion	Rand – 388	Post – 67, 1%, of exp. ppr and 64,8%, ctrl ppt retained	Rand – 240 Post – Not reported	
Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment		Two conditions: CM and usual care control Meth. Docses ranging between 67.9 mg/ day to day to day to day to day do dependent on recruitment centre	Four conditions:	\$300 prize
Study, publica- tion date, pub- lishing journal and location carried out	Peirce et al. 6)	Archives of Gen- Psyc- hiatr- y USA	Petry et al. (201- 5) 5) Journal	Con-

T.S.	Ainscough	et al.	

Substanc- e use at longest follow up	up, 113 of 225 (5.2%) patients mithe negative samples
Substance use post interven- tion	proportion proportion testing testing megative signifi- signifi- cantly grater in each of the three CM each of th
Abstinence Griteria	
Primary Outcome	negative for cocciane and alcohol
Additional treatments	
CM Schedule, length of interven- tion and max reward	
Interventio- n procedure	with at between between tests. Abstinence resulted in either franbowl draws or vouchers
Participant- s andomised pre and post interven- tion	
Design and usual opiate substitution therapy treatment	prize CM, sourcher voucher CM and usual carte control Meth. Doses ranging perveen 77 mg/day and 85.4 mg/ day
Study, publica- tion date, pub- lishing journal location cartied out cartied	sulti- ng and Clini- Can Poye- Nye- USA USA

- Abbreviations - Rand-Randomised to conditions, Post- Post intervention, Exp - Experimental condition(s), Ctrl - Control condition, CM - Contingency Management, TLFB - Time Line Follow Back, LDA - longest duration of abstinence, PNS - percentage of negative samples, Meth. - methadone, Bup. - buprenorphine, Pbo. - placebo, ppt - participants, Benzo - benzoylecgonine, OST - Opiate substitution therapy.
#### Table 2

Study	Selection Bias	Study Design	Confounds	Blinding	Data Collection	Withdrawals/ Dropouts	Overall
Cocaine							
Epstein et al. (2003)	2	1	1	2	1	2	Strong
Katz et al. (2002a,b)	2	1	3	2	1	1	Moderate
Kidorf et al. (1993)	3	1	1	2	1	1	Moderate
Petry et al. (2007)	3	1	1	3	1	2	Weak
Silverman et al. (1996)	3	1	1	2	1	1	Moderate
Silverman et al. (1998)	2	1	1	2	1	3	Moderate
Umbricht et al. (2014)	3	1	1	1	1	2	Moderate
Vandrey et al. (2007)	3	1	3	2	1	3	Weak
Opiates							
Ling et al. (2013)	2	1	3	2	1	2	Moderate
Preston et al. (2000)	3	1	3	1	1	1	Weak
Opiatos and Casaina							
Chutuane et al. (2000)	3	1	1	2	1	2	Work
Enstein et al. (2000)	3	1	1	2	1	2	Moderate
Groß et al. (2006)	3	1	1	2	1	2	Moderate
Katz et al. $(2002a b)$	2	1	1	2	1	3	Moderate
Petry et al (2002)	2	1	1	2	1	1	Strong
Schottenfeld et al. (2005)	3	1	1	1	1	3	Weak
		R			8		
Tobacco							
Dunn et al. (2010)	2	1	1	3	1	2	Moderate
Poly-substance							
Chutuape et al. (1999)	3	1	3	2	1	3	Weak
Downey et al. (2000)	3	3	3	2	1	3	Weak
Kidorf et al. (1996)	3	1	3	2	1	3	Weak
Peirce et al. (2006)	3	1	1	3	1	2	Weak
Petry et al. (2015)	3	1	1	2	1	3	Weak

1 = Strong, 2 = Moderate, 3 = Weak

arm trials were collapsed into a two-arm design by averaging the effects across the treatment conditions (Cochrane Colaboration, 2011). This was only done however when each arm used CM in isolation (other than normal pharmacological treatment for opiate addiction); if a study arm included CM in combination with another behavioural or pharmacological treatment not part of standard treatment, then this arm was not included in the meta-analysis. This was done in order to match the design of the included studies with only single experimental and control arms. Control arms were not collapsed unless each was a standard treatment control. For example, one study (Schottenfeld et al., 2005) had four conditions (CM with either methadone or buprenorphine and performance feedback with either methadone or buprenorphine), so the two CM conditions were collapsed together, as were the two performance feedback conditions. Another study (Preston et al., 2000) also had four conditions (CM, methadone increase, CM + methadone increase and a usual care control), but no conditions were collapsed and only the CM and usual care control conditions were used in the analysis. The  $l^2$  statistic was used to assess the percentage of variability in treatment effect estimates attributable to between-study heterogeneity.

Moderator analysis was performed using Comprehensive Metaanalysis software V.3 (Borenstein et al., 2014). Results were computed using random effects statistics and indicate the extent to which each moderator accounts for variability in effect sizes with respect to drug use outcomes. A significant value of Q-between indicates significant differences among effect sizes between the categories of the moderator variable. This method also calculates the mean pooled effect size for each category within the moderator variable being tested and whether this is significant. For the drug targeted for intervention, studies fell into five categories: opiates, cocaine, opiates and cocaine combined, tobacco, and polysubstance use. For study decade, studies were grouped as being published from 1990 to 1999, 2000 to 2009 and 2010 onwards (study publication dates ranged from 1993 to 2015). Study quality followed the strong, moderate and weak ratings of the 'Quality Assessment Tool for Quantitative Studies' (Effective Public Health Practice Project, 2003). Intervention durations were grouped as < 12 weeks, 12 weeks, and > 12 weeks. Reinforcer type was categorised as monetary vouchers and 'other'. Opiate treatment similarly contained two categories, methadone treatment and 'other'.

Publication bias was assessed using the 'failsafe N' technique (Rosenthal, 1979), calculated using Comprehensive Meta-analysis software V.3 (Borenstein et al., 2014). This calculates the number of studies averaging a Z-value of zero that would be required to make the overall pooled effect size non-significant (Rosenthal, 1979).

### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Included studies

A total of 3144 studies were identified in the search, yielding a total of 22 studies meeting inclusion criteria and included in the meta-analysis (Chutuape et al., 2001, 1999; Downey et al., 2000; Dunn et al., 2010; Epstein et al., 2003; Gross et al., 2006; Katz et al., 2002b; Kidorf and Stitzer, 1993, 1996; Ling et al., 2013; Peirce et al., 2000; Schottenfeld et al., 2007; Petry and Martin, 2002; Preston et al., 2000; Schottenfeld et al., 2007; Silverman et al., 1998, 1996; Umbricht et al., 2014; Vandrey et al., 2007) (see PRISMA flow diagram, Fig. 1). The included studies randomised a total of 2333 patients to 39 CM conditions and 33 non-CM control conditions. This included three studies with two CM conditions each collapsed into a single CM condition, and two studies with two CM, and two control, conditions each collapsed into single CM and control conditions.

### 3.2. Study description and quality assessment

Eight of the 22 studies tested the effects of CM for cocaine use, two for opiate use, one for tobacco smoking, six for combined use of opiates and cocaine and five for polysubstance use. Twenty-one studies

				Std. Mean Difference	Std. Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Std. Mean Difference	SE	Weight	IV, Random, 95% CI	IV, Random, 95% CI
133 Preston et al.(2)	-0.1	0.26	5.1%	-0.10 [-0.61, 0.41]	
023 Groß et al. (3)	0.1	0.28	4.7%	0.10 [-0.45, 0.65]	
189 Katz et al. (3)	0.21	0.28	4.7%	0.21 [-0.34, 0.76]	
181 Umbricht et al. (1)	0.23	0.22	6.1%	0.23 [-0.20, 0.66]	
182 Downey et al. (5)	0.46	0.32	3.9%	0.46 [-0.17, 1.09]	+
097 Chutuape et al.(3)	0.49	0.28	4.7%	0.49 [-0.06, 1.04]	
094 Peirce et al. (5)	0.51	0.1	10.3%	0.51 [0.31, 0.71]	-
174 Petry et al. (5)	0.52	0.14	8.8%	0.52 [0.25, 0.79]	-
147 Epstein et al. (3)	0.52	0.14	8.8%	0.52 [0.25, 0.79]	-
134 Schottenfeld (3)	0.57	0.14	8.8%	0.57 [0.30, 0.84]	-
011 Katz et al. (1)	0.58	0.2	6.7%	0.58 [0.19, 0.97]	
156 Petry et al. (1)	0.6	0.26	5.1%	0.60 [0.09, 1.11]	
131 Petry et al. (3)	0.6	0.32	3.9%	0.60 [-0.03, 1.23]	
061 Dunn et al. (4)	1.02	0.33	3.7%	1.02 [0.37, 1.67]	
017 Epstein et al. (1)	1.02	0.22	6.1%	1.02 [0.59, 1.45]	
013 Silverman et al. (1)	1.1	0.3	4.3%	1.10 [0.51, 1.69]	
176 Silverman et al. (1)	1.21	0.36	3.3%	1.21 [0.50, 1.92]	
072 Cutuape et al. (5)	2.74	0.74	1.0%	2.74 [1.29, 4.19]	
Total (95% CI)			100.0%	0.57 [0.42, 0.72]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau <sup>2</sup> = 0.0	05; Chi <sup>2</sup> = 34.96, df = 17 (	P = 0.0	006); I <sup>2</sup> = 5	51%	
Test for overall effect: Z =	7.43 (P < 0.00001)				-4 -2 U 2 4
					Favours Control Favours CM

Fig. 2. Forest plot for LDA during treatment of all substances combined. (1) = Cocaine, (2) = opiates, (3) = opiates and cocaine, (4) = Tobacco, (5) = Poly-substance.

included some form of opiate substitution therapy (18 methadone, one buprenorphine, one a mixed buprenorphine and naloxone tablet, and one suboxone), with only a single study not utilising any form of opiate substitution therapy. The duration of CM interventions used ranged between 11 days and 31 weeks, with the number of participants in each study ranging between 12 and 388. Seventeen studies reported retention rates, resulting in an average retention rate of 76.4% (range 51.2%–97.7%). All studies were carried out in the US, with 13 being carried out in the same state (Maryland) (See Table 1 for full description of studies and interventions). Methodological quality assessment rated two studies as overall providing strong evidence, 10 studies moderate evidence and 10 studies weak evidence (Table 2).

### heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 51\%$ ).

For PNS (percentage of negative samples), 12 studies randomising 1387 patients to 24 CM conditions and 21 non-CM control conditions were included and the pooled effect size was d = 0.41 (95% CI: 0.28–0.54), again with CM performing significantly better than control (Fig. 3). Variability of effects was not due to between-study heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 0\%$ ).

### 3.4. Moderator analysis

3.3. Meta-Analysis

The meta-analysis for LDA (longest duration of abstinence) from all substances combined contained 18 studies randomising 2059 patients to 31 CM conditions and 25 non-CM control conditions. The random effects meta-analysis produced a pooled effect size of d = 0.57 (95% CI: 0.42–0.72), with CM performing significantly better than control (Fig. 2). A moderate (Cochrane Colaboration, 2011) level of the variability of effects between studies was due to between-study

The only moderator found to have a significant effect on the efficacy of CM was intervention drug target, but only for LDA (Tables 3 and 4). Within each of the categories of the six moderators, CM performed significantly better than control in all but three instances. Within drug targeted for intervention, CM performed no better than control for treating non-prescribed opiate use for both LDA and PNS. Within intervention duration, CM failed to encourage significantly better LDA than control in studies with intervention duration of less than 12 weeks. Within opiate treatment type, CM did not result in significantly greater PNS than control for studies where participants were in the 'other' category.

		Std. Mean Difference			Std. Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Std. Mean Difference	SE	Weight	IV, Random, 95% Cl	IV, Random, 95% CI
025 Ling et al. (2)	0.08	0.2	10.8%	0.08 [-0.31, 0.47]	
134 Schottenfeld (3)	0.11	0.34	3.7%	0.11 [-0.56, 0.78]	
181 Umbricht et al. (1)	0.2	0.22	8.9%	0.20 [-0.23, 0.63]	
189 Katz et al. (3)	0.22	0.28	5.5%	0.22 [-0.33, 0.77]	
133 Preston et al.(2)	0.38	0.26	6.4%	0.38 [-0.13, 0.89]	+
156 Petry et al. (1)	0.4	0.26	6.4%	0.40 [-0.11, 0.91]	+
174 Petry et al. (5)	0.47	0.14	22.0%	0.47 [0.20, 0.74]	
147 Epstein et al. (3)	0.48	0.14	22.0%	0.48 [0.21, 0.75]	
062 Kidorf et al. (1)	0.58	0.3	4.8%	0.58 [-0.01, 1.17]	· · ·
074 Kidorf et al.(5)	0.61	0.36	3.3%	0.61 [-0.10, 1.32]	
045 Vandrey et al. (1)	0.77	0.42	2.4%	0.77 [-0.05, 1.59]	
061 Dunn et al. (4)	1.02	0.33	4.0%	1.02 [0.37, 1.67]	
Total (95% CI)			100.0%	0.41 [0.28, 0.54]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau <sup>2</sup> = 0.	00; Chi <sup>2</sup> = 10.10, df = 11	(P = 0.	.52); I <sup>2</sup> = 0		
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 6.22 (P < 0.00001)				-2 -1 U 1 Z

Fig. 3. Forest plot for PNS during treatment of all substances combined. (1) = Cocaine, (2) = opiates, (3) = opiates and cocaine, (4) = Tobacco, (5) = Poly-substance.

Moderator	k <sup>1</sup>	Effect Size (d) <sup>2</sup>	95% CI	Z Value	P value	Q between (df)3	P of Q between
Drug targeted for intervention	18					10.75 (4)	0.03
Cocaine	6	0.75	0.45-1.04	4.91	< 0.001		
Opiates	1	-0.10	-0.61 - 0.41	-0.40	0.70		
Opiates and cocaine	6	0.48	0.32-0.64	5.85	< 0.001		
Tobacco	1	1.02	0.37-1.67	3.10	< 0.01		
Poly substance	4	0.62	0.27-0.98	3.45	< 0.01		
Study decade						1.31 (2)	0.52
1990-1999	4	1.08	0.14-2.02	2.23	0.02		
2000-2009	10	0.53	0.41-0.65	8.67	< 0.001		
2010 onwards	4	0.53	0.32-0.74	4.92	< 0.001		
Study Quality						2.66 (2)	0.23
Stong	2	0.87	0.48-1.27	4.37	< 0.001		
Moderate	8	0.57	0.3282	4.47	< 0.01		
Weak	8	0.51	0.30-0.72	4.75	< 0.001		
Intervention Duration						1.30 (2)	0.52
< 12 Weeks	2	0.26	-0.41 - 0.93	0.77	0.44		
12 Weeks	12	0.63	0.44-0.82	6.42	< 0.001		
> 12 Weeks	4	0.53	0.27-0.79	4.04	< 0.001		
Reinforcer type						0.022	0.88
Monetary Vouchers	16	0.57	0.41-0.74	6.86	< 0.001		
Other'	2	0.54	0.13-0.95	2.55	0.01		
Opiate treatment						0.65	0.42
Methadone	13	0.61	0.42-0.80	6.45	< 0.001		
Other	5	0.47	0.20-0.74	3.46	< 0.01		

<sup>1</sup>Number of studies, <sup>2</sup>Weighted random effects, <sup>3</sup>A significant value of Q-between indicates significant differences among effect sizes between the categories of the moderator variable

### 3.5. Publication bias

There is widespread acceptance of the fact that studies reporting positive results are far more likely to be published than studies reporting null findings, resulting in an over representation of positive results within the literature (Rosenthal, 1991; Rosenthal and Rubin, 1988; Schmid, 2016). The 'failsafe N' (Rosenthal, 1979) calculates the number of studies reporting null results that would be required to overturn the statistically significant difference between CM and control observed above. For LDA, 560 papers reporting null results would be required, and 101 for PNS.

### Table 4

Random effects moderator analysis results for PNS.

Moderator	$\mathbf{k^1}$	Effect Size (d) <sup>2</sup>	95% CI	Z Value	P value	Q betweeen (df) <sup>3</sup>	P of Q between
Drug targeted for intervention						6.43 (4)	0.17
Cocaine	4	0.4	0.13-0.67	2.89	< 0.01		
Opiates	3	0.18	-0.11-0.46	1.23	0.22		
Opiates and cocaine	2	0.43	0.18-0.67	3.42	< 0.01		
Tobacco	2	1.02	0.37-1.67	3.09	< 0.01		
Poly substance	1	0.49	0.23-0.74	3.74	< 0.001		
Study decade						1.10 (2)	0.58
1990-1999	2	0.51	0.25-0.77	3.83	< 0.001		
2000-2009	3	0.30	0.01-0.59	2.01	0.05		
2010 onwards	7	0.40	0.20-0.60	3.93	< 0.001		
Study Quality						0.36 (2)	0.84
Stong	1	0.48	0.21-0.75	3.43	< 0.01		
Moderate	5	0.36	0.06-0.66	2.32	0.02		
Weak	6	0.44	0.30-0.58	0	< 0.001		
Itntervention Duration						0.32 (2)	0.85
< 12 Weeks	5	0.47	0.28-0.67	4.73	< 0.001		
12 Weeks	2	0.42	0.18-0.67	3.35	0.04		
> 12 Weeks	5	0.37	0.02-0.71	2.06	< 0.01		
Reinforcer type						0.41 (1)	0.52
Monetary Vouchers	9	0.39	0.23-0.54	4.82	< 0.001		
Other'	3	0.51	0.17-0.85	2.94	< 0.01		
Opiate treatment						0.35(1)	0.55
Methadone	8	0.45	0.30-0.60	6.00	< 0.001		
Other	4	0.32	-0.08-0.72	1.58	0.12		

<sup>1</sup>Number of studies, <sup>2</sup>Weighted random effects, <sup>3</sup>A significant value of Q-between indicates significant differences among effect sizes between the categories of the moderator variable.

#### 4. Discussion

Overall, the random effects analyses showed CM performed significantly better than control in encouraging abstinence from a range of different drugs in patients undergoing treatment for opiate addiction. This was the case when measuring both LDA and PNS, producing medium and small (Cohen, 1988) pooled effect sizes respectively. Moderator analysis performed on drug targeted for intervention, decade in which the study was carried out, quality of the study, duration of the intervention, type of reinforcer used, and form of opiate treatment, showed drug target for LDA data to be the only characteristic significantly moderating the efficacy of CM, driven primarily by the ineffectiveness of CM in treating opiate use. Despite only a single significant moderator effect, within each of the six moderator categories CM was found to perform significantly better than control in all but three cases. CM performed no better than control in encouraging abstinence from non-prescribed opiates during treatment for opiate addiction, measuring both LDA and PNS. CM also performed no better than control for LDA in studies with interventions less than 12 weeks long, and PNS in studies where usual opiate treatment was anything but methadone treatment. CM for other non-prescribed drug use in treatment for opiate addiction had no negative impact on usual treatment retention compared to three-month follow-up retention rates observed in usual opiate treatment (Burns et al., 2015; Hansen et al., 1990; Soyka et al., 2008).

This review has a number of limitations. One aim of the moderator analysis was to analyse the effects of CM by target drug type. To improve on the work of Griffith et al. (2000), five categories of drugs were used rather than two. However, one of them, polysubstance use, combined studies with four differing definitions of this, making results hard to integrate. CM still performed better in this category though, suggesting a robustness of effects across a variety of different drug combinations. Another limitation is that the review does not contain any grey literature. This means that any CM studies that have been conducted yet never published are not included in the analysis.

The current review does have a number of strengths however. It is the first review in over 16 years to address directly the efficacy of CM for encouraging abstinence from non-prescribed drug use during treatment for opiate addiction. This is important as CM has gained considerable support in this time, having been recommended since 2007 as a treatment for drug misuse by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (Pilling et al., 2007). The findings of the current review support those of the previous reviews carried out in the field; finding an overall positive small to medium (Cohen, 1988) effect size for CM in treating drug use in opiate addiction treatment (Griffith et al., 2000). This is in contrast to the usual small effect size of psychological interventions in the field (Dutra et al., 2008). Findings of the present review are also similar to those of a previous reviews assessing the use of CM for drug use overall, regardless of treatment setting which found similar small to medium effect sizes for drug use in general (Benishek et al., 2014; Castells et al., 2009; Davis et al., 2016; Lussier et al., 2006; Prendergast et al., 2006). The robustness of the effects of CM across different client groups suggests potential utility in treating a diverse range of individuals and needs within the addictions field.

We found no evidence of CM working better than control in encouraging abstinence from non-prescribed opiates during treatment, which is in contrast to Prendergast et al. (2006) who identified CM as one of the most effective treatments for opiate use. The current review included only two studies of this type, compared to four (different) studies included in the previous review because of differing review aims. Moreover, three of the four opiate studies in the previous review systematically reduced methadone doses to zero over the course of the intervention, thereby increasing the likelihood of relapse to opiates and perhaps handing those receiving CM a competitive advantage over those not. Studies in the current review however maintained medication doses throughout the duration of the intervention, possibly eliminating this advantage and leading to the observed non-significant finding. With more data however, results for opiates may more closely follow the trends observed with other drugs.

The moderator analysis performed in the current review has also produced contradictory results to previous reviews. Previous reviews (Griffith et al., 2000; Prendergast et al., 2006) found four of the six moderators analysed here to have a significant effect on the efficacy of CM (drug targeted for intervention, the decade in which the study was carried out, the quality of the study evidence, the length of the intervention period). The current study only found a significant effect for drug targeted for intervention however. A possible explanation for this is differences in analysis, with the previous reviews adopting a fixed effects analysis, and the current the more conservative and more widely recommended (Cochrane Colaboration, 2011) random effects analysis. Support for this comes from more recent reviews that have adopted this same random effects analysis. Lussier et al. (2006) for example analysed the effects of three (drug targeted for intervention, the decade in which the study was carried out, the quality of the study evidence) moderators also analysed in the current and previous reviews, finding none of them to have a significant effect.

More general limitations within the field have also been identified, for example a lack of data available for meta-analysis. In the current review, a total of 21 studies that met all other inclusion criteria could not be included in the quantitative data synthesis. This lack of available data is even more pronounced for follow-up with only 10 of the 22 included studies utilising some sort of follow-up element in their study design, with data available for only three. CM is often criticised for poor follow-up results, but given the paucity of data we were not able to explore this here. Another concern is the quality of the studies included, with only two studies being rated as providing strong evidence, and 20 papers providing weak evidence. Notably, every study in the current review was performed in the US, with at least 13 performed in the same state and 17 having at least one co-author from the same institution. This significantly limits the generalisability of the currently available evidence on CM for non-prescribed drug use in opiate addiction treatment.

This lack of evidence does however present avenues for future research, particularly the use of CM for tobacco smoking in opiate addiction treatment. This is especially relevant considering that tobacco smoking is the most prevalent form of drug use in opiate addiction treatment (Best et al., 2009; Clemmey et al., 1997), and it has been shown that individuals in treatment for opiate addiction treatment have a mortality rate four times that of non-smokers (Hser et al., 1994). It is similarly important that future research studies are carried out in a wider range of countries, include follow-ups to investigate relapse after the removal of rewards, and focus on improving the overall quality of the data that are published.

In conclusion, CM appears to be an efficacious treatment of the use of cocaine, non-prescribed opiates and cocaine, tobacco, and polysubstance use during opiate addiction treatment, but not for use of nonprescribed opiates. Evidence about longer-term efficacy in this treatment context remains lacking, as is research into the effects of CM on tobacco, the most prevalent secondary addiction in this population.

#### Contributors

LB and RC acted as second reviewers during study selection. AM, LB and JS had editorial input during manuscript preparation. All authors approved of the final manuscript before submission.

### Role of funding source

This work was funded as part of TA's PhD studentship by the Medical Research Council and the Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology and Neuroscience (MRC/IOP Excellence Studentship). Funding: LB is funded by a Cancer Research UK/BUPA Foundation Fellowship

(C52999/A19748). All authors are part of the UK Centre for Tobacco and Alcohol Studies, a UK Clinical Research Collaboration Public Health Research: Centre of Excellence. Funding from the Medical Research Council, British Heart Foundation, Cancer Research UK, Economic and Social Research Council and the National Institute for Health Research under the auspices of the UK Clinical Research Collaboration is gratefully acknowledged (MR/K023195/1). The funders played no role in the study design, collection, analysis and interpretation of the data, in the writing of the manuscript and in the decision to submit this manuscript for publication. JS has previously received funding from the NIHR to test the application of contingency management in opiate addiction treatment.

### **Conflict** of interest

None declared.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all those that took time and effort to locate and send data to aid in the analysis.

### Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.05. 028.

#### References

- Armijo-Olivo, S., Stiles, C.R., Hagen, N.A., Biondo, P.D., Cummings, G.G., 2012. Armijo-Olivo, S., Stites, C.K., Hagen, N.A., Biondo, P.D., Lummings, G.G., 2012.
  Assessment of study quality for systematic reviews: a comparison of the Cochrane Collaboration Risk of Bias Tool and the Effective Public Health Practice Project Quality Assessment Tool: methodological research. J. Eval. Clin. Pract. 18, 12–18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2755.2010.01516.x.
  Backmund, M., Schütz, C.G., Meyer, K., Eichenlaub, D., Soyka, M., 2003. Alcohol con-research and the state of the constraint of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state.
- sumption in heroin users, methadone-substituted and codeine-substituted patients-frequency and correlates of use. Eur. Addict. Res. 9 (45-50), 67733.
- Benishek, LA, Dugosh, KL, Kirby, KC, Matejkowski, J. (Clements, N.T., Seymour, B.L., Festinger, D.S., 2014. Prize-based contingency management for the treatment of substance abusers: a meta-analysis. Addiction 109, 1426–1436. http://dx.doi.org/10. 11316441 JOEPP.
- Best, D., Lehmann, P., Gossop, M., Harris, J., Noble, A., Strang, J., 2009. Eating too little, sey terminating of industry on the set of the set of
- nstein, M., Hedges, L., Higgins, J., Rothstein, H., 2014. Comprehe
- Burns, L., Gisev, N., Larney, S., Dobbins, T., Gibson, A., Kimber, J., Larance, B., Mattick, Burns, L., Gisev, N., Larney, S., Dobbins, T., Gibson, A., Kimber, J., Larance, B., Mattick, R.P., Butler, T., Degenhardt, L., 2015. A longitudinal comparison of retention in buprenorphine and methadone treatment for opioid dependence in New South Wales, Australia. Addiction 110, 646–655. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.12834.
  Carpenedo, C.M., Kirby, K.C., Dugosh, K.L., Rosenwasser, B.J., Thompson, D.L., 2010. Extended voucher-based reinforcement therapy for long-term drug abstinence. Am. J. Health Reput. 24, 76, 707.
- Health Behav. 34
- Health Behav. 34, 776–787. Castells, X., Kosten, T.R., Capellà, D., Vidal, X., Colom, J., Casas, M., 2009. Efficacy of opiate maintenance therapy and adjunctive interventions for opioid dependence with comorbid cocaine use disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis of controlled comorbid cocaine use disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis of controlled clinical trials. Am. J. Drug Alcohol Abuse 35, 339–349. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 00952990903108215.
  Chait, L., Griffiths, R., 1984. Effects of methadone on human cigarette smoking and subjective ratings. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 229, 636–640.
  Chutuape, M.A., Silverman, K., Stitzer, M., 1999. Contingent reinforcement sustains post-dencing the sub-decine abult in the doment of the information of the sub-decine abult information. J. Contingent reinforcement sustains post-dencing the sub-decine abult in the doment of the information of the sub-decine abult information.
- detoxification abstimence from multiple drugs: a preliminary study with methadone patients. Drug Alcohol Depend. 54, 69–81. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0376-
- or 10(96)0014+0.
  Chutuape, M.A., Silverman, K., Stitzer, M.L., 2001. Effects of urine testing frequency on outcome in a methadone take-home contingency program. Drug Alcohol Depend. 62, 69–76. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0376-8716(00)00160-5.
- Clemmey, P., Brooner, R., Chutuape, M.A., Kidorf, M., Stitzer, M., 1997, Smoking habits Genimey F, F. Brodins, A. Chitange, B. K., Koon, M., Miller, M. 1997. Bubling in and attitudes in a methadone maintenance treatment population. Drug Alcohol Depend. 44, 123–132. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0376-8716(96)01331-2. Cochrane Colaboration, 2011. The Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0. Codumes Collaboration, 2014. Device: Management 16.2.
- Cochrane Collaboration, 2014. Review Manager v5.3. Cohen, J., 1988. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences, Statistical Power

#### Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-339

Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Inc.http://dx.doi.

- Cookson, C., Strang, J., Ratschen, E., Sutherland, G., Finch, E., McNeill, A., 2014 Smoking and its treatment in addiction services: clients' and staff behaviour and attitudes. BMC Health Serv. Res. 14, 304. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-14-
- JOH, Davis, D.R., Kurti, A.N., Skelly, J.M., Redner, R., White, T.J., Higgins, S.T., 2016. A review of the literature on contingency management in the treatment of substance use dis-orders. Prev. Med. (Baltim.) 2009–2014, 2009–2014. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ypmed.2016.08.008.
- y, K.K., Helmus, T.C., Schuster, C.R., 2000. Treatment of heroin-dependent poly-
- Downey, K.K., Helmus, T.C., Schuster, C.R., 2000. Treatment of heroin-dependent poly-drug abusers with contingency management and buprenorphine maintenance. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 8, 176–184.
  Dunn, K.E., Sigmon, S.C., Reimann, E.F., Badger, G.J., Heil, S.H., Higgins, S.T., 2010. A contingency-management intervention to promote initial smoking cessation among opioid-maintained patients. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 18, 37–50. http://dx.doi. /10.1037/a0018649.
- Dutra, L., Stathopoulou, G., Basden, S.L., Leyro, T.M., Powers, M.B., Otto. M.W., 2008. A (a) Li, Joadhopoulou, O, Baskell, J.J., Leyly, J.M., Powers, M.A., Otty, M.W., 200 meta-analytic review of psychosocial interventions for substance use disorders. J. Psychiatry 165, 179–187. http://dx.doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2007.0611185 cetive Public Health Practice Project, 2003. Quality Assessment Tool for Quantit
- Epstein, D.H., Hawkins, W.E., Covi, L., Umbricht, A., Preston, K.L., 2003. Cognitive-be-Epstein, D.H., Hawkins, W.E., Covi, L., Umbricht, A., Preston, K.L., 2003. Cognitive-be-havioral therapy plus contingency management for cocaine use: findings during treatment and across 12-month follow-up. Psychol. Addict. Behav. 17, 73–82. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1037/0893-164X.17.1.73.Epstein, D.H., Schmitter, J., Umbricht, A., Schroeder, J.R., Moolchan, E.T., Preston, K.L., 2009. Promoting abstinence from cocaine and heroin with a methadone dose increase
- and a novel contingency. Drug Alcohol Depend. 101, 92-100. http://dx.doi.org/10.
- and a novel contingency. Drug Alconol Depend. 101, 92-100. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1016/j./trugalcdep.2008.11.006.
  Frosch, D.L., Shoptaw, S., Nahom, D., Jarvik, M.E., 2000. Associations between tobacco smoking and illicit drug use among methadone-maintained opiate-dependent in-dividuals. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 8, 97–103.
  Griffith, J.D., Rowan-Szal, G.A., Roark, R.R., Simpson, D.D.D., 2000. Contingency man-agement in outpatient methadone transmiss. Drug Alcohol Depend. 58, 55–66. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0376-8716(99)00068-x.
- Gross, A., Marsch, L.a., Badger, G.J., Bickel, W.K., 2006. A comparison between low-magnitude voucher and buprenorphine medication contingencies in promoting abstinence from opioids and cocaine. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 14, 148–156. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/1064-1297.14.2.148.
   Hansen, W.B., Tobler, N.S., Graham, J.W., 1990. Attrition in substance abuse prevention research: a meta-analysis of 85 longitudinally followed cohorts. Eval. Rev. 14, 677–685. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0193811s001400608.
   Hartel, D.M., Schoenbaum, E.E., Selvyn, P.A., Kline, J., Davenny, K., Klein, R.S., Friedland, G.H., 2011. Heroin use during methadone maintenance treatment: the importance of methadone dose and cocaine use. Am. J. Public Health 85, 83–88.
   Hser, Y.I., McCarthy, W.J., Anglin, M.D., 1994. Tobacco use as a distal predictor of mortality among long-term narcotics addicts. Prev. Med. (Baltim.) 23, 61–69. http://dx.doi.091.1009. Gross, A., Marsch, L.a., Badger, G.J., Bickel, W.K., 2006. A comparison between low

- /10.1006/pmed.1994.1009 dx.doi.o
- dx.doi.org/10.1006/pmed.1994.1009.
   Jhanjee, S., 2014. Evidence based psychosocial interventions in substance use. Indian J. Psychol. Med. 36, 112–118. http://dx.doi.org/10.4103/0253-7176.130960.
   Katz, E.C., Chutuape, M.A., Jones, H.E., Stitzer, M.L., 2002a. Voucher reinforcement for heroin and cocaine abstinence in an outpatient drug-free program. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 10, 136–143. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/1064-1297.10.2.136.
   Katz, E.C., Robles-Sotelo, E., Correia, C.J., Silverman, K., Stitzer, M.L., Bigelow, G., 2000.
- 2002b. The brief abstinence test: effects of continued incentive availability on co-
- caine abstituence. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 10, 10-17. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1037//1064-1297.10.1.10. Kidorf, M., Stützer, ML., 1993. Contingent access to methadone maintenance treatment: feets on cocaine use of mixed opiate-cocaine abusers. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 1, 0000 response of the state of the stat 1, 200-206.
- Kidorf, M., Stitzer, M.L., 1996. Contingent use of take-homes and split-dosing to reduce
- Kloori, M., Stitžer, M.L., 1996. Lontingent use of taken-omes and spiit-oosing to reduce illicit drug use of methadone patients. Behav. Ther. 27, 41–51.
  Kirby, K.C., Carpenedo, C.M., Dugosh, K.L., Rosenwasser, B.J., Benishek, L.A., Janik, A., Keashen, R., Bresani, E., Silverman, K., 2013. Randomized clinical trial examining duration of voucher-based reinforcement therapy for cocaine abstinence. Drug Alcohol Depend. 132, 639–645. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2013.04.
- Ling, W., Hillhouse, M., Ang, A., Jenkins, J., Fahey, J., 2013. Comparison of behavioral treatment conditions in buprenorphine maintenance. Addiction 108, 1788–1798. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.12266.
- http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.1zzoo.
  Lussier, J.P., Heil, S.H., Mongeon, J.A., Badger, G.J., Higgins, S.T., 2006. A meta-analysis of voucher-based reinforcement therapy for substance use disorders. Addiction 101, 192–203. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01311.x.
- Magura, S., Nwakeze, P.C., Demsky, S., 1998. RESEARCH REPORT Pre- and in-treatment
- Magura, S., Nwakeze, P.C., Demsky, S., 1998. RESEARCH REPORT Pre- and in-treatment predictors of retention in methadone treatment using survival analysis. Addiction 93, 51–60. http://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1360-0443.1998.931516.x.
  Mannelli, P., Wu, L.-T., Peindl, K.S., Gorelick, D.A., Wu, L.T., Peindl, K.S., Gorelick, D.A., 2013. Smoking and opioid detoxification: behavioral changes and response to treatment. Nicotine Tob. Res. 15, 1705–1713. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntt/ntt046.
  Moher, D., 2009. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. Ann. Intern. Med. 151, 264. http://dx.doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-915-42-20098186.00135. 4819-151-4-200908180-00135
- Nielsen, M.K.K., Johansen, S.S., Linnet, K., 2015. Evaluation of poly-drug use in metha-done-related fatalities using segmental hair analysis. Forensic Sci. Int. 248, 134–139. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2015.01.004.

- Peirce, J.M., Petry, N.M., Stitzer, M.L., Blaine, J., Kellogg, S., Satterfield, F., Schwartz, M., Krasnansky, J., Pencer, E., Silva-Vazquez, I., Kirby, K.C., Royer-Malvestuto, C., Roll, J.M., Cohen, A., Copersino, M.L., Kolodner, K., Li, R., 2006. Effects of lower-cost incentives on stimulant abstinence in methadone maintenance treatment: a National
- incentives on stimulant abstinence in metadone maintenance treatment: a Nationi Drug Abuse Treatment Clinical Trials Network study. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 63, 201–208. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.63.2.201.
  Petry, N.M., Martin, B., 2002. Low-cost contingency management for treating cocaine-and opioid-abusing methadone patients. J. Consult. Clin. Psychol. 70, 398–405. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.70.2.398.
- Petry, N.M., Alessi, S.M., Hanson, T., Sierra, S., 2007. Randomized trial of contingent
- Petry, N.M., Alessi, S.M., Hanson, I., Sterra, S., 2007. Kandomizze trial of contingent prizes versus vouchers in cocaine-using methadone patients. J. Consult. Clin. Psychol. **75**, 983–991. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-006x.75.6.983.
  Petry, N., Alessi, S., Barry, D., Carroll, K., 2014. Standard magnitude prize reinforcers can be as efficacious as larger magnitude reinforcers in cocaine-dependent methadone patients. J. Consult. Clin. Psychol. 83, 464–472.
  Pilling, S., Strang, J., Gerada, C., 2007. NICE GUIDELINES: psychosocial interventions and opioid detoxification for drug misuse: summary of NICE guidance. BMJ Br. Med.
- J. 335, 203-205
- a. 533, 205-203.
   Prendergast, M., Podus, D., Finney, J., Greenwell, L., Roll, J., 2006. Contingency man-agement for treatment of substance use disorders: a meta-analysis. Addiction 101, 1546–1560. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01581.x.
   Preston, K.L., Umbricht, A., Epstein, D.H., 2000. Methadone dose increase and abstinence
- Preston, K.L., Ontorich, A., Epstein, D.H., 2000. Mechadone increases and assumence reinforcement for treatment of continued heroin used during methadone maintenance. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 57, 395–404. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.57.4.395. Puigdollers, E., Domingo-Salvany, A., Brugal, M.T., Tornes, M., Alvarofs, J., Castillo, C., Magrí, N., Martín, S., Vázquez, J.M., 2009. Characteristics of heroin addicts entering methadone maintenance treatment: quality of life and gender. Subst. Use Misuse 39, 1353–1368. http://dx.doi.org/10.1081/JAf-12003992.
- Kuey, R.D., Higgins, J.P. I., Deeks, J.J., 2011. Interpretation or random energis meta-analyses. BMJ 342http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.d549. p.d549. p.d549. Rosenthal, R., Rubin, D.B., 1988. [Sclection models and the file drawer problem]: com-ment: assumptions and procedures in the file drawer problem. Stat. Sci. 3, 120–125. Rosenthal, R., 1979. The file drawer problem and tolerance for null results. Psychol. Bull. 86, 638–641. Rosenthal, R., 1991. Meta-Analytic Procedures for Social Research. Sage. Schmid, C.H., 2016. Outcome Reporting Bias: A Pervasive Problem in Published Meta-

Drug and Alcohol Dependence 178 (2017) 318-339

- analyses. Schottenfeld, R., Chawarski, M.C., Pakes, J.R., Pantalon, M.V., Carroll, K.M., Kosten, T.R., Schütenleich, Z., Janwatski, M.C., rakes, J.K., Faittalouf, W.Y., Saltout, K.M., Nokelli, I.K., 2005. Methadone versus bupernorphine with contingency management or performance feedback for cocaine and opioid dependence. Am. J. Psychiatry 162, 340–349. http://dx.doi.org/10.1176/apni.ajn.162.2.340.
  Shoptaw, S., Rotheram-Fuller, E., Yang, X., Frosch, D., Nahom, D., Jarvik, M.E., Rawson, R.A., Ling, W., 2002. Smoking cessation in methadone maintenance. Addiction. Silverman, K., Higgins, S.T., Brooner, R.K., Montoya, I.D., Cone, E.J., Schuster, C.R., Preston, K.I., 1996. Sustained cocaine abstinence in methadone maintenance patients through vucher-based reinforcement theraw. Arch Gen. Psychiatry 53 400 http://

- Preston, K.J., 1996. Sustained occanie absolute: the intermetice in metanone nameters and enameters and the interpolation of the int
- Soyka, M., Zingg, C., Koller, G., Kuefner, H., 2008. Retention rate and substance use in Soyka, M., Zingg, G., Koller, G., Kuemer, H., ZUOS. Retention rate and substance use in methadone and bupernorphine maintenance therapy and predictors of outcome: re-sults from a randomized study. Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol. 11, 641–653. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1017/S146114570700836X. Taylor, O.D., 2015. Poly substance: use in methadone maintenance therapy (MMT) pa-tients. J. Hum. Behav. Soc. Environ. 25, 822–829. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 1001107.0015.0005.0005.0005.
- 10911359.2015.1028260.
- 10911359:2013.002600.
  Umbricht, A., DeFulio, A., Winstanley, E.L., Tompkins, D.A., Peirce, J., Mintzer, M.Z., Strain, E.C., Bigelow, G.E., 2014. Topiramate for cocaine dependence during me-thadone maintenance treatment: a randomized controlled trial. Drug Alcohol Depend, 140, 92–100. Vandrey, R., Bigelow, G.E., Stitzer, M.L., et al., 2007. Contingency management in co-
- caine abusers: a dose-effect comparison of goods-based versus cash-based incentives. Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol. 15, 338–343. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/1064-1297.
- White, W.L., Campbell, M.D., Spencer, R.D., Hoffman, H.A., Crissman, B., DuPont, R.L., 2014. Patterns of abstinence or continued drug use among methadone maintenance patients and their relation to treatment retention. J. Psychoactive Drugs 46, 114–122. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/02791072.2014.901587.

Appendix 2: Meta-Analysis Search Strategy

Search	Search term	Number of
#	"contingency management" mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dy, kw, tx, ct,	Tecorus
1	tc, id, tm]	4180
2	reward.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	81032
3	payment.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	32841
4	incentive.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	25567
5	prize.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	9309
6	substance.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	294314
7	misuse.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	30461
8	drug.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	6941070
9	narcotic*.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	49362
10	tobacco.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	152660
11	smok*.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	443219
12	stimulan*.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	48239
13	cocaine.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	79734
14	alcohol.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	572022
15	opiate.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	123411
16	opioid.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	88148
17	heroin.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	28038
18	methadone.mp. [mp=ti, ab, hw, tn, ot, dm, mf, dv, kw, tx, ct, tc, id, tm]	36461
19	1 or 2 or 3 or 4 or 5	143581
20	6 or 7 or 8 or 9 or 10 or 11 or 12 or 13 or 14	7790725
21	15 or 16 or 17 or 18	194478
22	19 and 20 and 21	4873
23	limit 22 to english language [Limit not valid in Journals@Ovid; records were retained]	4747
24	limit 23 to human [Limit not valid in Journals@Ovid; records were retained]	2870
25	limit 24 to humans [Limit not valid in Journals@Ovid,PsycINFO; records were retained]	2870
26	remove duplicates from 25	2447

Search carried out in Embase, PsychInfo and PsychArticles, from inception to March 2015:

Search carried out in PubMed, from inception to March 2015:

(Contingency Management) OR (Reward) OR (Payment) OR (Incentive) OR (Prize) AND (Substance) OR (Misuse) OR (Drug) OR (Narcotic\*) OR (Tobacco) OR (Smok\*) OR (simulan\*) OR (Cocaine) OR (Alcohol) AND (opiate) OR (opioid) OR (heroin) OR (methadone) AND Humans[Mesh] AND English[lang]

### Results: 3807

New Results: 1414 (number of results not also returned by searching Embase, PsychInfo and PsychArticles).

Appendix 3: CMQAT Stage Two Rating Criteria

# CMQAT: Instructions for use

## **General Instructions:**

- Each of the quality rating criteria are marked on a three-point scale that rates the paper as strong (3), medium (2) or weak (1) for that criterion.
- Where the information required for a rating to be made is missing, the study should be rated for that criterion based on the information available in the published paper. Authors should then be contacted to clarify this information and the assessment altered accordingly.
- All contingency management schedules should fall under that of "**reinforcement**" rather than "**reward**" [90]. The "reward" model entails the completion of a large, often long-term goal (for example two weeks of abstinence), whereas the "reinforcement" model breaks behaviours down into smaller steps (for example 2 days of abstinence) that are each rewarded. Any study implementing a "reward" schedule of reinforcement should not be rated, and should be excluded from any analyses.
- 1. Target behaviour and contingency schedule
- **"Measurable"** refers to a behaviour that can be measured using an objective recording method, for example urine, blood or breath levels of a drug [186].
- **"Observable"** refers to the behaviour being directly observable and validated by a member of the treatment team. For example observed or pH or heat tested urine samples [186].
- The same contingency management schedule should be maintained for the duration of the intervention, unless there is an a priori investigative motive for not doing so. Any study that alters the contingency management schedule without this being part of the initial study design should be marked as weak for this criterion.
- 2. Target population:

**"Between participant differences"** – Demographic variables/participant characteristics statistically tested for differences between groups (e.g. experimental vs control).

- 3. Choice of reinforcer:
- The choice of reinforcers used should only be considered to have been influenced by participants if this was done prior to the initiation of the study. For example, the exchange of earned vouchers for goods of

participants' choice would not fall under this definition, as participants had no input as to whether the wanted rewards to take this form or not.

- 4. Incentive Magnitude:
- For monetary vouchers/cash rewards, the total available reward value for each study should be adjusted for inflation from the year the study was conducted to the current year. This value should then be divided by the number of weeks that the study ran for, and the studies ranked based on these average weekly reward values.
- Studies using other reward types, for example clinical privileges, should be ranked as moderate, unless there is evidence in the literature that these are of greater intrinsic value than monetary vouchers/cash rewards ranked in the middle quartile.
- If quality assessments are being conducted on only a small number of studies, or outside of the context of a systematic review/meta-analysis, the reward values of similar studies in the relevant field should instead be used a reference point for rating incentive magnitude. Incentives of a greater magnitude than those commonly used in the field should be rates as strong, those on a par with those commonly used in the field as moderate, and those of lower magnitude than those commonly used in the field as weak.
- 5. Frequency of incentive distribution
- If data are missing for frequency of incentive distribution, score the study as moderate if the frequency would capture all drug use (for example testing for cocaine every two days [187]). Authors should still be contacted for explicit verification of this and the quality assessment adjusted accordingly.
- 6. Timing of the incentive
- It should be noted that for "fishbowl" type interventions (where for each verified display of the desired behaviour, participants earn the right to draw tickets from a bowl that can represent money or prizes), it is the earning of draws from the "fishbowl" that constitutes the reward, not the later exchange of these earned rewards for physical goods.
- 7. Duration of the intervention
- For example, treatment for illicit drug use often takes place over 12 weeks as it is widely accepted that this is the minimum duration of treatment required to derive benefit [188]. A study that did not explicitly state this but followed this treatment duration would be rated as

moderate. Authors should still be contacted for explicit verification of intervention duration and the quality assessment adjusted accordingly.

## CMQAT: Rating Criteria

1. Target behaviour and contingency schedule

**Strong (3)** - Both observable AND measurable, with biochemical verification or treatment staff / experimenter verification

Moderate (2) - Measurable but not observable

**Weak (1)** - Neither observable nor measurable, ill-defined target behaviour or not related to condition being treated OR self-report

2. Target population:

**Strong (3)** – Specific and well-defined target population / condition AND no significant between participant differences

**Moderate (2)** – Specific and well-defined target population / condition AND any significant between participant differences have been controlled for in analysis.

**Weak (1)** – Non-specific and ill-defined target population / condition AND/OR significant between participant differences, that have NOT been controlled for in analysis OR between participant differences not reported (contact authors to request data).

3. Choice of reinforcer:

**Strong (3)** - The choice of reinforcer has been influenced by the participants taking part in the study AND shown empirically to be of utility in the particular treatment population.

**Moderate (2)** – The choice of reinforcer has been shown in previous research to be of some efficacy, but participants have not been consulted.

**Weak (1)** – The choice of reinforcer is neither based on consultation with participants nor has empirical support.

4. Incentive Magnitude:

**Strong (3)** - Studies with reward values in the top quartile of all studies being rated.

**Moderate (2)** - Studies with reward values in the middle two quartiles of all studies being rated.

**Weak (1)** – Studies with reward values in the bottom quartile of all studies being rated.

5. Frequency of incentive distribution:

**Strong (3)** – Explicit evidence of this being set to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence)

**Moderate (2)** – Evidence of this having the ability to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence) OR no evidence of the frequency to establish total compliance provided but the frequency would catch all drug use

**Weak (1)** – No evidence of this being set to establish total compliance with agreed behavioural goals (e.g. drug abstinence)

6. Timing of the incentive

Based on the meta-analysis of (Griffith et al. (2000)

**Strong (3)** - Reward administered on the same calendar day as display of desired behaviour

**Moderate (2)** – Reward administered the one calendar day after the display of desired behaviour

**Weak (1)** – Reward administered more than one calendar day after display of desired behaviour OR timing of incentive administration not reported (contact authors to request data).

7. Duration of the intervention

**Strong (3)** – Explicit justification of the intervention duration being based on empirical support of efficacy

**Moderate (2)** – No explicit justification of the intervention duration but it follows clinical precedent or aligns with other treatments being administered to patients (e.g. methadone treatment, drug detox etc.)

**Weak (1)** – No explicit justification of the intervention duration and no evidence of following either a precedent in the literature or other

treatments being administered to patients (e.g. methadone treatment, drug detox etc.)

# Appendix 4: Published Pilot Study Protocol

Protocol

## **BMJ Open** Contingency management for tobacco smoking during opioid addiction treatment: a randomised pilot study

Tom Stephen Ainscough,<sup>1,2</sup> Leonie S Brose,<sup>1,2</sup> John Strang,<sup>2</sup> Ann McNeill<sup>1,2</sup>

To cite: Ainscough TS, Brose LS, Strang J, et al. Contingency management for tobacco smoking during opioid addiction treatment: a randomised pilot study. BMJ Open 2017;7:e017467. doi:10.1136/ bmjopen-2017-017467

 Prepublication history and additional material are available To view these files please visit the journal online (http://dx.doi. org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467).

Received 25 April 2017 Revised 12 June 2017 Accepted 3 July 2017

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction Smoking rates among individuals in treatment for opioid addiction are close to five times that of the general public. Moreover, drug-addicted smokers have a premature mortality rate four times greater than drug-addicted non-smokers. The aim of this pilot study was to investigate whether contingency management (CM) can be successfully added to evidence-based stop smoking treatment in individuals undergoing treatment for opioid addiction and assess preliminary evidence for its impact.

Participants Forty tobacco smokers currently undergoing treatment for opioid addiction.

Intervention Escalating with reset CM as an adjunct to standard smoking cessation treatment. Financial incentives will be administered over a 5-week period for either biochemically verified abstinence from smoking or attendance at the clinic. Participants will be randomised to conditions stratified on current levels of smoking (high or low).

Objectives and analyses To assess whether a CM intervention can be successfully added to standard stop smoking services treatment, in patients undergoing outpatient treatment for opioid addiction. This will be measured as the number of people completing the 5 weeks of the intervention.

Ethics and dissemination Ethics approval for the study was granted on the 16 June 2016 by the London-city and east (reference 16/L0/0990) ethics committee. The pilot study was retrospectively registered on clincaltrials. gov in January 2017 (ID: NCT03015597). A SPIRIT checklist and figure are available for this protocol. It is planned that the results of this study will be published in an academic journal.

currently killing six million people per year

Health Service and the larger UK economy.

It has been estimated that tobacco smoking

costs the NHS approximately two billion

### Tobacco smoking is the leading cause of premature death in the Western world,1 CrossMark

BACKGROUND

across the globe, predicted to rise to eight million people annually by 2030.<sup>2</sup> In England <sup>1</sup>UK Centre for Tobacco and alone, smoking killed 74000 people in 2014.3 Alcohol Studies, UK <sup>2</sup>loPPN, King's College London, Consequently, tobacco smoking places a London, UK large economic burden on both the National

Correspondence to Mr Tom Stephen Ainscough; thomas.ainscough@kcl.ac.uk

BMJ

### Strengths and limitations of this study

- Extends an extensively tested evidence-based intervention to a novel treatment population. Implements a randomised controlled experimental
- design. Due to constraints of the intervention, blinding of
- both participants and treatment centre staff is not possible

pounds per year, with a total cost to the UK economy of approximately 13 billion pounds annually.4

In 2016, smoking prevalence in the general UK population fell below 17% for the first time.5 However, despite this encouraging downwards trend, smoking prevalence among those in treatment for drug addiction remains high, with a prevalence of 88% recorded in the UK in 2013<sup>6</sup> and little change observed in the 20 years from 1988 to 2008.7 Drug-addicted smokers also have a fourfold greater premature mortality rate than non-smokers.<sup>8</sup> This situation is further exacerbated by evidence showing that the efficacy of the standard stop smoking treatment currently used is nearly halved when an individual has used illicit drugs in the past 30 days.<sup>9</sup> There is, therefore, a great need for the development of novel interventions for tobacco smoking for those in drug addiction treatment that can bolster the efficacy of current interventions. One of the highest rates of smoking prevalence in substance abuse treatment is observed in opioid addictions treatment, ranging between 84% and 98%.<sup>7 10–13</sup> Moreover, those in treatment for opioid addiction report high rates of interest in stop smoking treatment,<sup>10 11</sup> making them an ideal population for the development of interventions for tobacco smoking in substance abuse treatment.

Contingency management (CM) is a behavioural intervention based on the principles of operant conditioning, whereby

1

Ainscough TS, et al. BMJ Open 2017;7:e017467. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467

### **Open Access**

changes in behaviour are brought about by positively rewarding desired behaviours. CM has been shown to be an effective intervention for drug use during opioid addiction<sup>14</sup> and has been recommended for use in opioid addictions in the UK for some time.<sup>15</sup> Some studies show promising results for CM in smoking cessation during treatment for opioid addiction<sup>16–20</sup>; however, this remains under-researched. Moreover, none of the currently published studies investigating this were carried out in the UK, or alongside standard stop smoking treatment.

The aim of the proposed pilot study was to assess whether a CM intervention can be successfully added to standard stop smoking services treatment in patients undergoing outpatient treatment for opioid addiction.

### ETHICS

### **Risks to participants**

There is no known risk associated with the CM behavioural intervention. Smoking cessation can precipitate a number of uncomfortable withdrawal symptoms. These will be attenuated by the stop smoking services treatment provided at the treatment centre, an evidence-based treatment that includes nicotine replacement therapy (NRT), e-cigarettes and behavioural support. Any information recorded from participants will be anonymised using a participant ID number, the master sheet for which will be stored in a locked cabinet at the treatment centre. This ensures that no identifiable information will ever leave the treatment centre.

### Vouchers rather than cash

The treatment centre where the pilot study is being carried out did not want participants to be paid in cash so as not be able to buy cigarettes, alcohol or drugs. The 'Love2Shop' vouchers used as an alternative can be spent in a number of high street stores. Although cash vouchers have been shown to be more effective than vouchers in some case,<sup>21</sup> other research has shown cash and mone-tary vouchers to be of equal efficacy.<sup>2223</sup> The use of mone-tary vouchers, therefore, should not negatively impinge on the efficacy of the current intervention. Participants will receive both the study intervention and standard stop smoking services treatment at no cost.

### **METHODS/DESIGN**

This protocol was designed in accordance with the SPIRIT (Standard Protocol Items: Recommendations for Interventional Trials) statement. See online supplementary material for SPIRIT checklist and online supplementary figure.

### **Objectives**

Primary objective: To investigate whether a CM intervention can be successfully added to standard stop smoking services treatment, in patients undergoing outpatient treatment for opioid addiction, in order to identify any elements that need changing before carrying out a fullscale randomised controlled trial (RCT).

Secondary objective: To gather preliminary findings regarding the effects of the CM intervention on smoking in this group, and any possible effects the intervention may have on opioid addiction treatment outcomes.

### Participants, recruitment, inclusion criteria and randomisation

As this is a pilot study, the primary outcome is not the efficacy of the study intervention. Consequently, the sample size has not been calculated to ascertain efficacy. Instead, the method outlined by Viechtbauer *et al*<sup>24</sup> for calculating the sample size based on the probability of any issues that may arise has been used. A sample size of 40 using the above rationale is powerful enough to provide over 90% certainty of detecting any issues that occur with a probability of over 5%.

The study therefore aims to recruit 40 patients, all undergoing current treatment for opioid addiction and who smoke ten or more cigarettes a day. Participants will be recruited from the study site, an outpatient drug addiction treatment centre, either through self-referrals in response to advertisements shown in the treatment centre or referrals from treatment centre staff. Participants are eligible for inclusion if they want to quit smoking (complete abstinence), are aged between 18 and 65 years, undergoing pharmacological treatment for opioid addiction, smoke a minimum of 10 cigarettes per day and provide informed consent. Use of smoking cessation medication is not a criterion for exclusion. Participants will be ineligible for inclusion in the study if they exhibit insufficient English skills to understand study protocols, are currently undergoing treatment for other drugs of abuse or if taking part in other research. Pregnant women will not be excluded.

Participants will be randomised into either experimental (CM for abstinence) or control (CM for attendance) conditions when recruited into the trial. Randomisation will be performed by the principal investigator (PI), using the service provided by the company 'sealed envelope',<sup>25</sup> and will be performed using random permuted blocks within strata. Randomisation will be stratified based on participants' current smoking frequency (between 10 and 20 per day, and more than 20 per day<sup>6</sup>). All participants will be given at least 24 hours after being given an information sheet to decide whether to take part, and will provide written consent, collected by the PI (TSA).

#### Study design

A two-arm randomised controlled pilot study with 6-month follow-up. The intervention will be provided as an adjunct to the standard smoking cessation treatment provided at the treatment centre, with CM rewards available during 2–5 weeks of the smoking cessation treatment. The study will be conducted in compliance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki,<sup>26</sup> the principles of Good Clinical Practice and all applicable regulatory requirements.

Ainscough TS, et al. BMJ Open 2017;7:e017467. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467

### **Open Access**

### 6

### **Opioid treatment**

As part of the standard opioid treatment programme, the clinic offers both behavioural and pharmacological treatments. Pharmacological treatments include methadone, buprenorphine and in some cases a combination of buprenorphine and naloxone; each of these progresses from a daily supervised dose, to a daily unsupervised pickup to a weekly unsupervised pickup. All medication prescriptions are reviewed every 6 months. Clients are also allocated a key worker with whom they meet in person every 2weeks to discuss their treatment, and who can refer them to a number of different behavioural support programmes. These include psychological therapies or group therapy for their drug use, or a number of other services for issues related to their drug use such as needle exchanges, bloodborne virus testing and domestic violence support. In the past, the clinic has implemented CM interventions as part of other research projects; however, CM has never been implemented as part of the standard opioid treatment programme.

#### **Standard treatment**

Prior to the initiation of this study, the smoking clinic had not operated for several months; smoking cessation training was therefore readministered to clinic staff and the smoking cessation treatment relaunched prior to the start of the trial. The treatment runs at the same time each week, on a Monday afternoon between 2 and 4 PM. The standard smoking cessation treatment provided at the treatment centre follows the treatment programme set out by the National Centre for Smoking Cessation and Training (NCSCT)<sup>27</sup> and The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) guidelines for smoking cessation.<sup>28</sup> This treatment combines manualised behavioural support to stop smoking with NRT and takes place over 6 weeks with one session per week. In the context of drug addiction treatment, service users are sometimes offered treatment over a slightly longer period of time. In the first meeting, the service user's readiness and ability to quit is assessed, information for the remainder of the treatment programme is given and a quit date for the next week is set. For the remaining 5 weeks, clients attend the clinic to receive behavioural support and have their abstinence biochemically verified. In the study clinic, NRT is available free of charge to all individuals engaged with smoking cessation treatment, in the form of nicotine patches, gum, inhalators, mouth or

oral spray and oral strips. At the time of the study, the clinic is also additionally offering (on a trial basis) e-cigarettes, which have a nicotine content of 18 mg/ml. These e-cigarettes are disposable and securely sealed, initially designed for use in high-security environments such as prisons.<sup>29</sup> The smoking cessation treatment provided at the treatment centre does not include treatment with buppropion.

During the 6weeks of treatment, service users are given a week's supply of NRT or e-cigarettes at a time. At the end of the 6weeks, service users are given a further 2-week supply of NRT or e-cigarettes before exiting the treatment. The type of NRT received is decided by clients with guidance from the cessation worker, and can constitute a single form of NRT or a combination of different types. Clients' breath carbon monoxide (CO) levels are measured using a Bedfont piCO+ Smokerlyzer breath CO monitor. Measurements are taken at the initial visit and at each subsequent visit over the next 5 weeks, to biochemically verify self-reported abstinence from smoking (CO<10 ppm30). NRT and e-cigarette use is recorded throughout treatment. Participants are made aware of these procedures in the participant information sheet that they are given prior to signing consent to the study (see online supplementary appendix 1).

### **CM** intervention

The CM intervention will run as an adjunct to the normal smoking cessation treatment, and follows an escalating with reset schedule. In escalating with reset CM, rewards increase in a set increment value for each successive verified display of the desired behaviour. When the desired behaviour is not observed, no reward is given, and the reward value for the next verified display of the desired behaviour is reset to that of the initial reward. Reward values then begin to rise again in the same way as before. The CM intervention will run for 5 weeks in total, starting in week 2 of the standard stop smoking services treatment and ending in week 6 (table 1). Randomisation will be performed after collection of demographics following taking of consent. Participants will be rewarded for smoking abstinence in the experimental condition, or for attending the smoking cessation clinic in the control condition. Smoking abstinence will be defined as a breath CO reading of <10 ppm, and attendance will be defined as attending the smoking cessation treatment at the

Table 1 Reward schedule								
Smoking cessation treatment week No	1	2	3	4	5	6		
CM week No		1	2	3	4	5		
Reward value	£0.00	£5.00	£10.00	£20.00	£40.00	£40.00		

Reward schedule for a participant that remains abstinent and/or attends all smoking cessation treatment meetings (dependent on condition) for the duration of the intervention. Maximum total reward: £115. CM, contingency management.

Ainscough TS, et al. BMJ Open 2017;7:e017467. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467

### **Open Access**

clinic that week. After each smoking cessation treatment session, the cessation worker will fill out a slip that records each participant's individual participant number and his or her breath CO for that day. The cessation worker will give these slips to the PI who will sit in an adjacent room and administer rewards where appropriate. All participant data will be recorded using participant numbers ensuring that no identifiable data leave the clinic, and will be stored in an encrypted file, separate to a sheet matching participant names to IDs which will be kept in a locked office at the treatment centre. Due to the nature of the CM intervention, it is not possible to blind participants to treatment allocation. Cessation workers will not be made aware of treatment allocation; however, they cannot be considered to be blinded to treatment allocation as it is possible that clients may discuss this with them.

Reward values will be the same in both conditions and begin at £5, doubling each time the incentivised behaviour is recorded to a maximum of £40. All rewards will be given as 'Love2Shop' vouchers. Over the course of the whole intervention, participants will be able to earn a maximum of £115 (table 1). At the end of the CM intervention, participants will be asked to complete a client satisfaction and well-being survey, which was previously used to assess client satisfaction of stop smoking services treatment.<sup>31</sup>

### Measures

### Outcome measures

The primary outcome will be assessed by recording the number of participants completing the 5weeks of the intervention in each condition. Success will be defined as 60% or more of participants completing treatment.

The secondary objectives of the study are to gather preliminary findings regarding the effects of the CM intervention on smoking in this group, and any possible effects the intervention may have on opioid addiction treatment outcomes. Smoking abstinence will be recorded as point prevalence and biochemically verified with abstinence defined as a breath CO reading of under 10 ppm<sup>30</sup>. Participants were informed that smoking cannabis would increase CO levels.

Participant medical records will be accessed after completion of the intervention to ascertain participants' opioid addiction treatment, including treatment adherence, drug types (methadone, Subutex, so on), dosage and schedule (daily supervised pickup, weekly pickup, so on) as well as illicit drug use throughout the period of the trial.

### Follow-up measures

At the 6-month follow-up (see below for follow-up procedures), the following measures will be recorded:

Point prevalence smoking abstinence: Self-reported smoking abstinence for 7-days before follow-up and exhaled air CO<10 ppm. $^{30}$ 

Illicit drug use, collected at the end of the study from participants' medical records.

All those lost to follow-up will be treated as smoking.<sup>30</sup>

### Other measures

At the first stop smoking treatment session, a number of demographic and smoking behaviour variables will be recorded. The collection form for this information is shown in online supplementary appendix 2. As many contact details as possible will also be taken for the participants in order to increase the probability of participants being able to be followed-up. This will include the details of relevant friends and family members. Participants will also complete a satisfaction questionnaire on the last day of their participation in the trial, which will assess a number of satisfaction criteria including the value of incentives received (see online supplementary appendix 3).

### Follow-up procedures

Six months after their set quit date, participants will be contacted by the PI to ascertain their self-reported smoking status. The main purpose of this follow-up is to ascertain whether participants can be successfully followed-up for 6 months, and no group differences are expected to be found between the different conditions. To test the optimal follow-up method, participants will be pseudo-randomised by recruitment order to be contacted by text and phone call, or email and phone call. All participants will also be asked to return to the clinic in order to have their breath CO levels tested to verify abstinence. Once this is done, participants will have completed their participation in the study. Participants will receive a £10 voucher for completing the follow-up procedure.

### **Planned analysis**

As the primary objective of the intervention does not entail any hypothesis testing, the only statistics reported for this will be descriptive, namely means and SD for the number of participants retained at the end of treatment in each condition. Baseline demographics will be compared between conditions using t-tests for continuous and  $\chi^2$  test for categorical data to ensure that any differences in these are not driving any potential differences in retention.

For the secondary objectives, differences between the groups in smoking cessation will be investigated using  $\chi^2$  test, differences between conditions on opioid use and opioid treatment during the intervention will be compared using t-tests and  $\chi^2$  tests dependent on data and any questionnaire data will be reported using descriptive

Ainscough TS, et al. BMJ Open 2017;7:e017467. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467

### 8

statistics. All statistics will be performed as two-tailed tests using an alpha value of 0.05.

### DISCUSSION

The addition of contingent incentives to standard evidence-based smoking cessation treatment in opiate addiction clients will be an innovative approach, having never been attempted before in the UK.

The current trial has a number of limitations that should be improved in future studies. First, the value and frequency of rewards in this study are comparatively lower than those of previous trials and should, therefore, be increased to encourage the cessation. The use of breath CO only in measuring abstinence is not the most rigorous method available for testing, due to the relatively short period of time it takes for breath CO levels to return to levels considered as those of a non-smoker. Urine cotinine levels provide a more rigorous measure of abstinence; however, they are confounded by the use of NRT, therefore necessitating the measurement of anabasine instead. The measurements of both cotinine and anabasine were beyond the scope of the current intervention. Furthermore, provision of incentives to participants in the attendance group should come before breath CO levels are measures to avoid the risk of these participants thinking their incentives are linked to CO levels.

However, the intervention has a number of potential strengths. If feasible, the intervention will be easily disseminated, and it has the potential to be an effective intervention for smoking in this client group. Pilot studies are an imperative step in the development of complex interventions, and form the first step on the road to full-scale RCT and potentially implementation.<sup>32 33</sup> If successful, this programme paves the way for the development of a full-scale RCT of CM for smoking in opiate addiction treatment, which would include an economic evaluation, and potential trials for smokers in other drug addiction treatment.

Contributors TSA was responsible for the design of the study with input from AM, LSB and JS. TSA is responsible for the recruitment of participants and for the collection, and analysis of participant data with input from AM and LSB.

Funding This work was funded as part of TSA's PhD studentship by the Medical Research Council and the Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology and Neuroscience (MRC/IoP Excellence Studentship). LSB is funded by a Cancer Research UK (CRUK)/ BUPA Foundation Cancer Prevention Fellowship (C52999/ A19748). LSB and AM are members of the UK Centre for Tobacco and Alcohol Studies, a UK Clinical Research Collaboration Public Health Research: Centre of Excellence, Funding from the Medical Research Council, British Heart Foundation, Cancer Research UK, Economic and Social Research Council and the National Institute for Health Research under the auspices of the UK Clinical Research Collaboration is gratefully acknowledged 35 (MR/K/K023195/1). Neither the funding bodies nor study sponsors had any role in study design; collection, management, analysis and interpretation of data; writing of the report and the decision to submit the report for publication.

Competing interests JS has contributed to UK guidelines which include consideration of the potential role of contingency management in the management of addiction problems (NICE, 2007; chaired by JS), and JS also chaired the broaderscope pan-UK working group preparing the 2007 and 2017 editions of the 'Orange Book' ('Guidelines on the Management of Drug Misuse & Dependence') for the UK Departments of Health, providing guidance on management and treatment of

Ainscough TS, et al. BMJ Open 2017;7:e017467. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467

drug dependence and misuse, which include guidance on possible inclusion of contingency management. JS's institution has received support and funding from the Department of Health (England) and National Treatment Agency (England), and JS and JS's institution have provided funded consultancy advice on possible novel addiction treatments, products and formulations to a range of pharmaceutical companies but these do not have any connection to the intervention being investigated in this paper. JS's employer (King's College London) has registered intellectual property on a novel buccal naloxone with which JS is involved, and JS has been named in a patent registration by a pharmaceutical company as inventor of a potential novel concentrated nasal spray, but these do not have any connection to the work being reported in this paper. A fuller account of JS's interests is at http://www.kcl.ac.uk/ioppn/depts/addictions/people/hod.aspx.JS is supported by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Biomedical Research Centre for Mental Health at South London and Maudsley NHS Foundation Trust and King's College London and is an NIHR Senior Investigator.

Ethics approval London-city and east.

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

Open Access This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt and build upon this work, for commercial use, provided the original work is properly cited. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/bv/4.0/

© Article author(s) (or their employer(s) unless otherwise stated in the text of the article) 2017. All rights reserved. No commercial use is permitted unless otherwise expressly granted

#### REFERENCES

- World Health Organization, Global Health Observatory data view.main.1805?lang=n World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory data view.main.1805?lang=n World Health Organization. 2011. WHO Report on the Global
- 2 Tobacco Epidemic, 2011: Warning About the Dangers of Tobacco. Geneva: World Health Organization. Office for National Statistics. Statistics on smoking. *Nature*
- 2016:181:1181.
- Action on Smoking and Health. *The economics of tobacco*, 2015. Office for National Statistics. Annual Population survey, April 2014 -March 2015. *Social Survey Division* 2016. Cookson C, Strang J, Ratschen E, *et al.* Smoking and its treatment in addiction services: clients' and staff behaviour and attitudes. *BMC Health Serv Res* 2014;11:304. 6.
- Guydish J, Passalacqua E, Tajima B, et al. Smoking prevalence in addiction treatment: a review. *Nicotine Tob Res* 2011;13:401–11. Hser YI, McCarthy WJ, Anglin MD. Tobacco use as a distal
- 8. predictor of mortality among long-term narcotics addicts. Prev Med 1994:23:61-9
- Stapleton JA, Keaney F, Sutherland G. Illicit drug use as a predictor of smoking cessation treatment outcome. Nicotine Tob Res 2009:11:685-9.
- 2009;11:685–9.
  Bowman J, Wiggers J, Colyvas K, et al. Smoking cessation among Australian methadone clients: prevalence, characteristics and a need for action. Drug Alcohol Rev 2012;31:507–13.
  Clemmey P, Brooner R, Chutuape MA, et al. Smoking habits and attitudes in a methadone maintenance treatment population. Drug Alcohol Decend 1007;41:4109. 2013 10.
- Alcohol Depend 1997:44:123-32.
- Pajusco B, Chiamulera C, Quaglio G, et al. Tobacco addiction and smoking status in heroin addicts under methadone vs. buprenorphine therapy. Int J Environ Res Public Health 12. 2012:9:932-42
- Tacke U, Wolff K, Finch E, et al. The effect of tobac o smoking on 13. subjective symptoms of inadequacy ("not holding") of methadone dose among opiate addicts in methadone maintenance treatment. Addict Biol 2001;6:137–45. Griffith JD, Rowan-Szal GA, Roark RR, et al. Contingency
- management in outpatient methadone treatment: a meta-analysis.
- Drug Alcohol Depend 2000;58:55–66. Pilling S, Strang J, Gerada C; NICE. Psychosocial interventions and opioid detoxification for drug misuse: summary of NICE guidance.
- BMJ 2007;335:203-5. Tuten M, Fitzsimons H, Chisolm MS, et al. Contingent incentives reduce cigarette smoking among pregnant, methadone-maintained women: results of an initial feasibility and efficacy randomized clinical trial. Addiction 2012;107:1868-77

5

### **Open Access**

### **Open Access**

6

- 17. Shoptaw S, Rotheram-Fuller E, Yang X, et al. Smoking cessation in
- In Stopparts, indicating the L, ang A, et al. Stopparts, et al. Stopparts, and the stopparts and the stoppa wethadone-maintained patients: a pilot study. *J Appl Behav Anal* 2008;41:527–38.
- 19.
- 20.
- 21.
- 22.
- Dum KE, Sigmon SC, Reimann EF, et al. A contingency-management intervention to promote initial smoking cessation among opioid-maintained patients. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol* 2010;18:37–50.
  Sigmon SC, Miller ME, Meyer AC, et al. Financial incentives to promote extended smoking abstinence in opioid-maintained patients: a randomized trial. *Addiction* 2016;111:903–12.
  Topp L, Islam MM, Day CA. Relative efficacy of cash versus vouchers in engaging opioid substitution treatment clients in survey-based research. *J Med Ethics* 2013;39:253–6.
  Vandrey R, Bigelow GE, Sittzer ML. Contingency management in cocaine abusers: a dose-effect comparison of goods-based versus cash-based incentives. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol* 2007;15:338–43.
  Festinger DS, Dugosh KL, Kirby KC, *et al.* Contingency management for cocaine treatment: cash vs. vouchers. *J Subst Abuse Treat* 2014;47:168–74.
  Viechtbauer W, Smits L, Kotz D, *et al.* A simple formula for the 23.
- Viechtbauer W, Smits L, Kotz D, *et al.* A simple formula for the calculation of sample size in pilot studies. *J Clin Epidemiol* 2015;68:1375–9. 24.

25. Sealed Envelope Ltd. Simple randomisation service. 2016. https://

8

- www.sealedenvelope.com/simple-randomiser/v1/ World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki. Ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. *JAMA* 26.
- 27.
- 28.
- principles for medical research involving futural subjects. Anno. 2013;310:2191–4. McEwen A. National Centre for Smoking Cessation and training (NCSCT) Standard treatment Programme. Second Edition, 2014. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Smoking: supporting people to stop. 2012. http://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ gs43/resources/smoking-supporting-people-to-stop-2098665030085 (arcreseed 20. Jap 2016) (accessed 29 Jan 2016). 29.
- E-Burn. Product information e-burn. http://e-burn.com/product-information/ (accessed 23 Feb 2017). West R, Hajek P, Stead L, et al. Outcome criteria in smoking 30.

- West R, Hajek P, Stead L, et al. Outcome criteria in smoking cessation trials: proposal for a common standard. Addiction 2005;100:299–303.
   Dobbie F, Hiscock R, Leonardi-Bee J, et al. Evaluating Long-term outcomes of NHS Stop Smoking Services (ELONS): a prospective cohort study. *Health Technol Assess* 2015;19:1–156.
   Thabane L, Ma J, Chu R, et al. A tutorial on pilot studies: the what, why and how. *BMC Med Res Methodol* 2010;10:1.
   Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, et al. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. *Int J Nurs Stud* 2013;50:587–92.

Ainscough TS, et al. BMJ Open 2017;7:e017467. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467



### Contingency management for tobacco smoking during opioid addiction treatment: a randomised pilot study

Tom Stephen Ainscough, Leonie S Brose, John Strang and Ann McNeill

*BMJ Open* 2017 7: doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017467

Updated information and services can be found at: http://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/7/9/e017467

These include:

References	This article cites 25 articles, 2 of which you can access for free at: http://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/7/9/e017467#BIBL
Open Access	This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt and build upon this work, for commercial use, provided the original work is properly cited. See: http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/
Email alerting service	Receive free email alerts when new articles cite this article. Sign up in the box at the top right corner of the online article.
Topic Collections	Articles on similar topics can be found in the following collections Addiction (169)

Notes

To request permissions go to: http://group.bmj.com/group/rights-licensing/permissions

To order reprints go to: http://journals.bmj.com/cgi/reprintform

To subscribe to BMJ go to: http://group.bmj.com/subscribe/

# Appendix 5: Baseline Data Collection Forms from Pilot Study

Demographics	
Participant ID	
Gender	Male, Female, Not reported
2	
Pregnant	Yes, No, Not reported
Dreastfooding	Vac No. Not reported
breastreeding	res, No, Not reported
Eligible for free prescriptions?	Yes, No, Not reported
Ethnic Group	White British, White Irish, White Other, Mixed White & Black Caribbean, Mixed White & Black African, Mixed White & Asian, Mixed Other, Asia/Asian Brit – Indian, Asia/Asian Brit – Pakistani, Asia/Asian Brit – Bangladeshi, Asia/Asian Brit – Other, Black/Black Brit – Caribbean Black/Black Brit – African, Black/Black Brit – Other, Chinese, Any other ethnic group
Employment Status	Full time student, Never Worked/Unemployed for over 1 year, Retired, Sick/Disabled/Unable to return to work, Home carer (unpaid), Managerial/Professional, Intermediate occupation (e.g. clerical worker), Routine & Manual occupation (e.g. electrician) Other
How did you hear about the service?	GP, Practice nurse, Pharmacist, Other Professional, NHS National smoking helpline, Internet, Family/Friends, Previous user of the service, Newspaper or magazine, TV, Poster/leaflet, Other

Quitting Data			
Quitting confidence	1 (Not at all) – 10 (Very)		
Quitting importance	1 (Not at all) – 10 (Very)		
Quitting Readiness	1 (Not at all) – 10 (Very)		
Tried to stop smoking before?	Yes / No	# Times:	
# weeks since last quit attempt			
Longest period of abstinence			
Have you tried NRT?	Yes / No	Types:	
		How long used for	
Ever tried Zyban/Champix?	Yes / No	How long used for	
Have you used other stop smoking aids?	Yes / No	Please Specify	

Smoking Behaviour	
What type of tobacco do you smoke?	Cigarettes, Roll-ups, Cigars, Oral
How many cig. Do you smoke per day?	
(if hand rolled, how many ounces per week $0.5$ or is 12.5 g or 20 cigs)	
week - 0.5 02 is 12.5g, 01 20 eigs)	
How soon after waking do you have your first cig.?	Less than 5 mins, 5-15 mins, 15-30 mins, 30-60 mins, 1-2 hours, More than 2 hours
How many years have you smoked?	
Age started smoking	
Live with a smoker?	

# Appendix 6: Participant Information Sheet and Consent Form from Pilot Study

Study title: Addition of contingency management to stop smoking services for in-treatment opiate addicts: a randomised controlled pilot study

## Participant Information Sheet V1 14/03/2016 IRAS ID: 171709

## **Smoking Cessation Study**





### We invite you to take part in a research study

- Before deciding to take part in the study, it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what taking part will involve
- Please take time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with friends and relatives if you wish
- You are free to decide whether or not to take part in this study. If you choose not to take part this will not affect the care that you receive at Lorraine Hewitt House or anywhere else
- If there is anything that is not clear or you would like more information, then please ask

### Important things you need to know

- Tobacco smoking is very common amongst opiate and methadone users. This makes them likely to experience negative health effects.
- Stopping smoking is one of the best things you can do for your health. It can also reduce the discomfort resulting from opiate use treatment.
- Rewards are one way of helping people stop smoking. This is sometimes called contingency management.
- Contingency management has been shown to work well in changing lots of different behaviours. We want to see whether it could help opiate use patients to stop smoking.
- The aim of this study, is to see whether or not it would be possible to test this treatment in a larger trial
- If you take part in the study, you are free to withdraw from the study at any time, **without giving any reason**. If requested, any data that we have collected from you will be destroyed.
- We might ask you to fill out a small questionnaire if you do decide to withdraw from the study, to help us improve our interventions in the future. There is no obligation to complete this questionnaire though.

### Requirements

### In order to take part in the study you need to:

- Be in treatment for opiate addiction
- Smoke at least 10 cigarettes per day
- Be between 18 and 65 years old
- Must **NOT** be in treatment for any other drug addiction
- Must **NOT** be participating in any other research

### What will taking part involve?

- This study is for people who want to stop smoking, and will attend the stop smoking clinic at Lorraine Hewitt house.
- You will need to come to Lorraine Hewitt House once a week on a Monday, Wednesday or Friday
  to attend the smoking clinic. You will have to do this for a total of 6 weeks.
- At the first study visit you will be asked questions about your age and work history etc. You will
  also be asked to plan to quit smoking for the following week.
- Every time you come into the clinic, you will have to blow into a machine that measures chemicals in your breath. This is how we know if you have been smoking or not.
- You will be put into one of two groups at random (e.g. by coin toss). In one group you can earn
  rewards for attending the stop smoking clinic and not smoking. In the other group you can earn
  rewards just for attending the clinic.
- · Rewards will be 'Love2Shop' vouchers
- The amount of money that you earn each time you meet the criteria for that group (attending the stop smoking clinic and not smoking in one, and just attending the stop smoking clinic in the other) will start at £5 and will double each time you meet the criteria up to £40. The diagram below shows how much you will earn if you meet the criteria for reward for the duration of the study

	SSS Week/Visit Number								
	1	2	3	4	5	6			
	Intervention Week/Visit Number								
		1	2	3	4	5	Total		
Reward Value	£0.00	£5.00	£10.00	£20.00	£40.00	£40.00	£115.00		

• If you don't meet the criteria though you won't get paid for that visit to the clinic, and the amount that you get paid for the next time you do will start again at £5, and will increase each time like before.

### Benefits of taking part

- · You could earn up to £115 just by attending the stop smoking clinic and stopping smoking
- Taking part may help you to stop smoking for good. This will help improve your general health greatly
- By taking part, you will be helping us to better understand how we can help other people to stop smoking

### Possible disadvantages of taking part

• Giving up smoking can result in a number of withdrawal symptoms that may cause discomfort. The behavioural support and nicotine replacement therapy that you will receive as part of the normal smoking cessation clinic is designed to help this.

### Frequently asked questions and further information

- What will happen if I don't want to carry on with the study? If at any point during the study you decide that you no longer want to take part, you can withdraw without giving any reason. All you need to do is tell anyone at the clinic related with the study that this is the case, and you will immediately be withdrawn from the study. You can also request that all of the data collected from you be destroyed.
- How will my information be kept confidential? Any data stored about you will be anonymous, and will not contain any data that would allow you to be identified. All information recorded from you will be held on a secure computer system at King's College London, in an encrypted format that can only be accessed the research team involved with the study.
- What will happen to the results of this study? The results of this study will be used by the
  primary researcher Tom Ainscough as part of his doctoral thesis, will be written up as an
  academic paper to be published, and will help inform the design of future research.
- What if I want to know the results of the study when it finishes? If you want to be informed of the results of the study once it has finished, this information will be made freely available at Lorraine Hewitt House. Just ask at the reception.
- Who is organising and funding this study? The study is organised through the Institute of Psychology, Psychiatry and Neuroscience, King's College London and the South London and Maudsley NHS Trust, and is funded by the Medical Research Council (http://www.mrc.ac.uk/)
- Who has reviewed this study? The study design has been reviewed by both an NHS ethics committee and the Research and Development department of the Institute of Psychology, Psychiatry and Neuroscience, King's College London
- Where can I find more information about research? For more general information about research you can visit either http://www.invo.org.uk/ or www.testingtreatments.org
- Who can I contact for more information about this study? If you need any further information
  about the study, please contact Tom Ainscough by emailing <u>thom as.ainscough@kcl.ac.uk</u> or
  calling 020 7848 5727

moking Cessation stud	ly Centre Numbe	r: IRAS ID: 1717	09
onsent Form 1 14/04/2016	Participant ID: Name of Resea	archer: Tom Ainscough	
1. I confirm that I have read (version 1.1) for the above s the information, ask question satisfactorily.	I the information sheet of study. I have had the op ons and have had these	dated 28/04/2016 portunity to consider answered	Initial
2. I am aware that I am required to attend the stop smoking clinic at Lorraine Hewitt House once a week for a total of weeks (pleæe complete).			
<ol> <li>I understand that my par withdraw at any time withc or legal rights being affecte</li> </ol>	ticipation is voluntary ar out giving any reason, wi d.	nd that I am free to thout my medical care	
4. I understand that my me and data collected during th The Institute of Psychiatry, London. I give permission for records	dical notes about my dru he study may be looked Psychology and Neurosc or these individuals to ha	ug use treatment, the at by individuals from cience, King's College ave access to my	
5. I agree to take part in the	e above study.		